

Vitamin D and symptom severity in individuals with irritable bowel syndrome.

Name of student

Mrs Claire Williams

A thesis submitted in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

The University of Sheffield Faculty of Oncology and Metabolism Department/School of Medicine

Submission Date

January 25th 2023

Table of Contents

List of Tables	4
List of Figures	5
Acknowledgments	5
Abstract	6
Acronyms	8
Declaration of Originality	9
Dissemination	10
Chapter One	11
Introduction	11
Vitamin D Biological function and metabolism	11
Sources of vitamin D and UK recommendations	12
Dietary sources	12
Dietary Recommendations	13
Cutaneous synthesis of vitamin D	15
Gastrointestinal absorption and transport of vitamin D	15
Vitamin D status	16
Definition and thresholds	16
Assessment	
Skin pigmentation	
Elderly	
Pregnancy and lactation	19
Role in health	20
Musculoskeletal health	20
Obesity	21
Type 2 Diabetes	23
Gastrointestinal	24
Colorectal cancer	24
Inflammatory Bowel Disease	25
Vitamin D binding protein and the possible mechanism for GI disease	26
Irritable Bowel Syndrome	27
Features	27
IBS diagnosis	28
Risk factors for IBS	28

Management of IBS	30
Dietary interventions	30
Probiotics	31
Prebiotics and symbiotics	32
Pharmacological management	32
Placebo Effect	33
Vitamin D and IBS	34
Status of publications on vitamin D and IBS at the start of this study	34
Vitamin D deficiency prevalence in IBS and possible explanations	35
Chapter 2	35
Aims and Objectives	35
Chapter 3	38
General Methodology	38
Vitamin D analysis	38
Dietary analyses	41
Questionnaires	44
Recruitment	46
Participants	47
Focus Groups	48
Data analyses	49
Ethical considerations	49
Systematic review	50
Study design	51
Chapter 4	52
Vitamin D status in irritable bowel syndrome and the impact of supplementation on symptoms	:
what do we know and what do we need to know?	52
Supplementary Information	63
PRISMA workflow	63
Chapter 5	64
Rate of change in circulating 25-hydroxyvitamin D following sublingual and capsular vitamin D	
preparations	
Supplementary Information	
Flow diagram of participant recruitment and allocation	
Chapter 6	
Effect of vitamin D supplementation on irritable bowel syndrome symptom severity and quality life	•

Supplementary information	103
Supplementary information #1 shows the randomisation strategy and supplementary info #2 presents the data table for IBS-SSS outcomes	
Chapter 7	105
Discussion	105
Summary of findings	105
Detailed summary of studies conducted	106
Contrast in findings	107
Strengths and limitations	108
Future work	109
Conclusions and contributions to research	110
Concluding remarks	111
References	
Appendix 1: Poster from Barcelona conference	
Appendix 2: Poster presentation at the Nutrition Society Winter	
Appendix 3: Poster presentation for FENS conference	
Appendix 4: Ethical approval for efficacy study	
Appendix 5: Recruitment poster for efficacy study	
Appendix 6: Participant information sheet for efficacy study	
Appendix 8: Participant information sheet for the IBS intervention study	142
Appendix 9: Food frequency questionnaire	145
Appendix 10: Recruitment poster for IBS intervention study	146
Appendix 11 : IBS-SSS questionnaire	147

List of Tables

Table 1: Dietary recommendations from SACN and IOM (advisory committees)	14
Table 2: Vitamin D thresholds from IOM and SACN	17
Table 3: IBS-SSS scores for baseline and exit	54
Table 4: Quality of life scores at baseline and exit	55
Table 6: Baseline demographics of study participants	85

List of Figures

Figure 1: Structure of Vitamin D ₂ and D ₃ , taken from PubChem, compounds	.11
Figure 2: Overview of the vitamin D metabolic pathways showing the process involved in the	
activation of 25(OH)	12
Figure 3: Metabolism of vitamin D from point of ingestion of vitamin-D rich foods or exposure fro	m
sunlight to active and inactive forms	41
Figure 4: Flow diagram of study recruitment and allocation	75
Figure 5: Flow diagram of participant enrolment	82
Figure 6: Effect of Vitamin D supplementation on IBS symptoms	86
Figure 7: Effect of change in vitamin D status on IBS symptoms and quality of life	87
Figure 8: Scatterplot with line of best fit between baseline serum 25(OH)D concentrations and	
dietary intake of vitamin D	88

Acknowledgments

I would like to firstly thank my supervisors Professor Bernard Corfe and Dr Liz Williams for their unlimited support and encouragement throughout my PhD. Without their guidance, inspiration and knowledge this thesis would not have been possible. I would also like to express sincere gratitude to Mrs Abeir El Mogassabi and Dr Sabeen Zahra, their friendship, invaluable reassurance and motivation was pivotal in my completion of this work. A massive thanks to all the staff at BetterYou for the opportunity to work with their team and have their backing through this amazing journey. It has been one of the most exciting, stressful and rewarding experiences of my life

I have been so lucky to have my family both here in the UK and Canada. My husband James and son Rhys have allowed me to take all the time I needed to complete this thesis and offered their love and support each step of the way. My Mum, Susan for believing in me and listening to countless excerpts from this work without complaint! My brother Ewan for the time and care to ensure formatting and grammar were up to scratch and my sister-in-law Breia for her never-ending positivity and always cheering me on. Sadly, my father Peter who passed away with terminal cancer before seeing me complete this would have been proud.

Abstract

Vitamin D is typically associated with bone health, but there is increasing evidence that vitamin D deficiency plays a role in the risk and severity of several diseases including inflammatory bowel disease and cancer, and an association between low vitamin D status and irritable bowel syndrome (IBS) has been suggested. IBS is a chronic, relapsing functional disorder of the gut which has a considerable burden of cost to the NHS and to the individual living with this condition. The aetiology of IBS is unknown and the treatment that can be offered is not always effective. Treatment with vitamin D may be a relatively inexpensive and acceptable form of therapy. The aim of this thesis were to (i) to review the literature for evidence of a relationship between vitamin D and IBS, (ii) to investigate the efficacy of a sublingual/buccal vitamin D spray compared to vitamin D capsule, (iii) and to conduct a randomised control trial to investigate the possible effect of a 3000IU/ day vitamin D_3 sublingual spray on symptom severity and quality of life with individuals with IBS.

Methods:

The systematic literature search was completed using PRISMA guidelines to identify the current available research investigating an association between vitamin D and IBS. Three databases; Pubmed, Medline and Web of Science were used. A supplementary search was conducted using the same method to assess the literature published post 2018. In addition, we conducted an efficacy study comparing 2 vitamin D preparations: capsule and sublingual spray. This study recruited 75 healthy participants and randomly allocated 25 participants to one of the three treatments. Participants received; placebo capsule/active spray, active capsule/placebo spray or placebo capsule/placebo spray. Blood samples were collected at baseline, day 3, 7, 14, 21 and 28 using whole blood spot kits (Sandwell and Birmingham Hospitals) for the analysis of vitamin D status. The final study was a randomised, double blinded, placebo-controlled trial with 135 free living participants with a diagnosis of IBS to examine the effect of a 3000IU/day vitamin D₃ supplement for 12 weeks on symptom severity and quality of life in individuals with IBS. Fingerprick blood samples were collected and whole blood 25(OH)D was measured using liquid chromatography tandem mass spectrometry. Vitamin D status and quality of life was determined at baseline and exit. Quality of life was determined at baseline and exit using the IBS quality of life questionnaire and symptom severity was assessed fortnightly across the study using the IBS symptom severity score questionnaire (2). Habitual dietary intake of vitamin D was measured using the EPIC Food Frequency Questionnaire.

Results:

The systematic review yielded 7 studies; 3 intervention and 4 observation studies. The evidence from these studies suggest a beneficial effect of a vitamin D supplement on symptom severity and quality of life in people with IBS. The supplementary search generated a further 3 randomised controlled trials. These studies agree with the original review's findings that individuals with IBS may have improvement in their symptomology by supplementing with vitamin D. The efficacy study found a sublingual vitamin D spray to be as effective as a capsule at raising whole blood 25(OH)D concentrations. Baseline measurements of 25(OH)D concentrations showed a high prevalence ofvitamin D insufficiency (44.6%) among participants. The data also suggests that rates of change of vitamin D status in response to supplementation are higher in individuals with lower levels of 25(OH)D. The RCT showed there was a significant improvement in the vitamin D status of participants randomised to receive active vitamin D (p=0.005) after 12 weeks. No difference was seen in symptom severity and quality of life between arms at baseline and exit (p=0.824, p=0.415 respectively). There was no association between change in vitamin D status and change in symptom severity (r= -0.071, p=0.434), nor increase in vitamin D and change in quality of life (r=-0.031, p=0.733). This analysis found a weak but significant correlation between baseline serum concentrations of 25(OH)D and dietary intake of vitamin D (p=0.046, r=0.17).

Conclusions:

The results confirm that there is a prevalence of low 25(OH)D concentrations in individuals with IBS, and this warrants correction, if only for general health. The sublingual vitamin D spray proved to be an effective mode of delivery for raising 25(OH)D concentrations, which may be beneficial to those who have swallowing difficulties or malabsorption issues. We found no benefit of vitamin D supplementation on IBS symptom severity or quality of life. Low dietary intakes of vitamin D present in the general population

Acronyms

- AEs Adverse events
- CRC Colorectal cancer
- CD Crohn's disease
- CVD Cardiovascular disease
- C-RP C-reactive protein
- DRIs Dietary reference intakes
- FGIDs Functional gastrointestinal disorders
- FDA Food and Drug Administration
- FODMAP Fermentable oligosaccharides, disaccharides, monosaccharides and polyols
- IBD Inflammatory bowel disease
- IBS Irritable bowel syndrome
- IBS-C Constipation predominant irritable bowel syndrome
- IBS-D Diarrhoea predominant irritable bowel syndrome
- IBS-M Mixed (or alternating of both symptoms) irritable bowel syndrome
- IBS-U Undefined irritable bowel syndrome
- IL-6 Interleukin 6
- LFD Low FODMAP diet
- NDNS The National Diet and Nutrition Survey
- PI-IBS Post-infectious irritable bowel syndrome
- RCT Randomised controlled trial
- SACN Scientific advisory committee on nutrition
- TNF- α -Tumor necrosis factor α
- UC Ulcerative colitis
- UVB Ultraviolet B
- UVR Ultraviolet radiation
- VDBP Vitamin D bindin protein
- VDR Vitamin D receptor
- 25(OH)D 25 dihydroxyvitamin D

Declaration of Originality

"I, Claire Williams, confirm that the Thesis is my own work. I am aware of the University's Guidance on the Use of Unfair Means (www.sheffield.ac.uk/ssid/unfair-means). This work has not been previously been presented for an award at this, or any other, university."

Citutiano

Claire E. T. Williams

Dissemination

Peer-reviewed publications

Williams, C., Williams, E., & Corfe, B. "Vitamin D Status in Irritable Bowel Syndrome and the Impact of Supplementation on Symptoms: What Do We Know and What Do We Need to Know?" European Journal of Clinical Nutrition 72.10 (2018): 1358-363. Web.

Williams, C., Williams, E., & Corfe, B. "Rate of Change of Circulating 25-hydroxyvitamin D following Sublingual and Capsular Vitamin D Preparations." European Journal of Clinical Nutrition 73.12 (2019): 1630-635. Web.

Williams, C., Williams, E., & Corfe, B. (2021). "Vitamin D supplementation in people with IBS has no effect on symptom severity and quality of life: results of a randomized controlled trial". European Journal of Nutrition, 61 (1). pp. 299-308.

Conference abstract publications

Williams, C., Williams, E., & Corfe, B. (2020). Vitamin D status and quality of life in people with Irritable Bowel Syndrome. Proceedings of the Nutrition Society, 79(OCE2), E653. doi:10.1017/S0029665120006023

Williams, C., Williams, E., & Corfe, B. (2020). Effect of vitamin D supplementation on irritable bowel syndrome symptom severity and quality of life. Proceedings of the Nutrition Society, 79(OCE1), E14. doi:10.1017/S0029665119001356

Conference presentations

Williams, C., Williams, E., & Corfe, B. "Efficacy and comparative uptake rates of sublingual and capsular vitamin D preparations." Junior Speaker at the Mini-Symposium on The Impact of Ethnicity on Risk of Diet-Related Diseases Rank Prize Funds Meeting, Lake District, February 2018.

Williams, C., Williams, E., & Corfe, B. "Efficacy and comparative uptake rates of sublingual and capsular vitamin D preparations." Poster presentation at the 21st Vitamin D Workshop, Barcelona, Spain, May 2018. (Appendix 1)

Williams, C., Williams, E., & Corfe, B. (2020). "Vitamin D status and quality of life in people with Irritable Bowel Syndrome." Poster presentation at the Nutrition Society Winter Meeting; Diet and Digestive Disease, December 2019. (Appendix 2)

Williams, C., Williams, E., & Corfe, B. (2020). "Effect of vitamin D supplementation on symptom severity and quality of life in people with Irritable Bowel Syndrome." Poster presentation at the 13th European Nutrition Conference, FENS; Malnutrition in an Obese World: European Perspectives, Dublin, October 2019. (Appendix 3)

Chapter One

Introduction

Vitamin D Biological function and metabolism

Vitamin D has a well-established role in bone health as it enhances the absorption of calcium, and deficiency can lead to rickets in children and osteoporosis/osteomalacia in adults (1). Vitamin D is recognised as a prohormone and is involved in the homeostasis of calcium and the parathyroid hormone (PTH) (2). Vitamin D has two main forms; D_3 (cholecalciferol) and D_2 (ergocalciferol), the difference between the two structures is in the side chain (see figure 1) (3). This difference however, does not affect either form in terms of function as a prohormone or its metabolism (4).



Figure 1: Structure of Vitamin D₂ and D₃, taken from PubChem, compounds (in public domain). (4)

Cholecalciferol is formed when the skin is exposed to sunlight or ultraviolet light is acquired by the irradiation of ergocalciferol in fungi and plants (5). Vitamin D₂ and D₃ are biologically inactive until hydroxylated enzymatically by the liver and the kidney (6). First, hydroxylation occurs in the liver where it is transported by vitamin D binding proteins (VDBP) and is converted to 25(OH)D, the precursor to calcitriol (7). VDBP is the main protein transport for all the metabolites of vitamin D (8). The enzymes P450 *CYP2RI*, *CYP27A1*, *CYP2R1*, *and CYP3A4* are involved in the initial hydroxylation process (9). 25(OH)D then enters the circulation and it is in this form that is typically used in the

clinical assessment of vitamin D status (10). Further activation occurs in the kidney utilising a key enzyme CYP27B1 to convert 25(OH)D to the hormonally active form 1, 25-dihydroxyvitamin D (calcitriol) (11). Calcitriol then enters circulation bound to VDBP, the same plasma carrier for vitamin D (8). This process of vitamin D activation is summarised in figure 2. Liver synthesis of calcitriol is controlled by two counteracting hormones; PTH and fibroblast-like growth factor-23 (FGF23) (12).



PTH aids in the uptake of calcitriol while FGF23 inhibits renal synthesis of calcitriol (13).

Figure 2: Overview of the vitamin D metabolic pathways showing the process involved in the activation of 25(OH)D from dietary/UVB sources and hormonal regulation of vitamin D metabolism (reprinted with permission) (14)

Sources of vitamin D and UK recommendations

Dietary sources

Dietary sources of vitamin D are available in both main forms; D_2 and D_3 . Although in small quantities, vitamin D_3 is found in animal origin foods and D_2 is mainly found in fungi. Animal sources of vitamin D include red meat, oily fish (i.e. salmon, mackerel), and egg yolks (15). Oily fish is widely considered the best form of vitamin D_3 in the diet. For example, salmon (wild/raw) on average contains 8.6 µg/100g of vitamin D compared to eggs 3.2 µg/100g (16). As dietary intake of vitamin D is limited, it is difficult to achieve adequate vitamin D levels through food sources alone (17).

Dietary Recommendations

In the UK, dietary recommendations for nutrients (e.g. vitamins and minerals) are known as the RNI or reference nutrient intake (18). For vitamin D, the RNI was set for those deemed as being high risk of vitamin D deficiency (e.g. elderly or those with dark skin pigmentation) and assumed skin exposure in summer months would adequately provide the necessary vitamin D required for the rest of the population who are not sees at risk of deficiency (19). In 2016, The UK Scientific Advisory Committee of Nutrition (SACN) published their findings from an extensive review of the evidence and has recommended that all individuals over the age of four have a daily intake of 10µg/day of vitamin D (Table 1) (20). In the US, daily recommendations are slightly higher than the UK. The Institute of Medicine (IOM) recommends daily dietary intake of 15µg/day for vitamin D in people aged 1-70 and 20µg/day for those aged 71 and above (21). The National Diet and Nutrition survey (NDNS) conducts a continuous cross-sectional study which aims is to assess the nutritional status, nutrient intake and diet from a representative sample of the UK population each year (22). The NDNS has determined vitamin D dietary intake using 4-day diet diaries and vitamin D status using plasma concentrations of 25(OH)D. Dietary intake of vitamin D was less than the recommended $10\mu g/day$ for both children aged 4-18 years (mean= 3.3 $\mu g/day$) and adults aged 19-64 years (mean=5.4µg), with the exception of women aged 65-74 years (mean= 10.1µg/day) due to the use of supplements.

	SACN	IOM	
Age Groups	General Population	General Population	Populations at Risk
	(µg)	(µg)	(µg)
0-12 months	8.5-10	10	15-25
1-4 years	10	10	15-25
4-8 years	10	10	15-25
9-18 years	10	15	15-25
19-70 years	10	15	37.5-50
>70	10	20	37.5-50
Pregnant women 1-18 years	10	15	15-25
Pregnant women >18 years	10	15	37.5-50
Lactating women 14-18 years	10	15	15-25
Lactating women >18 years	10	15	37.5-50

Table 1: Dietary recommendations from SACN and IOM (advisory committees)¹

¹SACN: Scientific Advisory Committee on Nutrition (20); IOM: Institute of Medicine (23).

Cutaneous synthesis of vitamin D

The major source of vitamin D₃ for humans is skin exposure to sunlight (11). Cutaneous synthesis of vitamin D occurs through the action of UVB rays on 7-dehydrocholesterol found in the skin, which results in its conversion to 25(OH)D (24). Vitamin D is produced in the skin when exposed to specific wavelengths of ultraviolet radiation within the UVB range between 270-300nm (25). Factors that are dependent on the successful epidermis synthesis of vitamin D include season, time of day, latitude and skin pigmentation (26). Evidence from a prospective cohort study with an adult (20-60

years), white, UK population (n=125) showed that by September this population had not reached a serum 25(OH)D level that was sufficient enough to maintain adequate status throughout winter months (27). The authors define that optimum serum 25(OH)D levels for healthy, Caucasian adults aged 20-60 years should be 76nmol/L for women and 87.3nmol/L for men. This should be achieved by end of summer to provide sufficient levels of vitamin D for the winter months.

Other research reports that for Caucasian individuals living in the UK, 9-13 minutes of sun exposure daily at noon for the months of March through to September should be sufficient to maintain serum 25(OH)D concentrations of ≥25nmol/L for the winter months (28). It is important to note that populations living in the UK, with darker pigmented skin may need different guidance on adequate sunlight exposure. A single-centred, cross-sectional study with 124 participants examined the effect of skin colour on vitamin D status in individuals living in an urban setting (New York City) (29). Kaufman and colleagues state that there is an association between darker skin pigmentation and lower vitamin D status in this population. Recent research conducted in South Asian participants living in the UK, reported that individuals with brown skin needed sunlight exposure to be 2.5-3 times more than fairer skinned counterparts to achieve similar serum 25(OH)D concentrations over a 6 week period (24). Skin pigmentation will be discussed further in this chapter (vitamin D status).

Gastrointestinal absorption and transport of vitamin D

Vitamin D is fat soluble and is absorbed with other dietary fats in the upper part of the gastrointestinal tract (GI) (6). Original research by Hollander (1978), reported *in vitro* evidence that vitamin D can be absorbed though passive diffusion without the need for carrier mediated or active transport (7). Further research questioned this theory and has since shown that absorption of this fat-soluble vitamin may share common pathways with cholesterol (30). Reboul and colleagues (2011) used mouse models to show that along with simple diffusion, vitamin D is also absorbed,

partly, involving a cholesterol transporter (31). Studies continued to build on Reboul's research into the absorption mechanisms of vitamin D and observed similar mechanisms with cholesterol absorption. Studies have shown evidence that factors such long-chain fatty acids and phytosterols that inhibit the absorption of cholesterol also reduced the uptake of vitamin D (32, 33). Although gaps in the knowledge are present, a recent review concludes the absorption of vitamin D appears to be through passive diffusion with membrane transporters, particularly cholesterol transporters (34). The majority of the absorbed vitamin D is in the chylomicrons within the enterocyte which then enters the circulation and is quickly taken up by the liver (35, 36).

Vitamin D status

Definition and thresholds

Vitamin D status can be categorised as deficient, insufficient, and sufficient. The thresholds for each of these categories are defined in Table 2.

There is still no agreement over the specific thresholds of serum 25(OH)D concentrations that should be recognised as deficient, insufficient, and sufficient (37). SACN (UK) defines deficiency as less than 25nmol/L, while the IOM in the US has a slightly higher threshold of 25(OH)D concentrations of 30nmol/L which are considered deficient (20, 21). SACN did extensive research reviewing what is known about the different thresholds and the impact on musculoskeletal health, specifically reviewing literature on muscle strength and function, falls, rickets and osteomalacia (38). SACN found the data to be inconclusive and was unable to advise a specific serum 25(OH)D threshold which risk of osteomalacia increased (20). This resulted in their definition for deficiency to be 25(OH)D concentrations below 25nml/L as this was associated with increased risk of poor musculoskeletal health, however, this is not to be confused for use as a clinical diagnostic tool or threshold for disease (39). Symptoms of vitamin D deficiency may present as vague and non-specific such as fatigue or general aches in adults (40). Research shows that muscle weakness and pain is usual in the pelvis, thigh, foot and hip for adults with a vitamin D deficiency (41). In children, severe deficiency can present as seizures, bone deformation, swelling of the wrist and avoidance of weight bearing (42). Clinicians generally test for vitamin D deficiency if the patient is at high risk of vitamin D deficiency due to low sun exposure, disease (osteomalacia) or presents with symptoms (43). Individuals (e.g., the elderly and pregnant women) at high risk of vitamin D deficiency are outlined further in this chapter.

The IOM put together a committee of scientists and experts to review current research to set recommendations of dietary reference intakes (DRIs) for vitamin D and calcium for the benefit of musculoskeletal health (21). The synthesis of the research found serum concentrations of 30nmol/L or above were adequate for the protection of skeletal health, but no conclusive evidence was found to support recommendations for extra-skeletal outcomes (44). Although there remains debate on what levels of vitamin D should be considered for deficiency, insufficiency, and sufficiency, it appears that an agreement among researchers that having vitamin D levels below 25nmol/L will negatively affect skeletal health (45).

Although rare, toxicity of vitamin D occurs when blood concentrations of 25(OH)D reach >220 nmol/L (se

Table 2 table 2) as a result of extremely high intakes of vitamin D (supplement form) (46). Intoxication of vitamin D is facilitated through hypercalcaemia with symptoms including frequent urination, nausea, and weakness (47). Hypercalcaemia is the accumulation of calcium in soft tissues (48). Due to the lipophilic profile of vitamin D and its storage in human adipose, this mechanism can increase the time frame for toxic levels to remain longer after exposure has ended (49). Hypervitaminosis D with hypercalcaemia can be fatal as high concentrations of 25(OH)D induce renal failure and cardiac arrhythmias (50).

The means of how toxicity of vitamin D occurs remains unconfirmed, however, there are three theories used to explain the possible mechanisms behind vitamin D toxicity (50). These theories are all associated with increase in plasma concentrations of 25(OH)D that has contact with VDR in the nucleus of target cells which results in gene over-expression (51).

	IOM	SACN
Deficient	<30nmol/L	<25nmol/L
Insufficient	30-50nmol/L	n/a
Sufficient	>50nmol/L	>25nmol/L
Toxicity	>375 nmol/L	>375 nmol/L

Table 2: Vitamin D thresholds from IOM and SACN

Assessment

The assessment of vitamin D status is a changing landscape (52). Liquid chromatography mass spectrometry is the most common method used for testing 25(OH)D concentrations (53). There has been some debate regarding which metabolite should be tested to determine vitamin D status; 25(OH)D, 1,25 dihydroxyvitamin D or free (unbound) vitamin D (54). Concentrations of free 25(OH)D is measured directly using a centrifugal ultrafiltration, validated ELISA kit or can be calculated based on VDBP, albumin and total 25(OH)D serum levels (55). In a healthy population, free vitamin D status compared to total 25(OH)D is significantly correlated (56). However, some clinical conditions such as renal disease may affect albumin, VDBP, and an affinity for VDBP for 25(OH)D metabolites, therefore, affecting the amount of free vitamin D and the relationship between free and total 25(OH)D levels (56).

Skin pigmentation

Vitamin D deficiency is now seen as a global public health issue (57). This is especially true for those who are darker-skinned living in European countries of a northerly latitude (58). In the UK, 82% of the South Asian population have levels that are deficient during summer months which rises to 94% in the winter (59). Research focusing on ethnic minorities residing in a UK inner city in Birmingham found that Asian and Black Afro-Caribbean populations have higher prevalence of vitamin D deficiency rates (31% 21% respectively) compared to Caucasians (12%). Interestingly, it was noted that Asian women had a higher prevalence of deficiency compared to men (43% and 25% respectively) in this population (60).

Elderly

Research has shown a high prevalence of low vitamin D status in the elderly aged >65 years (61-63). The term elderly is defined as having a chronological age of 65 years and above (64). This is relative to the economic status of the country and life expectancy of the population. This is reflected in the WHO definition of elderly in Africa as individuals of 50 years and older (65).

Many factors contribute to low vitamin D status in older persons, this includes compromised skin synthesis of UVB rays as a result of reduced sunlight exposure and reduced dietary intake. Sun exposure may be compromised due to poor mobility (house-bound or instutionalised) and an impaired ability to successfully synthesise UVB rays from the sun. (66). Malnutrition is common amongst the elderly, and this may also be a contributing factor for their lower vitamin D status (67). A German study recently reported the prevalence of vitamin D deficiency in hospitalised, frail elderly patients, which found sufficient serum 25(OH)D concentrations of >50nmol/L in 12.6% of the sample (n=167) (68). Similar findings were reported by Kweder et al (2018) who found that 43% of older adults aged 75+ had serum 25(OH)D concentrations less than 24 nmol/L in a population based study with 125 participants (69). This prevalence of low vitamin D status in older persons may increase the risk of poor musculoskeletal health, which is discussed further in this chapter.

Pregnancy and lactation

The prevalence of vitamin D deficiency during pregnancy has been reported to range from 18-84% across the globe, depending on which country the mother resides, sun exposure and dietary intake (70). A concern of low vitamin D concentrations in pregnancy is the effect it may have on the mother and unborn infant. Research has shown that having insufficient/deficient 25(OH)D concentrations during pregnancy increases the mother's risk of preeclampsia and gestational diabetes (71). Exclusively breastfed babies are at particular risk for low vitamin D levels as a result of low status in the mother (72). This was most apparent in unsupplemented babies with little or no sun exposure born to mothers with low vitamin D concentrations in pregnancy and lactation (73).

This low status appears to continue to be prevalent in young children (12-24 months)(74) and in adolescence (75). In support, an American cross-sectional study conducted with n=365 healthy children between 12 and 24 months found a relationship between the risk of vitamin D deficiency and breastfed infants that were unsupplemented and toddlers who had a higher BMI (74). A UK-based study was conducted using the NDNS survey data to determine the prevalence and predictors of vitamin D inadequacy in children aged 4-18 (n=1102) (75). This study reported that 35% of the sample (n=1102) had insufficient vitamin D concentrations (>50 nmol/L) and this was found to be associated with increasing age, specifically with adolescents aged 14-18 years compared to younger

children. Non-white skin was also seen to be at considerably higher risk of insufficiency in comparison to white skinned counterparts, as well as low levels of outdoor activity, increased screen time and BMI.

Approximately 20% of the infants required dietary intake, as recommended by the IOM is obtained from their mother's breast milk (76). There is a limited amount of research looking at vitamin D status in breastfeeding mothers, however, it is suggested by the literature that the mother's vitamin D status affects her offspring (77, 78). Research in Norway shows that immigrant mothers, specifically, Pakistani, Turkish and Somali and their infants had insufficient or low vitamin D levels, most notably in infants who were exclusively breastfed (79). North American research comparing Chinese and Mexican mothers to North American (Cincinnati) mothers found vitamin D deficiency (<50nmol/L) in 60% of the Mexican and 50% of Chinese mothers, compared to only 17% of deficiency in the Cincinnati mothers measured at four weeks postpartum (80). The research, albeit limited, shows that breastfeeding mothers appear to be at high risk of low vitamin D status and should be routinely assessed for serum 25(OH)D levels and supplemented where appropriate to benefit both mother and child.

Role in health

Musculoskeletal health

Vitamin D has a well-established role in bone health which plays an important role in bone mineralisation and aids calcium absorption (1). 25(OH)D is responsible for the maintenance of both serum calcium and phosphorus concentrations to promote mineralisation of the human skeleton and maintain vital cellular functions (81). Bone mineral density is positively correlated with increased serum 25(OHD) levels in all age groups (82). Vitamin D deficiency causes osteomalacia in adults and rickets in children (2).

It remains unclear whether vitamin D supplementation has a beneficial effect on muscle strength. A recent RCT showed no improvement in muscle strength, postural ability or physical performance in females aged 60-80 with a three-month vitamin D₃ supplement of 2800 IU/day compared to placebo (83). In contrast, a systematic review and meta-analysis reviewed cross-sectional research to investigate whether there is a relationship between frailty in older adults with low serum 25(OH)D concentrations (84). Although limited to the cross-sectional data, the meta-analysis of 13 studies reported that lower 25(OH)D concentrations were significantly associated with an increase in frailty.

Low levels of vitamin D in older adults, especially those in residential care is seen as an important and ongoing public health issue (85).

In addition, a one year, population-based randomised controlled trial using 300 older women aged 70-90, with insufficient vitamin D status (<50nmol/L) at baseline, showed improvement in both muscle strength and function in the slowest and weakest participants of this cohort (86). These two studies are very similar in design using free-living, older female participants, with vitamin D insufficiency (<50nmol/L), but otherwise healthy and placebo controlled. However, the different results could be attributed to the much larger sample size (n=81 vs n=300) and longer trial duration (3 months vs 1 year) evidenced by Zhu et al. 2010. Low vitamin D levels and the risk of falls and fractures have also been researched (87, 88). In a recent (2018) systematic review with meta-analysis and trial sequential analyses reviewed 81 randomised controlled trials. This pooled analyses found that a vitamin D supplement ranging from 100IU/day-300,000 stat, had no effect on falls (n=37), hip fracture (n=20) or total fracture (n=36) (89). The evidence for a relationship between vitamin D and risk of falls and fractures appears to remain inconclusive.

Obesity

Low vitamin D status is associated with excess body mass and obesity (90). The mechanisms behind these low levels is unclear, however, many theories have arisen (91). Decrease in vitamin D levels in this population has been associated with raised plasma parathyroid hormone (92). This imbalance reduces the absorption of calcium and as a result can increase the risk of other conditions such as cardiovascular disease (93).

A systematic review and meta-analysis found a higher prevalence of vitamin D deficiency in participants that are obese compared to both normal and over-weight counter parts by 35% and 24% respectively (94). Further support for this in a more recent review found individuals who are obese to have on average 20% lower serum 25(OH)D levels than people with a normal weight (91). This was found to be consistent across ethnicity, age and geographical location. It is postulated that low dietary vitamin D intake, limited sun exposure, inflammation, and dilution and/or sequestration of vitamin D stored in the excess fat mass may account for the association between obesity and vitamin D. It has been argued whether vitamin D has been sequestered (95) into fat or simply diluted volumetrically (96, 97) without absolute conclusions. A small single centre study investigated the storage of vitamin D in adipose tissue in women with obesity undergoing bariatric surgery

compared women of normal BMI undergoing abdominal surgery not gynaecological reasons. They found similar vitamin D status in both groups and no difference in the distribution of vitamin D in adipose tissue (subcutaneous and omental) (95). It was also evidenced in both groups that adipose vitamin D concentration was directly related to serum vitamin D status. However the stores of vitamin D in the adipose tissue was higher in the women with obesity. The authors concluded that female participants who are obese store vitamin D in the excess adipose. This storage of vitamin D creates a need for further vitamin D to saturate this reservoir which may put individuals that are obese at risk of insufficient serum 25(OH)D concentrations. This suggests that storage of vitamin D is likely to be sequestered in those who are obese. The authors state this is the first study of its kind to investigate serum 25(OH)D concentrations in subcutaneous and omental adipose in individuals who are obese and non-obese. It is important to note that these results are not generalisable to all people with obesity since this was a convenience sample in a population undergoing surgery. It would be valuable to consider the adipose tissues stores of vitamin D in a population with obesity who were had low vitamin D status. The small sample of individuals who are obese (n=21) and non-obese (n=25) also make it difficult to draw definitive conclusions regarding how vitamin D is stored in individuals living with obesity.

A cross-sectional, population-based study investigated the relationship between participants that are obese and non-obese and serum 25(OH)D concentrations (97). Total sample size was 686; with 35 participants in the obese cohort and 651 in the non-obese cohort. This sample was derived from a previous study which recruited 1,179 postmenopausal women from a rural (east Nebraska, USA) community to investigate vitamin D and calcium over a 4 year period (98). All participants were unsupplemented and serum concentrations were seasonally adjusted. Regression analyses were performed using both hyperbolic and linear models. The authors found an inverse association between 25(OH)D concentrations and fat mass. The hyperbolic model proved to be most appropriate as it mathematically shows the association between volume and concentrations are stored volumetrically and not sequestered. However, the hyperbolic model when applied can only be approximated as this model relies on the data to be consistent. This is undermined by the inconsistent daily contribution of cutaneously sourced vitamin D. In addition, there is a limited sample size (n=35) and no deficient participants for the obese cohort study. This makes it a challenge to confidently confirm vitamin D is stored volumetrically.

It remains consistent in the literature that people who are obese are at risk of low levels of vitamin D compared to normal or over-weight individuals (90). This may or may not be due to volumetric dilution or sequestered in the excess fat mass. Little is known of the clinical impact of low serum vitamin D on the individuals living with obesity, however, BMI should be considered when evaluating serum 25(OH)D levels (99).

Obesity has also been associated with chronic low-grade inflammation. A cross sectional study found an inverse association with inflammation biomarkers C-reactive protein, Interleukin 6 (IL-6), tumor necrosis factor- α (TFN- α) and low vitamin D levels (100). C-RP is known for its lowering effect on fat-soluble vitamins, specifically vitamin D (101). One study suggests, for appropriate interpretations of plasma 25(OH)D, C-RP levels must be <10mg/mL (102).

The research shows a connection between obesity, inflammation and 25(OH)D levels. Inflammation, especially C-RP should be adjusted for when accounting for deficiency in people who are obese.

Type 2 Diabetes

In the UK, 1 in 40 people are diagnosed with type 2 diabetes (103). Type 2 diabetes is a major burden of cost to the NHS that can be largely preventable and manageable with a change in diet and lifestyle factors (104). Research has investigated the possible relationship between vitamin D deficiency and impaired insulin resistance, glucose intolerance, reduced insulin secretion and the metabolic syndrome (105). It is thought that vitamin D deficiency reduces the function of pancreatic β-cells which impacts on the secretion and resistance of insulin Mitri and colleagues (2011) found an inverse association between vitamin D status and high glucose levels that been reported from a number Fof other cross-sectional studies (106). A randomised controlled trial found a single bolus dose of vitamin D (400,000 IU), in 63 men and women with T2DM with vitamin D deficiency (concentrations ≤50 nmol/L) did not improve insulin secretion or sensitivity, over a 6-month period (107). A recent randomised, double-blind, placebo controlled clinical trial, with a large sample size (n=2423) compared a vitamin D 4000IU/day supplement to placebo over a 4-year duration in those who are considered to be at a high risk of developing T2DM (108). This RCT found no significant difference between placebo and treatment in reducing the risk of developing type 2 diabetes.

Another recent review concluded that vitamin D supplementation is not recommended to improve or prevent type 2 diabetes (109). In contrast, a review by Lips and colleagues (2019) did observe an

improvement with vitamin D supplementation in deficient participants on HbA1c, insulin resistance and insulin secretion in some clinical trials, however, effect size was small.

Grammatiki and colleagues also reviewed the available literature and concluded that current research is conflicted and fraught with limitations such as unpowered sample size and duration (110). In support of this, an expert panel has collaborated to review the evidence regarding vitamin D and disease. Their recommendation was that vitamin D supplementation would not prevent or treat T2DM, however, may benefit those early on in disease onset and have a deficient status (111). Indeed, Giovanni et al. (2016) state that it is unclear if supplementation is more effective when the decrease in β -cell and insulin function is in its early stages of damage. The possible relationship between vitamin D and type 2 diabetes remains disputed as observational studies (112) find positive associations and randomised control trial data draws no conclusions (109). The most recent (2020) evidence on the possible benefit of vitamin D supplementation on T2DM agrees that the large differences in the variables aforementioned makes evidence of a real effect challenging (113, 114).

Gastrointestinal

Vitamin D has been linked to several gastrointestinal disorders (115-117). Emerging research is providing evidence that suggests this prohormone may improve recurrence and survival rates in colorectal cancer and reduce symptom severity in inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) and irritable bowel syndrome (IBS) (114, 118, 119). IBS and vitamin D in particular is a new and developing area of research. Vitamin D insufficiency (<50 nmol/L) has been observed in those with IBS, UC and CD (120-122). Evidence is limited in the area of IBS however, available literature shows low levels of vitamin D (115, 123, 124). Vitamin D deficiency has also been observed in IBD and colorectal cancer patients (125, 126). There is little understanding of whether low concentrations of 25 (OH)D is cause or effect in gastrointestinal disorders (127).

Colorectal cancer

Colorectal cancer (CRC) is the second most commonly diagnosed cancer in women and the third most common cancer in men in Europe (128). In the UK, there are 42 000 new cases each year with an improved 5 year survival rate of 60% (129). Research has identified three patterns of incidence and mortality rates of global CRC (130). Arnold et al. (2015) classify the patterns as; group one with

both incidence and mortality on the rise (e.g. Brazil, Croatia and Spain), group 2 have increase in incidence but a decrease in mortality (e.g. UK, Ireland and Sweden) and lastly, group 3 which has both a reduction in incidence and mortality (US, Japan and Austria). There are on average 100 new cases of CRC diagnosed every day in UK (131). Many CRC studies have reported low vitamin D levels and 2 recent meta-analyses shows strong evidence for an inverse association between serum concentrations of 25(OH)D and colorectal adenoma risk (132, 133). Evidence linking the effect of vitamin D supplementation and CRC prevention remains inconclusive. A large 7-year study with 36,282 post-menopausal women investigated the effect of vitamin D₃ (400IU) plus calcium (1000mg) daily supplement compared to placebo on the risk of developing CRC (134). No association between daily supplementation of vitamin D and calcium on the incidence of CRC was found. In contrast, a nested case-control study in western European populations (EPIC study) showed a strong inverse relationship between pre-diagnosis 25(OH)D levels and colorectal cancer risk using 1248 cases and 1248 age match controls (135). It remains unclear if vitamin D status has a causal link to the development or prevention of CRC. Fuchs et al. (2017), used predictive modelling for stage III colon cancer patients (n=1016). Predictive modelling uses validated regression models to forecast future outcomes. Specifically, this research assessed the effect of participants' vitamin D status after being diagnosed with CRC then created a model to predict levels of 25(OH)D using a score. Using Cox proportional hazards, the predicted plasma 25(OH)D scores were then investigated on cancer recurrence and mortality. It was determined that the higher predicted 25(OH)D levels post diagnosis are associated with lower cancer recurrence rates and increased survival (136).

In summary, the evidence suggests having higher concentrations of 25(OH)D may improve mortality and recurrence rates in those with colorectal cancer.

Inflammatory Bowel Disease

The two main types of inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) are Crohn's disease and ulcerative colitis. The aetiology of these conditions is unclear, however both of these chronic conditions cause inflammation to the gastrointestinal tract (137). Ulcerative colitis is primarily located in the large bowel, while CD has inflammation anywhere from mouth to anus, with the most common being the right colon and the terminal ileum (138, 139). In Europe, over 2 million people have been diagnosed with IBD which has an immense effect on health care and is considered a major public health concern (140). The prevalence of IBD has been increasing in western populations since 1990 at a substantial

rate; from 79.5/100 000 to 84.3/100 000 in 2017 (141). A recent prospective cohort study estimates prevalence for UC at 397 and for CD at 276 per 100 00 (142).

Numerous drug therapies for this condition are available, including vedolizumab and ustekinumab, however, approximately 30% of patients do not respond to this form of treatment (143). Patients may need to test many therapy options until the most effective option is discovered (144). Vitamin D deficiency has been associated with increased inflammation and disease activity in IBD (145). Research shows that vitamin D insufficiency is common in those with IBD (146, 147). In support of this, vitamin D levels were measured in participants with IBD and found 49.8% were vitamin D deficient (148). There are limited RCTs investigating the effect of vitamin D as a treatment. The most recent data from a pilot study supplemented patients with mild-moderate Crohn's disease up to 5000IU/day for 24 weeks (149). Their findings suggest achieving vitamin D levels to above 40ng/ml (100nmol/L), reduced Crohn's disease activity index (CDAI) scores from 230±74 at (baseline) to >150 for 67% (exit) (p=<0.0001) and improved quality of life scores from 156±24 (baseline) to180±26 (exit) (p=0.0004) in this small sample (n=18). An earlier study compared the effect of 1,25(OH)2 to 25(OH)D with CD participants to investigate effect on bone pathology and disease activity. This research presents beneficial effects on bone metabolism and disease activity in the short term (150). It is also suggested that vitamin D may play a role in reducing relapse frequency. A recent meta-analysis (151), provides evidence that all IBD relapse rates, including both UC and UD, may be controlled with improved 25(OH)D levels and recommends that vitamin D supplementation is included in the treatment of IBD.

Ananthakrishnan et al. (2012), conducted a prospective cohort study with over 70,000 females, aged 40-73 from the Nurses' Health Study from 1986-2008. Their evidence shows a decrease in incidence of CD in women with higher plasma levels of 25(OH)D (44).

The evidence presented offers a possible benefit of a vitamin D supplement to reduce relapse and disease activity in inflammatory bowel disease.

Vitamin D binding protein and the possible mechanism for GI disease

The possible mechanism for vitamin D in gastrointestinal disease is thought to be through the vitamin D receptor (VDR) and its mediated pathways within the colon (152). VDR, which is present in many tissues and almost all immune cells, has been investigated and found to have involvement in the possible development of inflammation in bowel disorders and colorectal cancers (153, 154).

VDR is strongly expressed in the colon and is a potential regulator of gene expression (118). The vitamin D receptor mediates the majority of recognised functions of 1,25-dihydroxyvitamin D₃ (153). In reference to IBD, VDR expression is significantly decreased in those with IBD (155). VDR may be a biomarker for these complex conditions and offer insight into those who may respond to vitamin D supplementation. Susceptibility genes have also been investigated in both IBD and IBS and may offer supplementary insight. Zucchelli and colleagues (2011) investigated single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) that are commonly seen in Crohn's disease and reported the disease risk allele rs4263839 G in the *TNFSF15* gene (involved in inflammatory response) was also associated with IBS, suggesting that susceptibility to IBS is mediated via similar inflammatory pathways (156). This finding may inform future research to further investigate the means that the *TNFSF15* gene may offer to the pathogenesis of IBS.

Irritable Bowel Syndrome

Features

Irritable Bowel Syndrome (IBS) is a functional disorder of the gastrointestinal tract which is prevalent in approximately 5% to 20% of the global population (157-159). Functional gastrointestinal disorders (FGIDs) is a term for chronic or recurrent conditions of the gastrointestinal tract that are absent of any pathophysiology and that are diagnosed based on symptoms and include constipation, dyspepsia, oesophageal disorders and IBS (160).

In the UK IBS incurs a high cost to the NHS, in 2012-2013 it was estimated at over £11 000 000 (161). It is a relapsing condition that has been traditionally classified into 4 subtypes based on the patient's bowel habits; IBS-D (diarrhoea predominant), IBS-C (constipation predominant), IBS-M (mixed or alternating of both) and IBS-U (undefined) (162). Altered gut motility can be seen as the main pathophysiological component in IBS. Gut dysmotility can affect the rectum, colon, small intestine and the stomach in approximately 25-75% of IBS patients (163). Kanazawa and colleagues (2008) show that altered motility was associated with dissatisfaction in bowel habits and abdominal distention in their prospective study with 129 individuals with IBS (164). The cause of the syndrome appears to be multifactorial and may include social, biological and psychological influences (165).

Despite the high prevalence of this condition, the aetiology of IBS remains unclear (166). IBS can negatively impact a person's life and associations have been seen with depression, anxiety and post-

traumatic stress disorder (167). The effect of mental health on IBS could be explained by the gutbrain axis and visceral sensitivity. The gut-brain axis is the physiological connection between the GI tract and the central nervous system (168). As further discussed later in this chapter, visceral hypersensitivity in IBS participants have been identified through a lower pain tolerance to colonic or rectal distension compared to non-IBS counterparts (169).

Infectious enteritis is a possible risk factor for developing IBS. This is considered a subset of IBS known as post-infectious IBS (PI-IBS). This occurs after an acute episode of gastroenteritis in those who had no previous IBS symptoms or diagnosis (170). The associated risks for the development of PI-IBS may include; being younger in age, female, severity of the gastroenteritis event, and the presence of psychological distress before or during gastroenteritis (171).

IBS diagnosis

In 1978, the first effort to establish an objective criteria for the diagnosis of IBS, was known as the Manning criteria (172). Manning and colleagues found that IBS inpatients shared four common symptoms; abdominal distention, frequent and looser stools with the onset of pain, alleviation of pain upon defecation (173). In a similar study conducted in Germany, Kruis et al. (1984) reported three hallmark relapsing features reported by IBS participants; altered bowel function, bloating and pain (174) This led to a meeting in in Rome (1988) where experts in IBS gathered to create a standardised diagnostic tool for IBS (175).

The Rome criteria for the diagnosis of irritable bowel syndrome were first developed in 1992 to prevent patients from needing extensive and invasive investigations such as colonoscopy (176) and to be able to identify eligible patients for pharmaceutical intervention studies (175). IBS was and remains difficult to diagnose (177). The Rome criteria diagnostic tool has a set of standardised questions relating to abdominal pain, bloating, stool consistency/frequency and relief after defecation. These questions have altered as the criteria has been updated to II, III, and most recently in 2016 to Rome IV (178). There has been little validation for Rome I and II and none for the Rome III criteria until Ford and colleagues' evaluation in 2013, 5 years after its creation (179). There is debate around the efficacy of Rome IV. Research has shown that Rome IV vs Rome III significantly lowered the prevalence of IBS and may miss those with mild or less severe symptoms (180, 181).

Risk factors for IBS

Epidemiologic study of IBS is challenging due to symptom variability, a large proportion of those living with IBS not seeking medical attention and the lack of unbiased findings (182). Two known risk factors for developing IBS are being female and contracting a gastrointestinal infection (183, 184). Women have been shown to have a higher prevalence of IBS than males (185). Globally, IBS has an overall prevalence that is 67% higher in women than in men (186).

Research suggests a reason for this gender divide is that women are more likely to seek medical advice than men (159). If we compare IBS rates between men and women in Africa, South Asia and South America, they are similar in prevalence and in some instances, men have higher rates of the condition (187). As aforementioned post-infectious IBS (PI-IBS) is considered another way to subtype IBS. It is the onset of persistent abdominal symptoms post gastroenteritis infection (188). The estimated incidence rates for PI-IBS are as follows; epidemic infections (7-36%), traveller's diarrhoea (4-14%) and individual infections (4-36%)(189).

It may also be beneficial to consider certain psychological features (stress or anxiety) in this population (190). Anxiety, depression, and post-traumatic stress disorder are psychological traits that have been linked to IBS (191). One dominant theory is that IBS symptoms arise as a result of a disruption in neurotransmitter-related management of interaction between the brain and the enteric nervous system (the gut-brain axis) (192). This communication system combines GI and brain functions which include appetite, weight and gut motility (193).

IBS can also be associated with visceral hypersensitivity, which can be heightened following a meal (194). Visceral hypersensitivity is thought to be dependent on multiple factors and occur in the peripheral or central nervous system. It may also play a part in the cause of symptoms of IBS (195) . Visceral hypersensitivity is thought to be a distorted response to distension of the colon and a heightened reaction to pain (196). Research has shown that IBS participants have a lower pain threshold than the non-IBS counterparts (194, 197). A study using volunteers (n=136) with a diagnosis of IBS and fulfilling the Rome II criteria and healthy controls were recruited through physician referral and advertisement (164). This study aimed to establish; (i) pain sensitivity, phasic and tonic motility, (ii) if subtypes of IBS vary on these variables, (iii) does pain sensitivity correlate with tonic and phasic motility and (iv) if symptom severity is related to these 3 variables. Results found that regardless of subtype, participants with IBS had significantly lower pain thresholds than the controls. This lowered pain threshold was seen to contribute to symptom severity, with particular effect on frequency and intensity of abdominal pain.

The cause of visceral hypersensitivity is unknown but is recognised as a hallmark feature and is present in \sim 35% of individuals with IBS (198).

Management of IBS

Dietary interventions

Two thirds of patients with IBS believe their symptoms are caused by dietary triggers such as wheat or dairy (199). As a result of this perceived issue around certain food groups, diet has been a focus of research with individuals with IBS (200-202). The most widely used short term dietary intervention is the use of the low FODMAP (fermentable oligosaccharides, monosaccharides, disaccharides and polyols) diet (203). This diet restricts the consumption of fermentable carbohydrates for approximately 8 weeks (204). Examples of FODMAPs includes wheat, garlic, apples, onion, legumes and pulses (205). These short-chain carbohydrates are unsuccessfully digested in the small intestine, then fermented in the colon, thus yielding gas and bloating (206). An Australian study found lower overall improved symptoms in an IBS population compared to controls using a low FODMAP diet (LFD) versus a typical Australian diet (207). The low FODMAP diet is intended to identify certain foods that may cause or increase symptoms of IBS to assist the individual manage their condition and is not meant to be used as a long-term treatment or a cure (208).

In addition to the low FODMAP diet, the role of gluten is another focus of research. Current evidence, albeit limited, shows the removal of gluten may reduce symptom severity (209). To support this, research with a gluten-free diet led by a dietitian proved beneficial to diarrhoea predominant IBS, which reduced symptom severity significantly and in the participants who continued this gluten-free diet also had sustained reduction of symptom severity (210). It is argued that it may be other fructans present in the carbohydrates causing the disturbances and not the gluten protein (211).

A review of the literature presents good evidence for the use of LFD in the management of IBS in clinical practice (212). This review offers best practice with use of the LFD with dietary counselling by a specialist dietician. The review identified three significant and relevant stages; restriction, reintroduction and personalisation and offers evidenced based advice for each step. Whelan and colleagues (212) conclude that although there is inconclusive evidence for the long-term use of a

LFD, in the short term, the use of a LFD with dietary counselling delivered by a specialist dietician is an effective tool for the management of symptoms in functional gastrointestinal disorders.

Probiotics

Probiotics are defined as "live microorganisms that, when administered in adequate amounts, confer a health benefit on the host" (213). Probiotics contain bacteria needed to maintain intestinal health, this includes; motility, visceral sensitivity and intestinal permeability (214). Information on probiotics is often sought out by patients with various clinical practitioners (215).

A recent systematic review and meta-analysis assessed 28 randomised controlled trials with the focus on safety and efficacy of probiotics as a treatment for IBS (216). This review found a positive effect on overall IBS symptoms and quality of life from studies that used a combination of probiotics but found nothing conclusive for single strains or species. Nor did they find an effect on individual symptoms such as bloating or satisfaction with bowel habit.

The probiotics most extensively used in human research are *Lactobacillus* and *Bifidobacterium* (29). It is postulated that changes in the gut microbiota may be a contributing factor to symptom severity in functional disorders of the gut which includes IBS (217). Indeed, a well-known theory on the normalising effect of probiotics is the possible increase of short chain fatty acids which in turn stabilises gut motility in those with constipation (218). Probiotics have been shown to have beneficial effects on pain, gas, and bloating in functional gastrointestinal disorders (FGIDs) (219). However, the amount of evidence provided in this area remains limited. A review of the research on probiotics, specifically to IBS, concluded probiotics elicited significant improvements in the overall and global symptoms of IBS, particularly using a combination of strains and L. *plantarum* DSM 9843 (220). This research also synthesised data that specifically looked at the probability of symptoms persisting for individuals with IBS in the treatment arm (probiotics) compared to a placebo. Twenty-three randomised controlled trials were analysed of which, twelve papers were selected for low risk of bias and presented dichotomous data. This review concluded that probiotics had a positive effect on bloating, flatulence, abdominal pain and global IBS scores. The RR was 0.79 (95% CI 0.70-0.89) for persisting symptoms of IBS with probiotics compared to placebo.

A recent review and meta-analysis (2017) assessing the effect of probiotics on constipation found that the specific strains *Lactobacillus* or *Bifidobacterium*, increased bowel movements by 0.8 /week in individuals with IBS-C and decreased intestinal transit time in those with IBS-D (221). The evidence shows promise for the use of probiotics in the treatment of IBS.

Prebiotics and symbiotics

There are limited data on the use of prebiotics and symbiotics for the treatment and improvement of symptoms for those living with IBS. Cappello et al. (2012) used a symbiotic mixture which included 9 different species of probiotics and one prebiotic in a powder form preparation compared to a placebo and examined its effect on quality of life, colonic transit time and overall symptoms (222). Sixty-four participants from an outpatient clinic were recruited for this study for four weeks after a two-week run in. The authors found a significant decrease in flatulence severity, and no improvement in bloating or global satisfaction of abdominal flatulence (222). This research was extended to a 6-month pilot study based on the previously published trial (223). The results were similar, with a change that more patients (n= 26) found relief of severe flatulence and for longer, however, with a much-reduced sample size.

As aforementioned, Ford and colleagues (2014) produced a systematic review and meta-analysis, covering latest research to explore the efficacy of prebiotics, probiotics and symbiotics in IBS and chronic idiopathic constipation (CIC). Although as stated above probiotics were found to be beneficial, there were too few intervention studies with prebiotics and/or symbiotics for conclusions to be drawn.

Pharmacological management

Before a pharmacological approach is taken, it is appropriate to first explore dietary changes mentioned above. Once these have been unsuccessful at relieving symptoms for the patient, then pharmacotherapy is offered (224).

Medications that are prescribed for constipation predominant IBS include; lubiprostone, linaclotide and plecanatide. These secretagogues offer an increase in fluid in the lumenal cavity and have been shown to be significantly more effective than placebo in RCTs. Although these treatments have been found to be successful, long-term safety has yet to be established (225).

Loperamide, eluxadoline, and alosetron are drug therapies offered to those with diarrhoea predominant IBS. Alosetron has shown benefit but is associated with severe adverse side effects such as faecal impaction (226). Loperamide is an over the counter anti-diarrhoeal used frequently by those with IBS. However, toxicity or misuse of loperamide has shown to have serious cardiac effect (227). Eluxadoline a similar mu-opioid to loperamide have displayed adverse effects in this population, specifically, Lembo and colleagues found that in 4.5% of 1666 participants receiving eluxadoline reported AEs (228).

Selective serotonin re-uptake inhibitors (SSRI) are also used for the treatment of IBS. Traditionally, SSRIs are used to treat psychological conditions such as depression and anxiety; (229) comorbidities associated with IBS. A recent review (2019) by Ford et al., found SSRIs to most likely be effective in the treatment of IBS (230). This was an update on a previous review with similar results and only 5 more studies were included since 2011 (231).

A safe and effective treatment that can be administered long-term has yet to be discovered. Therefore, researchers and practitioners have explored various dietary interventions to improve gastrointestinal symptoms, which may offer less risk to pharmaceuticals.

Placebo Effect

The placebo effect has been defined as a positive response to an inert substance (232). It is argued, that it has broader meaning in that it is the improvements seen in individuals symptoms that are a result of participating in a therapeutic environment (233). The positive effect may be attributable to a change in behaviour or physiology in response to the participant's awareness of being studied (The Hawthorne effect) (234), this effect has been observed even when the research is double blind (235).

A Cochrane review of the literature found that of the 11 clinical conditions investigated, asthma, phobia pain and nausea showed significant placebo effect (236). In IBS specifically, elevated placebo response rates are approximately 40-70% (237). The reason for this high placebo rate is not completely clear, the endpoints that are measured are self-reported and herein lies a major contributing factor. Meta-analysis of the research suggests the more rigorous entry criteria and a higher number of treatment visits decreases the risk of placebo effect (237), while others evidence high variability in baseline scores (238, 239). Kaptchuk and colleagues (240) suggest the most robust predictor of placebo effect in IBS was placebo plus a sympathetic practitioner. In contrast Flik and colleagues (2017) reviewed the literature in psychological intervention studies and discovered similar placebo response rates to pharmacological intervention studies (241). This shows research

conducted in a supportive and sympathetic environment does not elicit more placebo response compared to traditional intervention studies.

A placebo run in phase for research with individuals with IBS has been suggested to reduce the placebo effect as it allows researchers to exclude placebo responders (242, 243). may contribute to However, the exclusion of placebo responders will contribute to the creation of heterogenic population samples which makes comparison of trials even more challenging (244).

Simplistic and subjective binary endpoints (whether the intervention worked or not) are used to assess positive and negative outcomes in IBS research (245). This may not be the most effective way to determine efficacy due to the complex and often variable symptoms. To reduce this effect in IBS research, the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) in the USA has modified the binary endpoints that have been typically used for global symptom relief of IBS to 2 endpoints directly relating to the primary motility issue. These include a more objective assessment focused on motility change and abdominal pain which is thought to minimise the placebo effect in clinical trials (246).

Vitamin D and IBS

Status of publications on vitamin D and IBS at the start of this study

The research available at the start of this study was limited to four observational studies (120, 247-249) and three randomised controlled trials (115, 250, 251). Chapter three is a published comprehensive systematic literature review of the current literature at the start of this PhD project in 2017. An updated review of the more recent publications (3 intervention studies) is presented in this chapter (114, 252, 253). Collectively, the studies in the systematic review and the supplementary research were mostly in agreement. Five out of the six intervention studies reported vitamin D levels to be insufficient among their participants (115, 250-253). Tazzyman (2015), albeit a formal pilot study was the only paper that did not find a positive effect from supplementing IBS participants (free-living) with vitamin D supplement compared to placebo (250). The subsequent intervention studies (114, 115, 251-253) suggests vitamin D supplementation improved both symptom severity and quality of life in clinical populations. We can determine from the intervention studies that a vitamin D supplement may be effective in participants from a clinical setting compared to a free-living population to reduce symptoms and improve quality of life. Although, since this benefit was seen in observational studies, these results are neither significant nor generalisable (120, 123, 247, 248). It highlights the need for vitamin D status to be assessed in IBS individuals and repletion is necessary even if for general health reasons alone. The synthesis of this research is limited and warrants adequately powered trials with generalisable results.

Vitamin D deficiency prevalence in IBS and possible explanations

An association between low vitamin D status and irritable bowel syndrome (IBS) has been suggested, however, the published literature is limited and an established causal role in IBS has yet to be determined. Some of the research suggests that people with IBS have a common deficiency of vitamin D (120) which is thought to impact on both symptom severity and quality of life. The reason for this deficiency is yet to be determined as cause or effect of IBS. Low baseline serum concentrations have been recognised in both paediatric (249) and adult studies (120, 123). These studies found more than 50% (paediatrics) and 83% (adults) had baseline serum concentrations <50nmol/L. Deficiency in this population may be a result of their symptoms; people not comfortable leaving the house, food avoidance or possibly issues with malabsorption. Research has shown that malabsorption is present in other chronic gastrointestinal disease (i.e., ulcerative colitis) (254) however, this has not been a proven issue in FGIDs. It remains unclear whether the associated low vitamin D status in IBS is a malabsorption issue or due to lifestyle characteristics. Recent research with participants (IBS-D) has shown efficacious at improving IBS symptoms by using a high dose (50,000 IU/week) vitamin D supplement (255). As altered intestinal patterns are present in this population, particularly individuals with IBS-D along with possible lactose/dairy intolerance, this could suggest reduced absorption of fat-soluble vitamins such as vitamin D (34). This impaired intestinal absorption could be a contributing factor for the onset of deficiency in vitamin D.

Chapter 2

Aims and Objectives

The previous chapter has shown the various gaps in the research surrounding reliable and efficacious therapies for IBS. The limited research available at the start of this project suggested a potential benefit of vitamin D supplementation on IBS related symptoms and quality of life. Two intervention studies (115, 251) and one pilot study (250) reported positive results. Abbenezhad et al. (2016) (251) and Jallil et al. (2016) (115) both reported that high dose vitamin D (50,000IU/week) improved both symptom severity and quality of life in people with IBS recruited from a

gastrointestinal clinic. Tazzyman et al. (2015) (250), a pilot study which investigated the effect of vitamin D supplement, placebo or vitamin D and probiotics on symptom severity and quality of life in an IBS population. No association was found between treatment arms and improvement of quality of life or symptom severity. Although, it was noted that there was a negative correlation between serum 25(OH)D and quality of life. Tazzyman and colleagues also provided a power calculation of 74 per arm from which future studies should achieve.

This thesis intends to address some of the under-researched questions related to vitamin D supplementation and its possible effect on IBS symptoms and quality of life.

Thesis aim:

The main aim for this thesis is to investigate the relationship between vitamin D and irritable bowel syndrome and to address the question of whether vitamin D supplementation can ameliorate symptoms of IBS.

Hypothesis:

A vitamin D₃ supplement will improve symptom severity and quality of life in individuals diagnosed with irritable bowel syndrome.

Study Aims:

The aims of the thesis were:

- To examine and synthesise all the available current literature on the relationship between vitamin D and irritable bowel syndrome.
- To investigate the efficacy of a sublingual/buccal vitamin D spray compared to vitamin D capsule.
- **3)** To conduct a RCT to investigate the possible effect of a 3000IU/ day vitamin D sublingual spray on symptom severity and quality of life with individuals with IBS.

Objectives

Study 1: Vitamin D status in irritable bowel syndrome and the impact of supplementation on symptoms: what do we know and what do we need to know?

Primary Aim: To systematically review the available literature with the focus of vitamin D and IBS.
Study 2: *Rate of change in circulating 25-hydroxyvitamin D following sublingual and capsular vitamin D preparations.*

Primary Aim: To measure and compare the rate of change in circulating 25(OH)D in response to a vitamin D supplement delivered in two preparations: a sublingual spray or a capsule. This study was an efficacy assessment of the proposed intervention preparation for the IBS trial (Chapter 4).

Study 3: Effect of vitamin D supplementation on irritable bowel syndrome symptom severity and quality of life.

Primary Aim: To undertake a randomised controlled trial of the effect of 3000IU vitamin D supplement on symptom severity and quality of life in individuals with irritable bowel syndrome from a free-living population.

Objectives: The broad objectives of the PhD were:

- 1. To conduct a systematic review of the literature exploring the relationship between vitamin D and IBS.
- To conduct a randomised placebo-controlled efficacy trial of a vitamin D₃ supplement comparing two modes of delivery; capsule and sublingual spray.
- 3. To conduct a randomised placebo-control trial to investigate the effect of vitamin D supplementation on severity of symptoms in people with irritable bowel syndrome.

Chapter 3

General Methodology

This chapter is an overview of the methods used in this PhD. Each method is briefly reported in their respective chapters including the three research studies that have been peer-reviewed and published. The justification for each method is presented through an exploration of their appropriateness to the study conducted.

Vitamin D analysis

The assessment of vitamin D status of the participants of this research was fundamental to the interpretation of this thesis. For the purpose of this thesis, the total vitamin D status for each participant recruited was determined from whole blood samples collected using finger prick blood spot kits. For chapter 5 (the repletion study) the vitamin D status of participants was measured at days 0, 3, 7, 14, 21, and 42 during the study. For chapter 6 (the randomised control trial) the vitamin D status of participants was measured at baseline and trial exit in order to determine response to supplementation. The fingerprick blood spot kits were manufactured by Birmingham City Assays and supplied by the industry stakeholder BetterYou (Barnsley, UK). These kits are designed for the collection of dried blood spots on Whatman paper without the need for a phlebotomist. The kits provide participants with a lancet and detailed step-by-step written instructions, allowing an individual to collect their own finger-prick blood spot samples. For the purposes of the research each participant was given hands on guidance by the researcher to show how to perform the fingerprick blood spot test independently. For the repletion study the researcher performed only the first and final whole blood spot sample, leaving participants to complete the remaining 4 samples (chapter 5). For the intervention study the researcher completed the fingerprick blood spot sample at baseline and exit.

The samples were sent to City Assays, Department of Pathology, Birmingham Sandwell Hospitals NHS Trust, and analysed by liquid chromatography tandem mass spectrometry for total blood 25(OH)D (25(OH)D2 and $25(OH)D_3$ (256). An example of the report with participants results can be seen in Appendix 12. This method was selected for its ease of use, quick turnaround of results (within 2-3 days), the reliability of service and precision of this technique.

The laboratory (Birmingham City Assays) are a member of DEQAS (vitamin D External Quality Assessment Scheme). The aim of this scheme is to ensure the validity and reliability of assays for 25 hydroxyvitamin D (250HD) and 1,25 dihydroxyvitamin D (1,25(OH)₂D) (DEQAS 2022). This shows a clear commitment to providing accurate results from this laboratory.

The fingerprick blood spot method is convenient for both participant and researcher as there is no need for a trained phlebotomist. In addition, capillary fingertip blood collection is seen as a non-invasive, quick technique which participants may feel more comfortable when compared to venepuncture.

It was important for this study to have a swift turnaround for results, especially as it was important to know baseline vitamin D status of participants prior to start of intervention in order to avoid toxicity. The results of vitamin D status were sent from the laboratory to the industry partner to ensure blinding. The staff member responsible for the results would flag any vitamin D levels to the researcher that were at a risk of toxicity (>220 nmol/L). If a participants' vitamin D status were to reach toxic levels the participant would be contacted and withdrawn from the study and advised to see their general practitioner. The studies conducted for this thesis did not have any toxic results.

Venous blood sampling by a trained phlebotomist has been the traditional approach to collect blood for vitamin D status analysis. However, dried capillary blood samples have been shown to perform to a high standard compared to venous blood for the measurement of serum 25(OH)D. McNally and colleagues compared measurements of 25(OH)D levels in both capillary and venous blood samples (257). Their results provided evidence that the use of finger lance technique for collecting blood samples for assessing vitamin D status is an accurate and reliable method. The blood spot fingerprick method used in two of the studies was most appropriate for time, efficiency, participant acceptability, and accuracy for this thesis.

The method of analysis of vitamin D status has been a topic of considerable debate over recent decades (52). This debate has included a consideration of which form of vitamin D should be considered as a biomarker of status and dispute over which laboratory method is most accurate (258). The debate over which form of vitamin D is the most appropriate biomarker continues, but the majority of the recent literature has recommended the use of 25-hydroxyvitamin D (25(OH)D) as the biomarker most reflective of status (259, 260). This is opposed to 1,25(OH)D2 since this has a short half-life, so difficult to measure and is less responsive to changes in intake (10, 261). These are important issues because deficiency and inadequacy of vitamin D has been increasingly recognised as risk factors for a number of diseases and international agreement over thresholds of deficiencies and standardised accurate methods are needed to allow comparison between datasets. This has led

to attempts to standardise the methodology. Two commonly used methods for assessment of 25(OH)D concentrations are: Chromatography (used in this thesis) and Immunoassays (IA) (262). There is strong evidence of the accuracy of the LC/MS/MS method (263). Research has compared to 2 liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry, a radioimmunoassay (RIA), and 5 automated 25(OH)D immunoassays (264). To determine assay acceptability, the minimum requirements for mean bias and imprecision were calculated as <15.8% and <9.1% respectively. Additionally, the authors used the concordance correlation coefficient (CCC) defined as <0.9 as poor agreement and >0.99 as excellent. The results from this study found, the 5 automated immunoassays gave variable results with excessive bias scores and poor concordance with LC/MS/MS. The LC/MS/MS had excellent concordance of 0.99 and mean bias score of 2.8%. However, the RIA did show comparable results to the LC/MS/MS with a CCC of 0.97 and mean bias of 5.4%. It was also shown that all assays had adequate results for the imprecision score with the exemption of one of the automated immunoassays. It appears that immunoassays have over time improved efficacy but remain inferior to the LC/MS/MS method (265).

To ensure laboratories are producing high quality testing, the vitamin D Standardization Program (VDSP) organised an inter-laboratory (n=15) comparability study which assessed 16 assays (8 = IA, 8 = LC/MS/MS) against the VDSP specific evaluation criteria that included a CV of <10% and bias <5%. There were 7 countries involved in this study: Canada, United Kingdom, United States, Korea, Ireland, Australia and Germany. This study reported that 11 out of 13C/MS/MS assays met the standard benchmarks for measuring 25(OH)D concentrations compared to only 9 out of 18 of IAs tested. They concluded that the results from this comparability study should be used as a baseline that future studies could be benchmarked. There is also recent research exploring which vitamin D metabolite could be used to assess vitamin D status. The most abundant vitamin D metabolite available in the circulatory system is $25(OH)D_3$, however, it has been argued that other active metabolites (e.g. $25(OH)D_3$ -G) could prove beneficial when assessing status (266). It is important to note that 25(OH)D₃ is the inactive form of vitamin D and insights into the activated forms for the assessment of vitamin D status is an emerging area of research (see figure 3) (267). Recent research into different metabolites of vitamin D for assessing status; specifically conjugated (250HD3-S and 25OHD-G) compared to unconjugated $(25(OH)D_3 \text{ and } 25(OH)D_2)$ forms found that approximately 50% of 25(OH)D₃ circulates in the conjugated (sulfate) form (268). Interestingly, the authors also evidence that the conjugated glucuronide (250HD₃, 250HD₂, and 24,25(OH)2D₃) forms are present in circulation, however in much smaller amounts than the sulfated forms. This supports the research that focussing on a single inactive metabolite may not be most accurate for the assessment of vitamin D status.



Figure 3: Metabolism of vitamin D from point of ingestion of vitamin-D rich foods or exposure from sunlight to active and inactive forms. (266)

The current study could have benefitted from using the active metabolites as a way of assessing vitamin D status in combination with the 25(OH)D₃ and would have contributed to this emerging research in supplementation studies.

There are notable variations in the laboratory assessments and in the types of vitamin D metabolites used to determine vitamin D status in the human body. It is crucial to get the correct method for assessing participant's/patient's vitamin D status. The metabolite and method selected will impact the interpretation of both observational and experimental research and will in turn contribute to evidence-based guidelines (269). Future studies should work towards an agreed 'gold standard' for which metabolite(s) and laboratory method when assessing the vitamin status of patients and participants in research.

Dietary analyses

Research into dietary intake involves the use of dietary assessment tools (DATs) such as food frequency questionnaires (FFQs), food records and 24-hour recall (270). Dietary assessment is challenging and often comes with limitations such as under/over-reporting, missing data, and recall bias (271). This is due to self-reported dietary intake being reliant on the memory of the participant, social desirability bias, and ability to estimate portion sizes (272). For the purpose of this thesis, a

DAT was needed to assess the dietary intake of vitamin D in participants from the previous year to determine whether this may reflect their baseline vitamin D status.

The Weighed food records method is commonly used for measuring dietary intake due to its known accuracy and detailed account of food and drink consumed (273). This accuracy is achieved when the leftover food waste is subtracted from the original full serving (274). Although accurate, this is a burdensome task for volunteers to weigh all food and drinks consumed pre and post meal and may lead to missing data or participant drop-out (275). This method of dietary assessment would not have been suitable for the study presented in chapter 6. Cost and time were limited as this research was a part of a PhD with a limited budget. The 24-hour recall is a relatively quick method with low participant burden lead by a trained professional (36). This tool is not limited to a specific type or groups of food, literacy is not needed by participants, and is sensitive to ethnic differences. However, validity is only achieved when multiple recalls are conducted, which increases both cost and time (276). The cost burden is gained through the administration of multiple recalls and subsequently, the analysis of the data collected (277). The 24-hour recall deemed not be an appropriate method to assess vitamin D intake in individuals with IBS. There is a limited amount of vitamin D rich foods available in the diet and this DAT could miss the variation in day-to-day intake of vitamin D by participants (278).

There is no agreed gold standard for the assessment of dietary intake, it is suggested that there is a need to combine methods as well as a comparison to biomarkers (279). For the purpose of the research presented in chapter 6, it was based on a formal pilot study, which used the EPIC FFQ to assess dietary intake of vitamin D in individuals with IBS.

The EPIC Food frequency questionnaire (FFQ) has been previously validated in a UK adult population. The EPIC-Norfolk study was part of the European Prospective Investigation of Cancer (EPIC). This multi-centre cohort study started recruitment between 1993-1997 and is one of the largest epidemiological studies of nutrition (280). There were 23 centres involved, which, EPIC-Norfolk was one. The aim of the EPIC study was to investigate the possible relationship between dietary intake and cancer incidence. This study used 4 different methods to assess dietary intake; FFQ, 7 day diet diary, 24-hour diet recall (paper version) and the diet web questionnaire. The validation of the dietary assessment was achieved using biological markers (e.g plasma vitamin C) and comparison between each assessment tool (281).

This questionnaire asks the participant to rate the frequency of the food consumed (list of 130 foods) using 9 categories, which starts with "never or less than once/month" to the most frequent "> 6 times/day" (282). The portions are specified using comprehensible sizes such as one slice of bread

or one orange or household units (spoon or cup) (283). To ensure accuracy, the participants were instructed how to fill in the FFQ and the researcher ensured each person was confident to complete this independently in their home setting. It is important that the FFQ that is selected is appropriate for the population size that you intend to measure and for which purpose. It is recommended that FFQs are used in research with larger sample size and validated for use in the same country or dietary habits (284). Additionally, Serra-Majem et al. (2009), reviewed FFQs from validation studies and 2 of the key components for quality included having a sample size of over 100 and compared intake results to a biomarker (285). The EPIC FFQ was appropriate in the present study as research was with a UK population and used for potentially 160 participants (n=135).

The FFQ EPIC Tool for Analysis (FETA) (https://www.epic-norfolk.org.uk/) was the tool to calculate nutrient and food group data from the entered food frequency questionnaires (FFQ). The data gathered from the FFQs are first inputted into an excel spreadsheet which is then uploaded into FETA software. FETA is a cross-platform, open-sourced tool that analyses the dietary data from the food frequency questionnaire. The 130 foods used in the FFQ are from McCance and Widdowson's Composition of food and the UK food composition database (286). For the research presented in chapter 6, n=115 FFQs were returned by participants and only these were included in the final analysis. No missing data was observed in the completed and returned questionnaires. The FETA software analysis gives 4 nutrient outputs. The first output is average intakes of daily food groups (14 basic) and nutrients (46) from all the consumed foods from the FFQ. This is in a format that is suitable to import into statistical software or spreadsheet for analysis.

A recent study have developed a rapid FFQ to estimate the dietary intake of vitamin D in healthy adult participants (n=50) in England (287). The FFQ was developed using 'The composition of Foods' by McCance and Widdowson, and 'Food Portion Sizes' from the Food Standards Agency. The food groups included are; pasta, breakfast cereals, milk and cream, egg and egg dishes, cheese, yoghurts, meat and meat products, dessert and sweet items, fish, drinks, sauces, butter and spreads, and supplements. To validate this FFQ, it was compared to a 4-day diet diary and plasma 25(OH)D concentrations. A Bland Altman plot was conducted to show the difference in vitamin D intakes between the 4-day diet diary and the rapid FFQ. Only one participant fell outside the 95 agreement, with the mean (SD) difference in reported vitamin D intake between the FFQ and 4-day diet diary was $-1 \cdot 8$ ug (SD $3 \cdot 8$). This research also reported a strong, significant correlation between the 4-day diet diary and the FFQ for evaluating dietary vitamin D intakes (r= 0.609, p < 0.0001. This research was conducted with university students, and ethnic minorities were not well represented, making results not representative of the general UK population. However, the results presented offer a promising FFQ to estimate dietary intake of vitamin D in future studies. This research was published

post recruitment of the present study and would have been a possible alternative FFQ to assess dietary intake of vitamin D in individuals with IBS. There appears to be a gap in the research for a FFQ specifically designed and validated to assess dietary intake of people living with IBS. There are limited studies assessing the dietary intake of individuals with IBS (288-291). The available research is based on short term dietary assessment tools such as food diaries or recalls and neglects to report long term habitual intakes.

The EPIC FFQ used in this thesis, was also used in research specifically evaluating dietary intake in individuals with IBS (292) and a formal pilot study this research was based on (250). In individuals, with IBS, dietary intake was investigated using the validated EPIC FFQ (292). Analysis of the FFQ data was compared to the Dietary Reference Values (food energy and nutrients) and intakes observed in the UK general population. The EPIC FFQ was successfully used in the previous research (250), suggesting that this is an acceptable tool to capture habitual dietary intake in people with IBS.

The methods discussed as alternatives to the FFQ are only a snapshot of a persons' diet. This thesis sought to examine the habitual dietary intake of a specific nutrient from the previous 12 months.

Questionnaires

To evaluate the possible effect of a vitamin D supplement (3000IU) on symptom severity and quality of life in volunteers with IBS, two IBS-specific questionnaires were used (293, 294). The IBS Quality of Life Questionnaire (IBS-QoL) is a recognised IBS-specific measure with recognised repeatability, and internal consistency (295). The IBS-Symptom Severity Score (IBS-SSS) questionnaire is extensively used to measure pain (abdominal) as it recognised as advantageous over standard pain measures and shown to be correlated to physical assessments (296). All the IBS research (RCTs) reviewed in chapter 4 have used these IBS specific questionnaires to measure improvement in the participants evidencing its widespread use (114, 115, 251, 297). The pilot study that the research in chapter 6 was based on used both the IBS-SSS and IBS-QoL, therefore these questionnaires were selected for use as they are widely used and validated tools for assessing pain severity and quality of life in an IBS population.

Alternatives to the IBS-SSS tool to measure pain severity in IBS are the Numeric Rating Scale (NRS) and the Functional Bowel Disorder Severity Index (FBDSI).

The NRS is an 11, 21 or 101 point scale which has endpoints of worst pain to no pain that can be adapted to the need of the researcher (298). Past research has shown the NRS to have poor reproducibility (299). However, when adapted to a 10-point scale for assessing pain severity in

individuals with IBS, the NRS scale proved to have exceptional validity and recommended for use in clinical trials with people with IBS (300).

The FBDSI is a simple scale developed by Drossman et al. 1995 with patients, to assess illness severity in individuals with functional bowel disorders for the use in intervention studies (301). The score is based on three variables current pain severity (VAS), clinical diagnosis of functional chronic abdominal pain and the number of visits in the past 6 months to their physician (300). The score rates the severity as mild (0-36), moderate (37-110) and severe (>110). This tool has been validated for its use in assessing illness severity in functional bowel disorders which includes IBS and its application for its use in screening participants for entry onto treatment studies (302). A recent systematic review concluded that NRS 10 point scale was valid and reliable in IBS research for abdominal pain, although the authors concluded the IBS-SSS to be the most appropriate tool to assess gastrointestinal severity in participants with IBS (303).

IBS is known to have a serious impact on the individuals' daily life which can include feelings isolation, anxiety and even suicide (304). Research suggests that people who live with IBS are at a higher risk of developing depression and have a lower quality of life compared to controls without IBS (305). Our study used the IBS-QoL to assess quality of life in those living with IBS. As aforementioned, this was to in keeping with the methodology used in the formal pilot study. Other health related measures available to assess quality of life that could be applied to an IBS population is the Functional Digestive Disorders Quality of Life Questionnaire (FDDQL) and the Irritable Bowel Syndrome Questionnaire (IBSQ).

Similar to the IBS-Qol, the FDDQL is a disease specific questionnaire created to measure health related quality of life in people living with functional disorders of the bowel. This self-reported questionnaire has 43 items related to 8 dimensions; sleep, daily activities, health perception, impact of stress, anxiety, diet, digestion discomfort and coping with disease (306). A specific calculation delivers a score for each of the 8 dimensions that can range from 0 (the worst) to 100 (the best) (307). The FDDQL, has yet to produce published evidence of validation for its use specifically for research with IBS to date (308).

Developed by Wong et al. (1998), the Irritable Bowel Syndrome Questionnaire (IBSQ) measures quality of life in participants with IBS (309). The items were produced from interviews with patients and clinicians, ensuring the main symptoms were determined and included (310). The final tool has 26 items in 4 domains (fatigue, activity limitations, emotional dysfunction, and bowel symptoms). A 7-point scale is used to score results, which a higher score indicates a better quality of life. This appears to be an appropriate way to measure quality of life in individuals with IBS, unfortunately this

method has not been adequately validated (311). At present, the IBS-QoL used in this thesis is the most extensively validated tool for assessing quality of life in individuals living with IBS (294, 312, 313).

Recruitment

Sample size and sampling technique are important considerations for research (314). A sample size should be established during the design phase of the research study (315) and for RCTs ab adequate sample size is needed to show a significant difference, if a difference is present (316). It is also important to have a sample size to ensure the research is able to provide clinically relevant results (317). The sample size of a study/research needs to be large enough to be statistically significant, however, too large and there may be unnecessary exposure to participants from potentially harmful interventions, not to mention ethical concerns (318). On the other hand, having a research study which is undersized can be a waste of valuable resources without usable results (319). The formal pilot from which chapter 6 was based on, produced a power calculation (sample size of >97) for future studies investigating the effect of vitamin D supplementation on an IBS population (250). The RCT reported in this thesis (Chapter 6) benefitted from a sample size of n=135.

Convenience sampling was used to recruit participants through the university email lists for both studies in chapter 5 and 6. The same volunteers in chapters 5 were recruited to participate in the qualitative phase (focus groups) of this study. Convenience sampling is considered a nonprobability and non-random sampling method (320). This is the most common sampling method that recruits individuals that can meet the inclusion criteria and consent to participate (321). A convenience sample could be expected be homogenous and consequently have fewer disparities in results compared to a random sample (322). Alongside an increase in bias from researchers, non-random sampling does not offer generalisable results (323). Although this method has its disadvantages, it is 16 times more likely than convenience sampling is used over probability samples (324). Convenience sampling offered this thesis an efficient, cost effective and simpler alternative to probability sampling.

Participants

Healthy adults over the age of 18 were recruited to take part in the in the efficacy study (chapter 5) and adults over the age of 18 with a self-reported diagnosis of IBS for the intervention study (chapter 6). Healthy adults were needed to compare the effect of two forms of 3000IU vitamin D supplements; capsule and oral spray on raising vitamin D concentrations. Low vitamin D status is prevalent worldwide (45) and this thesis explored vitamin D status in a healthy free living population while testing the efficacy of the two modes of delivery. Discovering whether the oral vitamin D spray is as effective as the capsule could be advantageous for those with swallowing or absorption difficulties (325). The industry partner (BetterYou) who supplied the oral spray were keen to explore whether their product could raise serum 25(OH)D concentrations to adequate levels. In both studies, volunteers were recruited in the winter months to ensure that their vitamin D levels were at the lowest due to limited skin synthesis of vitamin D and therefore at low risk of toxicity (326).

Low vitamin D status has been associated with individuals diagnosed with IBS (121). We recruited adults aged 18 and older with a clinical diagnosis of IBS including all the subtypes. It was important to include all subtypes of IBS to explore possible response to treatment between these groups. We included individuals diagnosed with IBS using Rome III – IV criteria. Clinical settings are regarded as the gold standard for research, although not representative of real world data as participants tend to be treatment compliant, excluded for other comorbidities, limiting to clinical practice (327). Free living settings are able to include those individuals that may be more generalisable and have the ability to capture data on those not familiar with clinical practice (328).

Current and available research exploring vitamin D supplementation and individuals with IBS (see chapter 4) recruit participants from gastrointestinal outpatient clinics. To recruit volunteers from a gastrointestinal clinic, the primary researcher must obtain NHS ethics approval is a lengthy process. The normal response time for opinion on an NHS ethics application is 60 days (hra.nhs.co.uk). This process could be made longer if amendments are required. PhD studentships are time sensitive and would not allow for prolonged waiting time before recruitment could begin. A decision was therefore taken to recruit via the general population rather than via the NHS.

This thesis was based on a formal pilot study whose participants were from a free-living community, and at this time, the only intervention research with this population (250).

Focus Groups

Focus Groups (2 sessions) were conducted with participants who had taken part in the efficacy study to understand the participant's experience of the two treatment preparations of vitamin D i.e. capsule and sublingual spray. This was firstly to ensure the acceptability of the sublingual spray and to determine a possible preference between the two modes of delivery. At exit interview the participants were asked whether they had a preference between the spray and capsule. This ensured that the preference data was captured in the event the focus groups were not adequately attended. The focus groups were recorded and transcribed. The main finding from both the interview question and focus group sessions was that there was an overall preference for the spray. This was disseminated to the industry partner. Focus groups are a suitable way to gain sufficient amount of in-depth detail in a relatively short time for a small cost (329). This type of technique aims to facilitate honest discussions in a natural way (330). Participants can feel the need to 'perform' and this may inhibit their true opinions being discussed freely (331). To encourage discussion the researcher's used photographs that represented different aspects of the study (i.e., spray bottle or tablets). Our focus groups did not discuss sensitive topics, and it was obvious in the group that the volunteers felt comfortable disagreeing with each other on the very practical discussion on whether the group preferred the oral spray or capsule. To ensure the focus groups were completed to a high standard, an experienced researcher with this method assisted in the running of the sessions. To support the findings of the focus groups, the participants were asked whether they had a preference of either of preparation or no preference. Quantitatively these responses were analysed to identify a preferred mode of supplementation if any. One to one interviews could have been conducted as an alternative to focus groups. Interviews for research is beneficial for when in depth detail information is required on a specific topic (330). Face to face interviews are considered a suitable method to gain insight into the volunteer's experience and views on a product or service and acceptability and delivery of the intervention study they participated in (332). In addition, interviews may be beneficial over focus groups as more rich detail answers may be given while not silenced by dominant speakers in a group setting (333). The practicality for this thesis to interview 75 participants would be time consuming for the analysis of the information recorded/transcribed and the time to conduct the interviews. The topic for discussion in the focus groups were not of a sensitive nature and volunteers were healthy adults

asked to discuss their experience of using both vitamin D supplement preparations. Focus group interviews was the most appropriate for extracting data on preference and experience of using two different methods of a vitamin D supplement.

Data analyses

Detailed account of the analytical tests performed in each study are available in their respective chapters. Once cleaned and locked, all data sheets were merged and imported into SPSS (SPSS Inc., USA, V.23). Baseline descriptives were explored and distribution of normality was determined. Not all data was distributed normally, and where needed non-parametric tests were performed and is stated in the publication/chapter. Tests specific to the research questions were performed including repeated measures ANOVA, independent and paired t-tests, and Pearson's correlation. All analyses were 2-tailed with a significance value of <0.05.

Other statistical software packages are available such as 'R', SAS and STATA. SPSS was the one package I (and my supervisors) was most familiar with and was able to attend a master's course for a semester to develop this skill and as such was the chosen platform for statistical analyses.

Ethical considerations

Ethical issues were considered and are an integral part of being a competent researcher. The main ethical considerations for this thesis included voluntary participation, informed consent, anonymity, confidentiality, potential for harm, and results communication. To ensure the main ethical considerations were considered, ethical approval (amendments where needed) was applied for and successfully approved through the University Research Ethics Committee (UREC) (reference 011865 and 016753). Additionally, it was mandatory for PhD researchers to successfully complete the module 'FCM 6100 research ethics and integrity'. This was completed in the first year of study aimed for post graduate researchers to be effective reflective practitioners. This was developed through group discussion of six case studies while considering the models of ethics and integrity. Students were encouraged to apply this learning to their own research and to discuss any challenges they may have faced. Good Clinical Practice (GCP) training was completed to ensure the research is conducted in this thesis was to an ethical and scientific standard. The participants' involved in the

research presented in this thesis were all over the age of 18 and fully aware of their right to withdraw from the study at any time before signing the consent form. Details of what was going to be involved by taking part in the research was explained in detail and documents with this information was given to participants to take home and review. Volunteers were informed that their identity would not be identifiable in documentation and numbers would be used in place of names to ensure confidentiality. The numbers were created by the researchers to substitute participants' names for identification codes which were only known to the researchers directly linked with the study. Encrypted hard drive was used to store electronic data and paper (hard) copies were stored in a locked cabinet. The key and password for the encrypted electronic data was the responsibility of the primary researcher. The two focus groups were recorded with the consent of the participants. The recordings were transcribed and saved to the encrypted device. Participant's safety was of importance and volunteers were informed of how to correctly consume the vitamin D (3000IU) oral spray/capsules and advised to contact the research team if any unwanted side effects occurred. There were two volunteers that experienced small bumps in the mouth as a result of the vitamin D oral spray. One participant appropriately stopped using the spray and the reaction stopped. The other participant was able to continue taking the spray with minimal discomfort. These adverse events are clearly stated in the publication in chapter 5.

Systematic review

Critical appraisal skills programme (CASP) and PRISMA guidance were used to ensure reproducibility and quality of the reviewed research (chapter 4). CASP is a validated tool to appraise the quality of conducted research including; randomise control trials, case studies, and cohort studies (334). Other validated tools are available such as the Effective Public Health Practice Project (EPHPP), Centre for Evidence Based Medicine (Oxford) Critical Appraisal Tools and Cochrane Assessing Risk of Bias in a Randomized Trial that could have been applied for the systematic review (335-337). The critical appraisal tools are designed for specific types of research and would not have been appropriate for this systematic review's focus of vitamin D and irritable bowel syndrome.

PRISMA guidance is a well-established and validated method for reporting and synthesising research in a transparent manner (338, 339). The Cochrane Handbook is another accepted method for systematic literature reviews, valued for its commitment to continuity (340). Either of these techniques are appropriate for systematically reviewing the literature. The PRISMA method was chosen as I was familiar with this tool and both of my supervisors promoted its use.

Study design

The first research study conducted compared two preparations for the efficacy of a vitamin D supplement at raising serum 25(OH)D concentrations (341). There is very limited data comparing a capsule to an oral spray with a placebo control. There were only 3 comparable studies available at the time of this research (274-276). Duration of study ranged in the research from 1-3 months, with our study time period of 6 weeks. This proved to be an adequate length of study and all participants were replete by day 21. This study was a part of a published systematic review scoring the quality of RCTs comparing the efficacy of a sublingual vitamin d spray compared to capsules (342). A total of 4 studies were included in the final review (326, 341, 343, 344). The efficacy study which is peer-reviewed and published (chapter 5) scored the highest for quality (341).

The 12-week RCT presented in chapter 6 was based on a formal pilot which therefore, used the same study duration. The research presented in chapter 4 reviews the duration of studies from the available literature investigating effect of vitamin D supplementation on symptoms/quality of life in those with IBS. This shows that study length among similar research ranged from 6-weeks to 6-months. As the total number of intervention studies is a very limited to 7, as previously mentioned, the 12-week duration was primarily chosen based on the formal pilot from which it was based.

The published version of this research has now been meta-analysed in 2 different reviews (345, 346). This is a strength of the RCT presented in this chapter. Abuelazm et al (2022), conducted a quality assessment of risk bias of the included research and reported that current study had a low risk of bias. The conclusions by both meta-analyses generally agree with the conclusions in this thesis; i) vitamin D supplementation is an additional therapeutic resource ii) effect of vitamin D supplementation on IBS symptom severity and quality of life remains unclear and iii) larger, first rate RCTs are needed to establish dosing regimen, effect of vitamin D supplementation in the long-term.

Chapter 4

Vitamin D status in irritable bowel syndrome and the impact of supplementation on symptoms: what do we know and what do we need to know?

This chapter is in the form of a paper which was published in the European Journal of Clinical Nutrition in 2018. This paper is a systematic review using PRISMA guidelines and shows the research available on vitamin D and IBS at the start of this study. This paper is presented in published format with permission from the publishers. The paper and supplementary data can be accessed here: https://doi.org/10.1038/s41430-017-0064-z

The rationale for conducting this review was to identify the literature available and to show, if any, the evidence for supplementation of vitamin D in individuals with IBS to relieve symptom severity and improve quality of life. The study presented in this chapter suggests that low vitamin D status appears to be common in IBS populations. Since the time of this publication, additional research has been published. A supplementary search to update what is further known on the subject was conducted. Using the same MESH terms "Irritable Bowel Syndrome" OR "IBS" AND "vitamin D" since 2018. the search was performed using the previously searched websites; Web of Science (core collection), Medline and Pubmed. This search yielded three intervention studies from 2018-2020. Two of these studies were based in Iran (114, 252) and one study in Egypt (253), with all studies using recruitment from a clinical setting and a randomised, placebo controlled trial design . Sample sizes were between 74 and 116 participants. Sikaroudi et al. (2018) and El Amrousy et al. (2020) had similar mean average baseline vitamin D concentrations of 43.6 nmol/L and 46.5 nmol/L respectively. These concentrations were similar for both treatment and placebo arm in both these studies. Conversely, Jalili et al. (2019) had sufficient vitamin D status across both arms 52.75 nmol/L. Jalili et al. (2019) offer no justification for this vitamin D status as criteria of inclusion.

Duration of study ranged from 6 weeks (252, 253) to 9 weeks (with a 3 month follow up) (252). The studies used a variety of endpoints (e.g. inflammatory biomarkers, HADs), however, IBS-SSS, and quality of life scores were present in all of the research. Each study reported significant results from the intervention group compared to placebo in these commonly assessed endpoints for IBS population (Table 3, Table 4). One study observed a significant improvement in IBS-SSS score (p<0.001) and quality of life (p=0.007) in the placebo arm (252). This placebo effect was also reported in the intervention study presented in chapter 6 of this thesis. No other research reviewed

in this chapter has reported this effect although very common within an IBS cohort (347). Indeed, a review of the placebo effect in an IBS population found that 30-40% of clinical trials reported a placebo effect with this participant group (75).

The data collected from the three papers was difficult to synthesise. Each study used various methods of reporting their findings. El Amrousy et al. (2018) neglected to state whether the data distribution (±) presented was standard deviation or standard error. While Jalili et al. (2019) used a combination of standard deviation at baseline then changed to standard error at exit. Lastly, a range rather than a mean or median was reported by the most recent study from Sikaroudi and colleagues making comparison with other trials challenging (252).

Assessment for serum vitamin D₃ was also varied across the studies. Sikaroudi used the LIAISON 25 (OH) vitamin D₃ assay and stated their classification of vitamin D3 status as deficient (<10ng/ml), insufficient (10-30 ng/ml), sufficient (30-100 ng/ml) and toxic (>100 ng/ml). This study took measurements at baseline and exit in IBS-D participants, which included the questionnaires (IBS-SSS, QoL, HADs and VSI) and blood samples 25(OH)D₃, 5-hydroxy tryptamine (5-HT), 5-hydroxy-indole acetic acid (5-HIAA) and 5-HT to 5-HIAA ratio. Jalili et al. (2019) used a similar design where all assessments were made at the start and finish of the trial. However, this study neglects to state which type of laboratory testing was used to determine vitamin D₃ concentrations and there is no definition for the classification of vitamin D status or justification for the required vitamin D status of <75 nmol/L. Jalili et al. (2019) does report using the IBS-SSS and IBS-QoL questionnaires along with data from dietary intake from 3-day dietary recalls.

El Amrousy et al. (2019) used a slightly different assessment schedule. This study measured IBS-SSS, IBS-QoL, and a total score of IBS-SSS (visual analogue scale) questionnaires at day 0, 3 months and exit (6 months). All laboratory assessments were taken at the start and end of the trial, similar to the other trials. Whole blood samples were obtained through venipuncture and vitamin D assay was completed using the vitamin D total assay kit. This study only recruited participants with vitamin D status of <50nmol/L; which they deem deficient based on the clinical practice guideline created by the Endocrine Society, hence no further classification was offered (348).

This data from the research shows a similar baseline mean IBS-SSS score (treatment + placebo) from each trial 240.5, 248.5, 235 respectively. This agrees with the RCTs reviewed in this chapter with mean baseline IBS-SSS scores of 245.8, 241.3 and 248.5. Across the three studies, similarities were observed in baseline QoL and IBS-SSS scores, study setting, design and at exit an improvement in IBS-SSS and QoL scores. Sample age was the one difference between trials. El Amrousy et al. (2018)

had adolescents for participants in comparison to adult populations in the other studies. All participants were recruited from hospital settings.

This supplementary search has provided a further three RCTs in this area of research which appears to agree with the previously reviewed literature that vitamin D supplementation improves symptom severity and quality of life. These IBS populations differ across the studies; in age, study duration, and type of sample used, making the results difficult to synthesise. Although, similar results were reported, these data cannot be simply applied to all individuals with IBS. Data collected from a clinical sample is not representative of the individuals living in a free-living population with IBS. Using a clinical sample reduces the ability to apply the results to the general population, while random samples will be able to deliver data that is more representative (349). It does provide a foundation from which well-defined research studies can stem from, recommending the need for further RCTs that are larger, adequately powered, with a control population, which will offer generalisable results that may confirm a justification for vitamin D as a potential treatment of IBS.

	Vitamin D Group		Placebo		
AUTHOR	Baseline	Exit	Baseline	Exit	Р
EL AMOURSY ET AL. (2018) (NOT STATED)	239.3±7.3	167.6±46.9	241.9±69.8	233±68.2	<0.001
JALILI ET AL. (2019) (MEAN±SD [₤] /SE ^{\$})	250.87±96.42	60.23±12.67*	245.78±112.82	35.55±13.54*	<0.05^
SIKAROUDI ET AL. (2020) (RANGE)	230 (190-290) ^{&}	100 (70-170) ^{&}	240 (200-300) ^{&}	190 (140-240) ^{&}	<0.001

Table 3: IBS-SSS scores for baseline and exit.

*Used change from baseline data instead of full scores, ANCOVA adjusting the effects of age, IBS-QOL baseline score, and baseline value of each factor as covariates, [&]reported range of score, [£]standard deviation used at baseline, ^{\$}standard error used at exit.

Table 4: Quality of life scores at baseline and exit

	Vitamin D Group		Placebo		
AUTHOR	Baseline	Exit	Baseline	Exit	Р
EL AMOURSY ET AL. 2018 (NOT STATED)	59.2±14.7	75.2±9.2	58.8±15.2	60.8±13.8	<0.001
JALILI ET AL. 2019 (MEAN±SD/±SE)	57.35±27.96	48.13±4.24	46.70±31.37	35.18±4.24	0.039*
SIKAROUDI ET AL. 2020 (RANGE)	76 (65-109)	59 (50-89)	93 (68-120)	79 (61-99)	0.022

*ANCOVA used and adjusted the effects of age, IBS-QOL baseline score, and baseline value of each factor as covariates.

Statement of Authorship

I (CEW) conducted the literature searches, synthesised the literature and created the primary draft. My supervisors (BC and EAW) co-conceived the study. BC also carried out the literature searches, both BC and EAW reviewed and edited all drafts of the manuscript. The final version was agreed by CEW, EAW and BC. **REVIEW ARTICLE**



Vitamin D status in irritable bowel syndrome and the impact of supplementation on symptoms: what do we know and what do we need to know?

Claire E. Williams¹ · Elizabeth A. Williams² · Bernard M. Corfe 00^{1,3}

Received: 27 September 2017 / Revised: 21 November 2017 / Accepted: 22 November 2017 © Macmillan Publishers Limited, part of Springer Nature 2018

Abstract

Background Low vitamin D status is associated with risk of colorectal cancer and has been implicated in inflammatory bowel disease. Irritable bowel syndrome (IBS) is a chronic, relapsing, functional bowel disorder. A nascent literature suggests a role for vitamin D in IBS, but this has not been collated or critiqued. To date, seven studies have been published: four observational studies and three randomised controlled trials (RCTs). All observational studies reported that a substantial proportion of the IBS population was vitamin D deficient. Two intervention studies reported improvement in IBS symptom severity scores and quality of life (QoL) with vitamin D supplementation. There are limited data around the role of vitamin D in IBS.

Conclusions The available evidence suggests that low vitamin D status is common among the IBS population and merits

assessment and rectification for general health reasons alone. An inverse correlation between serum vitamin D and IBS symptom severity is suggested and vitamin D interventions may benefit symptoms. However, the available RCTs do not provide strong, generalisable evidence; larger and adequately powered interventions are needed to establish a case for therapeutic application of vitamin D in IBS.

Introduction

The reported health benefits of vitamin D have recently extended from musculoskeletal health to focus on the potential relationships in systemic diseases, such as multiple sclerosis, colorectal cancer and inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) [1]. Vitamin D is a hormone that has two key roles within the body: (i) to aid the absorption of calcium and phosphate and (ii) control the secretion of parathyroid

Electronic supplementary material The online version of this article (https://doi.org/10.1038/s41430-017-0064-z) contains supplementary material, which is available to authorized users.

Bernard M. Corfe b.m.corfe@sheffield.ac.uk

Published online: 25 January 2018

hormone [2]. The principal circulating form of vitamin D 25-hydroxyvitamin D (25(OH)D; calcifediol; is ChEBI:17933), which is used clinically to determine vitamin D status [3]. There is no universally agreed optimal level of vitamin D; however, the National Academy of Medicine (USA and Canada) has asserted that serum 25 (OH)D levels need to exceed 50 nmol/L (20 ng/mL) to be adequate to meet the needs of 97.5% of the population [4] and by extension levels <50 nmol/L (<20 ng/mL) are considered insufficient [5, 6]. Poor vitamin D status is of major public health concern with low vitamin D status affecting 8-24% of children and 20% adults in the UK [7]. Consequently, SACN guidelines recommend an intake of 10 µg/day for anyone aged 1 year and older [8]. Vitamin D has increasingly been implicated in the pathobiology of colorectal diseases. A meta-analysis and systematic review of observational studies in inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) suggested that patients were 64% more likely to be vitamin D deficient compared to controls without IBD (p = 0.0001) [9]. Similarly, a recent review and a meta-analysis of the potential relationship between vitamin D and colorectal cancer identified an association between vitamin D intake and colorectal cancer prevalence:

SPRINGER NATURE

¹ Molecular Gastroenterology Research Group, Academic Unit of

Surgical Oncology, Department of Oncology & Metabolism, University of Sheffield, Beech Hill Road, Sheffield S10 2RX, UK
² Department of Oncology & Metabolism, Human Nutrition Unit,

² Department of Oncology & Metabolism, Human Nutrition Unit, University of Sheffield, Beech Hill Road, Sheffield S10 2RX, UK ³ Insigneo Institute for In Silico Medicine, The University of

Sheffield, Sheffield S10 2RX, UK

a significant inverse association between dietary vitamin D intake, 25(OH)D status and colorectal cancer risk was reported [10, 11]. The potential for vitamin D as a secondary preventive of adenoma recurrence has also been investigated in several trials both alone and in combination with calcium [12].

Irritable bowel syndrome is one of the most common functional bowel disorders seen globally (10-20% of some populations [13] with significant healthcare cost [14]). The pathogenesis of the disease remains unclear and is categorised primarily by the symptoms experienced [15-17]. Symptoms of IBS include bloating, abdominal pain, diarrhoea and/or constipation; the ROME III criteria incorporate assessment of these symptoms to diagnose the condition [18]. There are three recognised sub-types of IBS: diarrhoea-predominant (Type D), constipation-predominant (Type C) and alternating diarrhoea and constipation (Type A) [19]. Other common features of this syndrome not covered in the diagnostic criteria are bloating, passing of mucus from the rectum, irregular stool habits and urgency of evacuation [20]. These symptoms have a serious impact on the person's every day quality of life and appear to have strong links to mental health issues such as anxiety and depression [21]. A number of reports linking vitamin D and IBS have received significant media attention; this review aims to collate and contextualise this research. The literature was searched systematically (see Supplementary Online Information Section I) to identify the full scope of publications in this area; seven reports were identified, comprising four observational studies and three randomised control trials (RCTs).

Summary of the literature to date

Observational studies

Four intervention trials were identified that assessed vitamin D status in IBS (see Table 1).

A case study reported that a high dose supplementation (50–75 µg per day throughout the year) of vitamin D significantly improved one woman's IBS symptoms [22], including a return to almost-normal bowel patterns and decreased anxiety and depression. This paper also systematically identified analysed social media (blogs by people with IBS), noting that 70% of 37 individuals' blogs reported that vitamin D supplementation resulted in an improvement of symptoms. This case resided in the UK (hence a Northerly latitude); however, blogs were from those living internationally and exact locations were not reported. Deficiency thresholds were not defined and serum 25(OH)D levels were not stated. Although in agreement with some intervention trials [23, 24], case studies are not generalisable or statistically significant.

A case control study reported vitamin D serum concentrations in patients with IBS attending a gastroenterology clinic in Saudi Arabia (International Medical Centre) [5]. Cases had a confirmed diagnosis of IBS using ROME III criteria and healthy controls were gender and age-matched staff members from the medical centre. This study defined deficient serum 25(OH)D concentrations as <50 nmol/L [23, 25]; mean serum 25(OH)D concentrations in patients with IBS was 21 ± 12 nmol/L, which was significantly different to 31 ± 16 nmol/L reported for the control group. It should be noted that this study only reported serum 25(OH)D concentrations retrospectively from medical records.

A second observational study in Saudi Arabia reported recruitment of subjects (n = 498) with both Crohn's disease (CD) and IBS and compared these to a control group of staff and students (n = 442) [26]. The study reported insufficiency of serum 25(OH)D concentrations in 67.3% of the patients; however, it is difficult to ascertain whether the insufficiency of vitamin D was a result of the IBS, CD, a combination of both or a common issue among this general population. This study neglected to define their threshold of 'vitamin D insufficiency'.

Both studies were conducted in Saudi Arabia known for its year-round sunshine which should have a positive effect on serum 25(OH)D levels. However, for religious reasons the population avoid direct exposure of their skin to sunlight and a recent systematic review [27] of 13 studies (n = 24,399) found that 81% of different Saudi Arabian populations (e.g. pregnant/lactating women, children, adults) had serum concentration levels of 25(OH)D <20 ng/mL (<50 nmol/L).

In a US-based study (Atlanta, Georgia) medical records of 1000 IBS patients were reviewed [28]. The mean serum concentration of 25(OH)D of the population studied was 25.05 nmol/L. It was also reported that 72% of women and 3% of men with IBS had a serum concentration < 30 nmol/ L. There were no controls used for comparison. Furthermore, this research is only available in abstract form and as such a full analysis is unavailable.

A retrospective case-controlled study [6] analysed the medical records of 55 children and adolescents aged 6–21 diagnosed with IBS living in Massachusetts, USA. This research shows that only 7% of the IBS cohort had sufficient vitamin D levels compared to 25% of body mass index-matched healthy controls attending a well-child clinic. This study suggested prevalent vitamin D insufficiency in both the IBS and control populations, albeit with a limited study design.

SPRINGER NATURE

Author, year	Relationship between IBS and vhamin D	ĸ	Starty deelgn	Orisotten
Sprake et al. (22)	IBS symptoms improved following high doses of vitamin D		Single case stady	New somal bowel novements
			2050–4000 IU vianta D ₁ dally	Relayes cuts could fragmentation is essent, following three years of supplementation Two major themes identified; whimin D is an effective manuference cool for 108 and people with 108 seem to be defined in vitamin D.
			Design varies according to search (2000 IU in the summer and 3-400 IU in the wirme)	5001-10,002 IV сове чен соппсо апод 700ph with IBS
			Systematic tevlew of occumentary on 12 different colline blogs/forums by 37 people with DBS	90% of trainidule reported being diagnosed with deficient or low visamin D levels
				20% of online commency reported that their IBS condition improved with vitamit Dy supplementation.
Yaradi and Caristie (28). Abstract only	Prevalence of vitarrin D deficiency in 188 petierts	100	Prevalence of vitarria D deficiency 100 Screening partents medical resords in IBS partents	The mean of viamic D level was 25.05 mm/L.
				Curconitars had significantly higher level of vitamin D in comparison on Africar Americans (26.54 vs 20.43; $p = 0.008$). Severy-even (21.93) females and these (3%) mides had seem vitamin D levels <00 modU. (African Americans)
Al-Ajar (26)	Dedziercy in DS points	\$	Screening of patients with IBS for ocellas disease	63.3% of pulsets were visualized D intellicent
Khayyat and Attar [5]	Dedciency in DS patients	100	Case correl study compared IBS to batthin control	\$2% of 138 yukets were dagnosed viamin D deficient.
				31% of occupits were diagroued vitamin D deficient
North et al. [6]	Viantie D saits in paediatric patients with IBS	110	Retrospective review of paediatric pulatas aged 6-21	>50% of IBS pactures patients had secure 25(ORD levels <50 mm/L $_{\rm D}p=0.021$
				90% of IBS pastistic patients had serun 25(ONO) levels <75 tmol0. $\rho=0.006$
				IBS subjects had a significantly lower mean plants aroun 25(0B)D optimized to corrects 53 ± 1.16 vs $64, \pm 28$ nucleb, $p = 0.003$

SPRINCER KATURE

Intervention studies

Three intervention trials were identified that investigated the possible beneficial effect of vitamin D on IBS symptoms (see Table 2).

Tazzyman et al. (2015) conducted a 12-week randomised double-blind three-arm parallel pilot study in people with IBS which compared placebo to either vitamin D supplementation (75 µg/day) or combination of vitamin D (75 µg/ day) plus probiotic (two strains of *Lactobacillus acidophilus* per capsule). The trial was conducted in the UK in January–April 2015. Analysis of baseline data illustrated that participants with low vitamin D (<50 nmol/L) had lower QoL (using the single question in the Total Symptom Severity IBS questionnaire [29] compared to their replete counterparts (p = 0.034)). Improvements were reported in all treatment arms, but no significant difference between the treatment arms was observed. The study provides valuable data on which to base power calculations for future RCTs.

A RCT conducted in Iran with 85 participants with IBS [23] found significant improvement of IBS symptoms (p < 0.001) and quality of life (p < 0.001) following very high dose (1250 µg fortnightly for 6 months) vitamin D₃ supplementation compared to a placebo over a period of 6 months. Separate tools measured symptom severity [29] and quality of life [30] at baseline and exit of the study.

A second Iranian study [24] used a 2 × 2 factorial design to conduct a blinded RCT with women aged 18-75 to investigate the effects of vitamin D, soy isoflavones or both on IBS symptoms and quality of life. One hundred participants were randomly assigned to one of four possible arms of the intervention; vitamin D and placebo (D+P), soy isoflavones and placebo (S+P), soy isoflavones and vitamin D (S + D) or both placebo vitamin D and placebo soy isoflavones (p + P). 50,000 IU (1250 µg) of vitamin D was administered fortnightly and 2 × 20 mg of soy isoflavones capsules daily. The length of study was a restrictive 6 weeks with a follow-up at 4 weeks post intervention. This study reported significant improvements in IBS symptom severity score and quality of life in participants randomised to either vitamin D isoflavones. Both S + P and the D+P groups significantly improved IBS total score (p = 0.004, p = 0.015, respectively). The combination effect of vitamin D and soy on IBS-TS was also significant (p < 0.05).

Both the Abbasnezhad and Jalili studies showed extraordinarily low standard deviations of IBS symptom severity scores (around 10% around the mean); our ongoing work suggests that the majority of such studies report the SD of symptom severity in the range of 20–70% of the mean (Corfe, unpublished). This suggests a significantly more homogeneous population than comparable publications, the reasons for this are unclear.

All three intervention studies reported low mean baseline vitamin D serum concentrations in the IBS populations studied, ranging from 14 to 21.23 ng/mL (35-53 nmol/L). Vitamin D deficiency is present in the general populations of both the UK and Iran [31, 32] populations and as such, no causal link with IBS can be inferred without control population data. Two [23, 25] out of the three studies showed an increase in the mean 25(OH)D levels from deficient (<20 ng/mL or <50 nmol/L) status to replete (>20 ng/mL or >50 nmol/L) in the active arm. Dosages of vitamin D supplement varied between the studies. The preparations were either in the form of one 50,000 IU (1250 ug) oral capsule fortnightly or a daily 3000 IU (75 ug) sublingual spray. Although optimal dosing strategy is not known, research suggests that both larger, less frequent doses and daily preparations are equal in effectiveness in their repletion of 25 (OH)D [33, 34]. Despite small losses to follow-up, final sample sizes from previous studies appear to be relatively similar.

Conclusions and directions

There is a nascent body of literature associating vitamin D status and the pathobiology and management of colorectal conditions including IBD and cancer. Four papers and one abstract report cross-sectional studies. A consistent limitation of these was that vitamin D status of the wider population is not reported. Cause and effect are difficult to determine as it might be argued that individuals with severe IBS may exhibit behaviour changes, for example elevated time indoors consequent to symptoms, that may impact on vitamin D status.

Two of three interventions studies report a positive benefit of vitamin D supplementation in people with IBS; however, the low variation in the study populations and unusual dosing regime in these two studies raises questions about the generalisability of the data. All three RCTs reported a relationship, either at baseline or in response to intervention, between vitamin D and QoL, a symptom domain of particular importance to the patient population.

Collectively the studies reviewed, although restricted, offer enough justification for further work in this subject area. In particular, future research may benefit from adequate powering (Tazzyman et al. suggest 74 subjects/arm), now that effect size data are in the public domain, to assure generalisability and conclusiveness. Future studies should include a broader spread of participant, or multiple studies should address the potential benefits in defined populations and limit claims to these populations.

Less equivocally, the body of evidence accrued across multiple populations already suggests that vitamin D status assessment should be incorporated as a routine assessment

323	Relationship between IBS and vitatrin D	-	LITALY EDILOD	Ouxone	Baseline meun secun 250(4D rg/mL (±SD)	Ext mean serum Length of 250HD nghul study (±SD)	Largth of study	135 90769	la,
	limproved quality of hile vitanin D dediciency	-	300 IU viarin Dy plus posteric (4 strairs in teal) vs 3000 IU viarin D, vs plaste	81.89 of IBS-C, 199 of IBS-D and 81.69 of IBS-M with circulating levels of <20 npHL	Placebo 15 (±5.4) vitamin D)4 (±6.3) vitamin D + probletic 16 (±5.0)	Placebo 25 (±6.0) vtamin D 37 (±12) vtamin D + problem 37 (±9)	12 weeks	244 (teacine VD) -65 (after 6 vects) = 179	25(OHO at baselize
				Галевое манию D јегек in all groups Significant вовоснико browen qualty of life and vitamin D levels чал observed				201 (teasitor D + P) -42 = 195	
	Geroittestad	2		S),000 IU dortujatij vs Signifeate inproventet in IBS symposta (oreal) GI symptom, abdomini patr and distortion, distiletos, numbirg) compared to placebo (s 6 0.05)	Visarin D 20 Visarin D 30 [±10] platebo 19 (±12] platebo 21 [±11]		6 moths	251 (fusation) -54 (after 6 months) = 197 ± 69	60. 51 (baselize) + 14 = 75
	Health-related quality of 126			No improvement was seen in suchiaction with bowel labers Significant improvement in IBA- Qui, and IBSSS success (p. 6 0.001)					
54 S 55 58 55	Effect of scy locfarcons and viamin D in manageneer of viamin D	80	10) 4 em sudy: pluedos sey locdarozas and plaetoo vizarin D vs sey locdarozas and plaetoo vizarin D, vs tiamin D vizarin D, vs tiamin D softarozas sud vizarin D	(DS-TS some ingrowed significantly in both 5 + P and D + P (p = 0.0%, 0.015)	Soy + p 21 Soy - D 201 p + P 21 D + P 21	Net reported	6 weeks	S + p= 240, S - D = 241, p + p = 251, D + p = 251 (number)	8 + p = 64, $8 - 0D = 38$, $p + p = 33$, 22 , $D + p = 23(buseline)$
				Emeration of effect of visimin D and scy isofavcon were significantly p 40055				S+P=71, S+ D=72, P+P= 23, D+P=69 (ather 6 weeks)	S + p = 34, $S - D = 31$, $p = 24$, $S - D = 31$, $p + p = 35$, $D + p = 43$, (ather 6 weeks)
				The main effect of vhamin d or the interaction effect of vhamin D and say inclureons on 105-858 were not watercally significant S = P and D + P groups frand a					
				socres (p = 0.001, 0.047)					

A role for vitamin D in BS2

1361

SPRINCER HATURE

alongside IBS diagnosis in routine practice to identify individuals at risk and likely to benefit from vitamin D intervention for general health as much as for IBS symptoms.

Author contributions C.E.W. undertook the searches, collated literature and wrote the first draft, E.A.W. co-conceived the study, reviewed and edited all drafts, B.M.C, co-conceived the study, undertook the searches, collated the literature and edited all drafts. All authors agreed the final version of the manuscript.

Funding This work was jointly supported by BetterYou Ltd and The University of Sheffield.

Compliance with ethical standards

Conflict of interest The authors authored two of the systematically reviewed papers. BetterYou markets vitamin D supplements.

References

- 1. Kulie T, Groff A, Redmer J, Hounshell J, Schrager S. Vitamin D: an evidence-based review. J Am Board Fam Med. 2009;22:698. 2. Fraser DR. Vitamin D. Lancet. 1995;345:104-7.
- 3. Holick MF, Holick MF, Vitamin D [electronic resource]: physiology, molecular biology, and clinical applications. 2nd ed. Totowa, NJ: Humana; 2010.
- 4. Ross AC, Manson JE, Abrams SA, Aloia JF, Brannon PM, Clinton SK, et al. The 2011 report on dietary reference intakes for calcium and vitamin D from the Institute of Medicine: what linicians need to know. Obstet. 2011;66:356-7.
- 5. Khayyat Y, Attar S. Vitamin D deficiency in patients with irritable bowel syndrome: does it exist? Oman Med J. 2015;30:115. 6. Nwosu BU, Maranda L, Candela N. Vitamin D status in pediatric
- irritable bowel syndrome. PLoS ONE. 2017;12:e0172183.
- NICE, Vitamin D: increasing supplement use in at-risk groups. London, UK: NICE; 2014. https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/ ph56
- 8. Buttriss JL, Vitamin D: sunshine vs. diet vs. pills. Nutr Bull. 2015:40:279-85.
- 9. Del Pinto R, Pietropaoli D, Chandar A, Ferri C, Cominelli F. Association between inflammatory bowel disease and vitamin D deficiency: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Dig Liver Dis. 2016:48-E161
- Zhang X, Giovannucci E. Calcium, vitamin D and colorectal cancer chemoprevention. Best Pract. 2011;25:485–94.
- 11. Touvier M, Chan DS, Lau R, Aune D, Vieira R, Greenwood DC, et al. Meta-analyses of vitamin D intake, 25-hydroxyvitamin D status, vitamin D receptor polymorphisms, and colorectal cancer Epidemiology, Biomarkers & Prevention. risk. Cancer 2011-20-1003-1016
- 12. Dulai PS, Singh S, Marquez E, Khera R, Prokop LJ, Limburg PJ, et al. Chemoprevention of colorectal cancer in individuals with previous colorectal neoplasia: systematic review and network neta-analysis, BMJ 2016;355.
- 13. Longstreth GF, Thompson WG, Chey WD, Houghton LA, Mearin F, Spiller RC. Functional bowel disorders. Gastroenterology. 2006:130:1480-91.
- 14. Soubieres A, Wilson P, Poullis A, Wilkins J, Rance M, Burden of irritable bowel syndrome in an increasingly cost-aware National Health Service, Frontline Gastroenterol, 2015;6:246.
- 15. Lee B, Bak Y. Irritable bowel syndrome, gut microbiota and probiotics. J Neurogastroenterol Motil 2011;17:252-66.
- SPRINGER NATURE

- 16. Boersma K, Ljótsson B, Edebol-Carlman H, Schrooten M, Linton SJ, Brummer RJ. Exposure-based cognitive behavioral therapy for irritable bowel syndrome. A single-case experimental design across 13 subjects. Cogn Behav Ther. 2016;45:415-30. 17. Canavan C, West J, Card T. Review article: the economic impact
- of the irritable bowel syndrome. Aliment Pharmacol Ther J. 2014;40:1023-34.
- Wilkins T, Pepitone C, Alex B, Schade RR, Diagnosis and management of IBS in adults. Am Fam Physician. 2012;86:419. 19. Drossman DA. The functional gastrointestinal disorders and the
- Rome III process. Gastroenterology. 2006;130:1377-90. Manning AP, Thompson WG, Heaton KW, Morris AF. Towards positive diagnosis of the irritable bowel. Br Med J. 1978;2:653.
- 21. Gralnek IM, Hays RD, Kilbourne A, Naliboff B, Mayer EA. The
- impact of irritable bowel syndrome on health-related quality of life, Gastroenterology, 2000;119:654-60. 22. Sprake EF, Grant VA, Corfe BM. Vitamin D3 as a novel treatment
- for irritable bowel syndrome: single case leads to critical analysis of patient-centred data. BMJ Case Rep. 2012;2012.
- 23. Abbasnezhad A, Amani R, Hajiani E, Alavinejad P, Cheraghian B, Ghadiri A. Effect of vitamin D on gastrointestinal symptoms and health-related quality of life in irritable bowel syndrome patients: a randomized double-blind clinical trial. Neurogas-troenterol Motil. 2016;28:1533-44.
- 24. Jalili M, Hekmatdoost A, Vahedi H, Poustchi H, Khademi B, Saadi M, et al. Co-Administration of soy isoflavones and vitami D in management of irritable bowel disease. PLoS ONE. 2016;11.
- 25. Tazzyman S, Richards N, Trueman AR, Evans AL, Grant VA, Garaiova I, et al. Vitamin D associates with improved quality of life in participants with irritable bowel syndrome: outcomes from a pilot trial. BMJ Open Gastroenterol. 2015;2:e000052. 26. Al-Ajlan AS. Screening of coeliac disease in undetected adults
- and patients diagnosed with irritable bowel syndrome in Riyadh, Saudi Arabia. Saudi J Biol Sci. 2016;23:462-6. 27. Al-Daghri NM. Vitamin D in Saudi Arabia: prevalence, dis-
- tribution and disease associations. J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol. 2016;175:102-7.
- 28. Yarandi S, Christie J. The prevalence of vitamin D deficiency in atients with irritable bowel syndrome. Am J Gastroenterol. 2013;108:5565.
- 29. Francis CY, Morris J, Whorwell PJ. The irritable bowel severity scoring system: a simple method of monitoring irritable bowel syndrome and its progress. Aliment Pharmacol. 1997;11:395–402.
- 30. Bengtsson M, Hammar O, Ohlsson B, Mandl T. Evaluation of gastrointestinal symptoms in different patient groups using the visual analogue scale for irritable bowel syndrome (VAS-IBS). BMC Gastroenterol, 2011;11.
- 31. Rahnavard Z, Eybpoosh S, Rezaei Homami M, Aghaei Meybodi HR, Azemati B, Heshmat R, et al. Vitamin D deficiency in healthy male population: results of the Iranian multi-center osteoporosis study. Iran J Public Health. 2010;39:45-52.
- 32. Kazemi A, Sharifi F, Jafari N, Mousavinasab N. High prevalence of vitamin D deficiency among pregnant women and their new borns in an Iranian population. J Women'S Health. 2009;18:835-9.
- Ahmad S, Mohammad Hassan L, Zahra N, Sedighe Akhavan K, Malihe G, Mehrdad S. Study to evaluate two dosage regimens of vitamin D through an academic year in middle school girls: a randomized trial. Acta Med Iran. 2011;49:780-3.
- 34. Meybodi H, Bagheri A, Soltani A, Tehrani MM, Khashayar P, Heshmat R, et al. Effect of high dose versus conventional vitamin D supplement on serum 25(OH)D levels in women with low bone mass, Osteoporos Int. 2010;21:S744.

Supplementary Information PRISMA workflow

This review was conducted in accordance to the PRISMA guidelines (338). The search terms used to identify relevant studies is review used the search terms "Irritable Bowel Syndrome" OR "IBS" AND "vitamin D" with no date limits. The databases searched were PubMed, Ovid and Web of Science (core collection) in August 2017. The clinicaltrials.gov was also searched for any current studies taking place whence further data could be extracted. Two reviewers (CEW and BMC) conducted the search independently and one reviewer (CEW) collated the data at The University of Sheffield. Studies included were of original data on the association of vitamin D and IBS and were limited to studies in humans. Only peer-reviewed studies were included in this review.



Chapter 5

Rate of change in circulating 25-hydroxyvitamin D following sublingual and capsular vitamin D preparations.

This chapter is in the form of a publication. This efficacy study was conducted in my first year of study and the results were published in the European Journal of Clinical Nutrition in 2019. The ethical approval, participant information sheet, and recruitment poster can be seen in Appendix 1-3. At the time of this publication, only two publications were available that had compared two different oral routes of delivering a vitamin D supplement (326, 343). With so few data available on the efficiency and acceptability of an oral spray to raise vitamin D levels, further research was warranted. The paper can be accessed here: https://doi.org/10.1038/s41430-019-0503-0 and https://doi.org/10.1038/s41430-019-05

The rational for this research several fold. Firstly, the high prevalence of suboptimal levels of vitamin D in the general population merits resolving. This is of particular importance to people living at Northern latitudes and ethnic minorities (350). A recent randomised control trial (351) examined rates of deficiency and insufficiency across seven European countries; Germany, Spain, Greece, Poland, Netherlands, Ireland and UK in a sample size of 1075 participants. The rate of insufficiency (30-49.9 nmol/L) and deficiency (<30nmol/L) for the UK was 34% and 8.2% respectively (351). The UK was identified as having the highest prevalence of vitamin D insufficiency/deficiency within the European countries assessed, with the Netherlands having the lowest prevalence. It was further reported that females had a higher prevalence of deficiency/insufficiency of vitamin D compared to males (p=<0.001). Younger participants (18-35) compared to older participants (\geq 51 years) were also associated with a greater prevalence of vitamin D insufficiency and deficiency (p=0.003) (351). This shows the high prevalence of deficiency and insufficiency in the UK, especially for those who are between the age of 18-35 and female, which may need supplementation to correct. The current research in this chapter contributes to the current body of literature that an oral spray is an effective alternative to capsules. This may be advantageous for those with swallowing or malabsorption issues and have insufficient or deficient vitamin D status.

The UK SACN has recommended that a serum 25(OH)D concentration >25nmol/L is maintained throughout the year, leading to a RNI of $10\mu/d$ from all sources, however this is difficult to achieve through diet alone and as a result supplementation of vitamin D is likely to be required (20). Despite

this, there is limited data comparing the different routes of vitamin D delivery, uptake rates and efficacy between preparations (326). Indeed, in total only four RCT studies have been published reporting the efficacy of a vitamin D sublingual spray (326, 341, 343, 344). Only one of these trials reported a superior absorption of a sublingual vitamin D oral spray compared to capsules in individuals with intestinal malabsorption syndrome and in healthy controls (343). This study was an open labelled, randomised, two periods, two-way cross over design. The authors compared absorption of vitamin D₃ in a soft gelatine capsule (1000IU/capsule) compared to a buccal spray (500IU/spray x2). The placebo was in the form of a soft gelatine capsule purchased over the counter. Thirty-eight participants aged 18-65 were randomised to receive the vitamin D₃ buccal spray, capsule or placebo for 30 days. The participants were based at 2 different hospitals in India; healthy controls at one and malabsorption patients at the other. Group allocation was the same for controls and malabsorption patients with n=7 (capsule), n=7 (spray) and n=6 (placebo) respectively. After a washout period of 30 days, those in the spray group moved to the capsule group (vice versa for capsule group) and placebo remained placebo. Two participants were lost due to compliance being less than 90% and were excluded from the final analysis. The study found a significant increase in serum 25(OH)D for both healthy and patient groups. The mean increase of 25(OH)D was 10.2nmol/L (capsules) and 20nmol/L (spray) for the healthy cohort. The patient group had a similar mean increase 10 nmol/L (capsules) 26.2 nmol/L (spray). The increase in serum 25(OH)D was noted to be higher in the individuals with malabsorption disease in comparison to the healthy group. The authors acknowledge the known inverse relationship between lower baseline 25(OH)D concentrations and uptake rate of vitamin D. This was also found in the study presented in this chapter.

It was concluded that the buccal vitamin D_3 buccal spray proved to be superior at raising 25(OH)D levels than the capsule in both the control group and individuals with intestinal malabsorption syndrome. In contrast, Todd et al. (2016), Penagini (2017) and Williams et al. (2019) found no difference in efficacy at raising vitamin D_3 levels between the capsule and oral spray preparations.

Since the time of the publication presented in this chapter, a further two studies (one systematic review and one RCT) have been published, both in 2020 (342, 352).

Zmitek et al. (2020) conducted a RCT with 105 participants aged 18-65 during wintertime in Slovenia with insufficient vitamin D levels (30-50nmol/L) (352). They investigated the efficiency of a vitamin D supplement in healthy adults and possible associations with physical activity, BMI and baseline status. Participants were randomised to one of four groups; vitamin D capsules, a vitamin D oil based oral spray, a vitamin D water-based spray or control group. The treatment arms received a

vitamin D₃ supplement of 1000IU/day for 2 months. This study reported a significant increase in serum 25(OH)D levels compared to the placebo group (p<0.0001 for each treatment vs control). There was no difference between modes of delivery (p not stated). It was also determined that the efficiency of the supplement was associated with a normal BMI <25 and those with prominent vitamin D insufficiency. This study cited our paper, which presented the details of my study design and concurred with our results that both modes of delivery were equally efficacious.

The systematic review had the focus of assessing recent RCTs to determine the efficacy of a buccal spray compared to other supplement formulations (342). Inclusion criteria were; human trials, any health status, any language and any age that evaluates the efficacy of a buccal vitamin D_3 spray to any other method of delivery. The included trials (n=4) were evaluated for their quality of study and risk of bias. The quality of the study was scored using the Jadad scale (353) and risk of bias using the Cochrane risk of bias (RoB 2.0) assessment tool (354). This review found it difficult to synthesise the results from the four trials. There was variability in the dose (800 -3000IU/day), duration of the study (30 days – 3 months), trial design (2 x cross over, 2 x parallel) and results. One out of the four reported the sublingual spray to be superior in raising 25(OH)D (343), while the remaining three found equal efficacy between methods of delivery.

My study scored highest for quality compared to the others; however, the study also scored high for risk of bias. It was also noted that the present study was the only one to report an adverse event and skin tone.

Criticisms of the study I conducted include; no flow diagram, not adhering to the original study duration, and the comparisons made between placebo and active groups were removed due to not meeting the authors "superiority" criteria for comparison.

The research discussed has created a body of evidence that shows a vitamin D_3 sublingual spray and capsule are equally efficacious at raising 25(OH)D levels. This finding was of importance for the proposed intervention study that is presented in chapter 5. It gives the study confidence that the sublingual spray is as effective as the capsule at raising 25(OH)D levels, but it is also an accepted mode of delivery for participants.

This study was conducted with an external industry partner BetterYou, which provided all the vitamin D supplements. In the exit interview, participants were asked if they preferred the tablet, oral spray or no preference. Two focus groups were conducted post-study with 12 participants in each session to determine if the oral spray was considered a good alternative to tablets and why, for the benefit of the industry partner. Focus groups were recorded with participants consent and

transcribed by administration staff in the department. The main themes that emerged were simply regarding preference between the two modes of delivery. As stated in the publication presented in this chapter, there was a preference for the oral spray compared to capsule. Reasons included; easy to take without water, nice taste, and travel friendly. We acknowledge that the oral spray is a convenient but expensive way to supplement individuals with vitamin D. Tablets purchased from a well-known pharmacy would cost £2.30 for 3-months' supply of 10ug vitamin D supplement. In contrast, the equivalent in spray format would cost over double at £6.95. As our findings show equal efficacy, we have not promoted this product as a superior alternative. This portion of the study was simply to explore these questions for the benefit of the industry stakeholder.

Statement of Authorship

I (CEW) and supervisors (BC/EAW) created the concept of the study. CEW conducted all aspects of the study, including; ethics approval, participant paper work, recruitment and participant interviews. CEW and VG (colleague), ran the focus groups post study. CEW collected the data and did the preliminary analysis, and interpretation. CEW wrote the primary draft of the manuscript. BC/EAW gave guidance through editing and reviewing all work produced by CEW. All authors agreed on the final manuscript for publication.

European Journal of Clinical Nutrition https://doi.org/10.1038/s41430-019-0503-0

BRIEF COMMUNICATION



Rate of change of circulating 25-hydroxyvitamin D following sublingual and capsular vitamin D preparations

Claire E. Williams¹-Elizabeth A. Williams²-Bernard M. Corfe^{1,3}

Received: 4 January 2019 / Revised: 30 August 2019 / Accepted: 10 September 2019 © Springer Nature Limited 2019

Abstract

Background Vitamin D is critical for skeletal health, and is increasingly associated with other pathologies encompassing gastrointestinal, immunological and psychological effects. A significant proportion of the population exhibits suboptimal levels of vitamin D, particularly in Northern latitudes in winter. Supplementation is advocated, but few data are available on achievable or typical rates of change. There has been considerable interest in the potential use of sublingual sprays for delivery of nutrient supplements, but data on efficacy remain sparse.

Methods A randomised, placebo-controlled, three-arm parallel design study was conducted in healthy volunteers (n = 75) to compare the rate of change of vitamin D status in response to vitamin D3 (3000 IU/day) supplementation in capsule and sublingual spray preparations over a 6-week period between January and April 2017. Blood 25(OH)D concentrations were measured after day 0, 3, 7, 14, 21 and 42 days of supplementation with 3000 IU per diem.

Results Baseline measurements show 25(OH)D deficiency (<30 nmol/l), insufficiency (31–46 nmol/l) and sufficiency (> 50 mmol/l) in 14.9, 44.6 and 40.5% of the participants, respectively. There was a significant elevation in blood concentrations of 25(OH)D in both of the treatment arms (capsule p = 0.003, spray p = 0.001) compared with control. The capsule and spray were equally efficacious. The rate of change ranged from 0.69 to 3.93 (capsule) and 0.64 to 3.34 (spray) nmol/L day with average change in blood 25(OH)D levels of 2 nmol/l/day. Rates followed a simple normal distribution in the study population (ks = 0.94 and 0.82 for capsule and spray, respectively). The data suggest that rates of change are higher in individuals with lower levels of 25(OH)D.

Conclusions A sublingual vitamin D spray is an effective mode of delivery for supplementation in a healthy population. The data provide reference values and ranges for the rate of change of 25(OH)D for nutrikinetic analyses.

Supplementary information The online version of this article (https:// doi.org/10.1038/s41430-019-0503-0) contains supplementary material, which is available to authorized users.

* Bernard M. Corfe

b.m.corfe@sheffield.ac.uk

Introduction

Vitamin D is essential for the homoeostasis of calcium and phosphate, and well known for its role in the development and maintenance of bone health [1]. Once vitamin D has been ingested or synthesised via sunlight exposure, it requires activation in the liver to form 25-hydroxyvitamin D (25(OH)D) and in the kidney to form 1,25 dihydroxyvitamin D (1,25 (OH)₂D [2]. 25(OH)D is the most abundant circulating form in the human body and is used to determine vitamin D status. 25(OH)D levels can be defined as; sufficient (\geq 50 nmol/L), insufficient (30 \leq 5049 nmol/L) of deficient (<30 nmol/L) [3, 4]. There is limited research on rates of repletion; one paper reports amounts for maintenance of blood 25(OH)D at 50 nmol/L requires around 11 weeks of dosing at 1000 IU vitamin D per day [5]. Hypovitaminosis is evident worldwide, and is a major public

Published online: 23 September 2019

Springer Nature

Molecular Gastroenterology Research Group, Academic Unit of Surgical Oncology, Department of Oncology & Metabolism, University of Sheffield, Beech Hill Road, Sheffield S10 2RX, UK

² Department of Oncology & Metabolism, University of Sheffield, Beech Hill Road, Sheffield S10 2RX, UK

Insigneo Institute for In Silico Medicine, The University of Sheffield, Sheffield, UK

health concern [6] leading to advocacy for supplementation in at-risk groups. Research has also shown African Americans may require a higher dose of vitamin D supplementation to reach optimal serum 25(OH)D concentrations compared with the Caucasian participants [7], perhaps as a result of lower baseline 25(OH)D levels in this population [8]. It is also known that serum 25(OH)D levels is inversely associated with body fat mass [9].

Supplementation has classically been with capsule preparations, but sublingual sprays are increasingly available. There are few data available on the relative efficacy of each type of preparation on rate of change in circulating levels. Dose response studies using capsular delivery of vitamin D supplementation [10-12] have shown evidence of efficiency in increasing serum 25(OH)D levels which plateau and begin to decrease.

This study aimed to measure and compare the rate of change of circulating vitamin D in response to capsular or sublingual delivery of a daily vitamin D supplement.

Methods

Study design

This was a 6-week double blind, placebo-controlled threearm parallel design study. The participants attended three visits at The Medical School of The University of Sheffield. The initial visit included anthropometrics, issue of first batch of blood test kits and completion of a first self-test blood sample. The second visit occurred ~2 weeks after the initial visit for issue of further test kits and to support participant retention in the trial. The final visit required participants to return their preparation bottles and answer five questions regarding the study.

Sample size and randomisation

There were no data upon which to base a power calculation. Seventy-five healthy male and female participants were recruited between January 2017 and February 2017, and were randomly assigned to one of three arms: (i) active capsules and placebo spray (n= 25); (ii) active spray and placebo capsules (n= 25); (iii) double placebo (n= 25). Participants were randomised according to a computergenerated random sequence using block randomisation with a block size of 9, with randomisation undertaken by an independent outside source. The allocation sequence was not available to any member of the team until databases had been completed and locked.

SPRINGER NATURE

Participants

The University of Sheffield Research Ethics Committee granted ethical approval for this study (Ref. 011865).

Participants were recruited via poster advertisements at the University of Sheffield and through a student volunteer email list. Inclusion criteria required participants to be fit and healthy, and aged between 18 and 50 years. Participants who reported any micronutrient supplement use (vitamin D, multivitamin, fish oils), recent or upcoming sunny holiday, pregnant or lactating, history of gastrointestinal disease, BMI > 30, diabetes, >50 years of age were excluded. A total of 124 potential participants were approached, of which 49 were excluded: 28 did not meet inclusion criteria and 21 had no further contact after initial consultation.

Participant measures

The concentration of 25(OH)D in the blood was assessed by blood sample using a finger-prick blood spot kits at 0, 3, 7, 14, 21 and 42 days of supplementation. Blood spots were analysed by liquid chromatography tandem mass spectrometry (Waters TQD and Acquity UPLC) for total blood 25(OH)D (25(OH)D₂ and 25(OH)D₃). LC-MS was undertaken by City Assays, Department of Pathology, Birmingham Sandwell Hospitals NHS Trust. Previous work has shown that this method is comparable with other commercial assays with intra and interassay coefficients of <10 and <11%, respectively [13–15]. Anthropometric measurements included: height, weight, BMI and body fat percentage. Body fat and weight were measured using Tanita BC-543 [16]. Skin tone was assessed by the researcher using 1 = Caucasian, 2 = Asian, 3 = Black.

Qualitative opinion of capsules and sprays were assessed via exit questionnaire. Participants were asked if they had a preference between preparations

"Did you have a preference between the two preparations? If so which one?"

Answers were categorised as; "yes, the spray", "yes, the capsule" and "no preference".

Intervention

The vitamin D_3 and corresponding placebos were manufactured by Cultech Ltd., Port Talbot, UK and provided by Better You Ltd, Barnsley, UK. Preparations of vitamin D_3 and corresponding placebos were provided as 15 ml sprays and capsule. Each capsule and spray contained 3000 IU (75 µg) of vitamin D3 per dose. The content of the spray and the capsule from the manufacturer was prepared to 97.5 µg/dose in order to maintain shelf life and to guarantee dose. Volunteers were instructed to ingest one capsule per day with water, and one spray orally per day for Rate of change of circulating 25-hydroxyvitamin D following sublingual and capsular vitamin D. .

Boneferroni correction. Pearson's correlations for rate of change in 25(OH)D per day was performed. Change in 25(OH)D over six time points were analysed by repeated measures ANOVA (there was a high failure rate in assessments of 25(OH)D at day 42, leading to the exclusion

Table 1 Demographic characteristics and mean serum		Capsules	Placebo	Spray	All	P-value
vitamin D at baseline and exit	Participants, n	25	25	25	75	
	Female, n	14	10	15	39	0.326
	Mean age (\pm SD)	22.9 (±4.82)	22.4 (±2.72)	21.7 (±3.05)	22.4 (±3.65)	0.504
	BMI (kg/m²)	23.6 (±2.95)	22.7 (±2.72)	23.8 (±2.59)	23.4 (±2.77)	0.294
	Body fat (%)	23.4 (±7.75)	19.1 (±5.91)	23.7 (±7.65)	22.1 (±737)	0.043
	Height (m)	171.3 ±7.54)	173.5 (±10.20)	170.0 (±8.35)	171.6 (±8.77)	0.357
	Weight (kg)	69.6 (±10.71)	68.6 (±12.77)	69.0 (±11.32)	69.1 (±11.48)	0.958
	Skin tone	22/2/1	24/0/1	25/0/0	71/2/2	0.268
	Mean serum 25(OH)D, nmol/L (baseline)	50.7 (±19.73)	45.6 (±21.30)	54.9 (±27.84)	50.5 (±23.24)	0.381
	Mean serum 25(OH)D, nmol/L (exit)	91.35 (±19.78)	55.62 (±34.40)	95.78 (±28.03)	81.13 (±33.02)	0.001

The data are presented in means \pm SD. Baseline characteristics are given along with exit serum 25(OH)D. Significant values are p > 0.005. A one-way ANOVA was used to compare means at baseline and exit for serum 25(OH)D

6 weeks. Compliance was measured by weighing the spray bottles and counting the remaining capsules at the end of the study. In total, 86% and 96.4% of participants reached 100% compliance with the spray and capsules, respectively.

Adverse events

Two participants reported that small blisters formed on cheek and tongue after the study began. One participant stopped using the preparations for the duration of the study. The second participant continued to use the preparations throughout the intervention.

Statistical analyses

The data on vitamin D status were held by a third-party until all other data entry was complete, spreadsheets were then merged and analysis was undertaken at a group level with blinding to group identity. Statistical analysis was performed using the Statistical Package for the Social Sciences (SPSS) (IBM SPSS Statistics for Windows, V.23; IBM Corp.). Percentage change in 25(OH)D from baseline was determined by analysis of variance (ANOVA) with of this time point's data from the main analysis). Comparisons between percentage change in 25(OH)D from baseline in deplete and replete participants were assessed by Mann-Whitney U Test. Two-tailed tests were used in all analyses with the significance value of <0.05.

Results

Baseline demographics are shown in Table 1, and a CONSORT is supplied in online (Supplementary Fig. 1). The three arms were similar in numbers, age, BMI, body fat, height, weight, skin tone, sex and baseline blood 25(OH)D concentrations. Baseline blood 25(OH)D concentration showed 59% of participants had insufficient/deficient vitamin D status (<50 nmol/L).

Intention-to-treat analysis was used to evaluate the five time points up to day 21. Kolmogorov-Smirnov test (ks) indicates that the rate of change of 25(OH)D for both treatment arms follow a normal distribution (p = 0.200). Raw data are available online (Supplementary Table 1). Blood 25(OH)D concentration analysed across the timecourse in all three trial arms by ANOVA showed a significant improvement in 25(OH)D status in those receiving vitamin D compared with placebo. Post hoc analyses revealed significant differences between each of the active treatments and the placebo (capsules p = 0.003, spray p = 0.001), but no difference between the active preparations at any time point

SPRINGER NATURE

Fig. 1 Efficacy and rates of vitamin D uptake with differing delivery platforms. Panel a shows change in vitamin D circulating levels over time in each of the three study arms, presented as absolute levels (panel ai) or relative to baseline (panel aii). Panel b shows rates of uptake comparing spray (left column) with capsules (right column). Panels bi and bii show ladder plots for individuals in each arm of the trial plotting difference in vitamin D between

day 0 and day 21 (the abscissa **B** for uptake, based on panel a). Rates were derived as nmol/L/ day and binned into 5 nmol bins (panels biii and biv). KS tests showed the data were normally distributed (capsules p=0.200, spray p=0.200). Finally, the rates for each individual were correlated with the baseline serum concentration for that individual (panels by and byi). The \hat{r} and p-values for correlations are indicated



(Fig. 1a). As there are few available data on the rates of change of ingested vitamin D, we assessed the interindividual and inter-preparation difference as change in whole blood nmol/L/day (Fig. 1bi, ii). Whilst there was a range of rates in each data set, assessment of the distribution of rate showed a monotonic normal distribution for both preparations with similar peak rates (Fig. 1biii, iv). Independent t test was performed, and found no significant difference between mean rates of change for capsule and spray. A Mann–Whitney U test was used to compare differences between deplete and replete participants within

the treatment arms (replete data was not normally distributed with a KS score of

p = 0.001). There was a significant difference (p = 0.001) in the percentage change of 25(OH)D between the replete and deplete from baseline to day 21.

In order to investigate a potential homoeostatic mechanism for 25(OH)D status, we investigated the relationship between 25(OH)D status and rate of change (Fig. 1bv, vi). We observed inverse relationships between baseline whole blood 25(OH)D and rates of change over 21

SPRINGER NATURE
predisposing to development of excessive levels collectively identify a need for research on comparative efficacy of preparations and the saturability of uptake. This study used two commonly available vitamin D preparations: the widely used capsules and a more novel sublingual spray to investigate these factors.

Our findings show that a sublingual spray is equally effective at raising blood 25(OH)D concentrations with no significant difference between rate of change compared with capsules in this study population. The study participants reported a preference for the sublingual spray, and this study demonstrates that this delivery platform is of comparable efficacy. Sublingual sprays may be particularly advantageous in people with pre-existing malabsorption conditions or swallowing problems. Our analysis shows for the first time the likely rate of change in 25(OH)D and the range of these rates, albeit in a relatively small, healthy sample. The monotonicity of our rate distribution suggests a limited spread of rates with no suggestions of outliers or subpopulations; however, the relatively homogenous profile of the study population, whilst an advantage for this pilot exploration, is a limitation in terms of the prediction of rates in other groups (older adults, different ethnicities). A recent review [17] does offer suggested optimal supplementation rates to achieve adequate serum 25(OH)D levels (75 nmol/L) in regional, population and age-specific groups.

These data also suggest that baseline 25(OH)D status may influence the rate of change, as a correlation between baseline status and change exhibited a moderate inverse relationship, furthermore the circulating 25(OH)D concentrations started to level off towards the end of the intervention. This is in agreement with previous research by Lips et al., who reported that change in serum 250HD in response to 6 months vitamin D supplementation was dependent on baseline vitamin D status, with the greatest change observed in people with the lowest baseline vitamin D [18]. Our research complements the previous work by undertaking an intervention over a shorter timeframe with sampling along the timecourse, demonstrating a baseline status-dependent response to the intervention and the possibility of a plateau effect. The mechanistic basis of this is unclear, and it is notable that both delivery platforms exhibit this effect, implying control in both enteric and transbuccal absorption. Future work may address the strength of this inferred relationship more thoroughly and identify implied control mechanisms. This study had no data from which a power calculation could be determined, however, the data presented herein may prove useful for the design of prospective intervention studies.

A limitation to this study is that we cannot show definitive absorption of the sublingual supplement. However, sublingual routes of drug delivery are established in pharmacokinetic studies [19, 20]. Recent research presented by Satia et al. found superior sublingual absorption compared with capsules in patients with malabsorption issues [21]. Participants were given clear guidelines on how to use the spray. Further studies should assess 25(OH)D and 1,25(OH) D levels in localised tissues with the use of labelled D3.

Conclusions

In summary, we have shown the capsule and sublingual spray are equally effective at delivery of a vitamin D supplement. There was an overwhelming preference (64%) for the spray over capsules for mode of supplement delivery. Rate of change, reported for the first time, exhibits a monotonic distribution in this population. This study saw a reduction in 25(OH)D levels as blood 25(OH)D concentrations increased over 21 days in both preparations. This suggests the oral spray has the same known mechanism as the capsule for slower conversions of vitamin D₃ when concentrations are higher [22]. These data illustrate the need for further studies to explore rate of change across mixed population groups, especially those identified as high risk.

Funding This work was jointly supported by BetterYou Ltd and The University of Sheffield.

Compliance with ethical standards

Conflict of interest BetterYou co-funded this PhD and provided the supplements and placebos. This sponsor was not involved in the study design, delivery or interpretation of the data, which was undertaken entirely by The University of Sheffield. The authors declare that they have no conflict of interest.

Publisher's note Springer Nature remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

References

- Ross AC, Manson JE, Abrams SA, Aloia JF, Brannon PM, Clinton SK, et al. The 2011 Report on dietary reference intakes for calcium and vitamin D from the institute of medicine: what clinicians need to know. Obstet Gynecol Gynecol Surv. 2011;66:356–7.
- Calvo MS, Whiting SJ, Barton CN. Vitamin D intake: a global perspective of current status. J Nutr. 2005;135:310–6.
- Holick MF. Vitamin D: physiology, molecular biology, and clinical applications, 2nd edn. Totowa: Humana; 2010.
- Institute of Medicine. Dietary reference intakes for calcium and vitamin D. Washington, DC: The National Academies Press; 2011.
- Holick M, Biancuzzo RM, Chen TC, Klein E, Young A, Bibuld D, et al. Vitamin D-2 is as effective as vitamin D-3 in maintaining circulating concentrations of 25-hydroxyvitamin D. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2008;93:677–81.
- Palacios C, Gonzalez L. Is vitamin D deficiency a major global public health problem? J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol. 2014;144:138–45.

SPRINGER NATURE

- SACN (Scientific Advisory Committee on Nutrition). Vitamin D and health report. London: TSO; 2016.
- Aloia JF, Patel M, Dimaano R, Li-Ng M, Talwar SA, Mikhail M, et al. Vitamin D intake to attain a desired serum 25-hydroxyvitamin D concentration. Am J Clin Nutr. 2008;87:1952–8.
- Golzarand M, Hollis BW, Mirmiran P, Wagner CL., Shab-Bidar S. Vitamin D supplementation and body fat mass: a systematic review and meta- analysis. Eur J Clin Nutr. 2018;72:1345–57.
- Ng K, Scott J, Drake P, Chan A, Hollis B, Chandler P, et al. Dose response to vitamin D supplementation in African Americans: results of a 4-arm, randomized, placebo-controlled trial. Am J Clin Nutr. 2014;99:587–98.
- Gallagher J, Sai A, Templin T, Smith L. Dose response to vitamin D supplementation in postmenopausal women a randomized trial. Ann Intern Med. 2012;156:425–76.
- Lips P, Wiersinga A, van Ginkel FC, Jongen MJ, Netelenbos JC, Hackeng WH, et al. The effect of vitamin D supplementation on vitamin D status and parathyroid function in elderly subjects. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 1988;67:644–50.
- Shea RL, Berg JD. Self-administration of vitamin D supplements in the general public may be associated with high 25-hydroxyvitamin D concentrations. Ann Clin Biochem. 2016;54:355–61.
- Tai S, Bedner M, Phinney K. Development of a candidate reference measurement procedure for the determination of 25-hydroxyvitamin D-3 and 25-hydroxyvitamin D-2 in human serum using isotope-dilution liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry. Anal Chem. 2010;82:1942–8.
- Farrell C-JL, Martin S, McWhinney B, Straub I, Williams P, Herrmann M, State-of-the-art vitamin D assays: a comparison of automated immunoassays with liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry methods. Clin Chem. 2012;58:531–42.

- Loveday SJ, Thompson JM, Mitchell EA. Bioelectrical impedance for measuring percentage body fat in young persons with Down syndrome: validation with dual- energy absorptiometry. Acta Paediatr. 2012;101:e491–5.
- Mo M, Wang S, Chen Z, Muyiduli X, Wang S, Shen Y, et al. A systematic review and meta- analysis of the response of serum 25hydroxyvitamin D concentration to vitamin D supplementation from RCTs from around the globe. Eur J Clin Nutr. 2019;73:816–34.
- Lips P, Duong T, Oleksik A, Black D, Cummings S, Cox D, et al. A global study of vitamin D status and parathyroid function in postmenopausal women with osteoporosis: baseline data from the multiple outcomes of raloxifiene evaluation clinical trial. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2001;86:1212–21.
- Dali MM, Moench PA, Mathias NR, Stetsko PI, Heran CL, Smith RL, A rabbit model for sublingual drug delivery: comparison with human pharmacokinetic studies of propranolol, verapamil and captopril. J Pharm Sci. 2006;95:37–44.
- Bialy LP, Wojcik C, Mlynarczuk-Bialy I. Mucosal delivery systems of antihypertensive drugs: a practical approach in general practice. Biomed Pap Med Fac Univ Palacky Olomouc Czech Repub. 2018;162:71–8.
- Satia MC, Mukim AG, Tibrewala K, Bhavsar MS. A randomized two way cross over study for comparison of absorption of vitamin D3 buccal spray and soft gelatin capsule formulation in healthy subjects and in patients with intestinal malabsorption. Nutr J. 2015;14:1–9.
- Heaney RP, Armas LAG, Shary JR, Bell NH, Binkley N, Hollis BW. 25-Hydroxylation of vitamin D 3: relation to circulating vitamin D 3 under various input conditions. Am J Clin Nutr. 2008;87:1738–42.

SPRINGER NATURE

Supplementary Information

Flow diagram of participant recruitment and allocation



Figure 4: Flow diagram of study recruitment and allocation.

*These include; no further contact and missed/cancelled appointments.

Compliance for blood test kits at day 21; capsules and placebo 97.3%, and spray 98.6%.

Chapter 6

Effect of vitamin D supplementation on irritable bowel syndrome symptom severity and quality of life

This chapter is presented in manuscript form. As the primary author, I wrote this draft of the manuscript, contributed to design of the study, undertook recruitment and collection of the data and the data analysis. The ethical approval letter, participant information form, recruitment poster, and questionnaires can be seen in **Appendix 4-6**.

Another version of this manuscript has been written based on the one presented in this chapter and has been published in the European Journal of Nutrition. The publication has been attached to this chapter.

The published version of this research has now been meta-analysed in 2 different reviews (345, 346). This is a strength of the RCT presented in this chapter. The conclusions, pooled by both metaanalyses suggest; i) vitamin D supplementation is an additional therapeutic resource for bone health ii) effect of vitamin D supplementation on IBS symptom severity and quality of life remains unclear and iii) larger, first rate RCTs are needed to establish dosing regimen, effect of vitamin D supplementation in the long-term.

Effect of vitamin D supplementation on irritable bowel syndrome symptom severity and quality of life

Claire E. Williams¹, Elizabeth A. Williams² & Bernard M. Corfe^{1,3,4}

 Molecular Gastroenterology Research Group, Academic Unit of Surgical Oncology, Department of Oncology & Metabolism, University of Sheffield, Beech Hill Road, Sheffield, S10 2RX
Department of Oncology & Metabolism, University of Sheffield, Beech Hill Road, Sheffield, S10 2RX
Insigneo Institute for *In Silico* Medicine, The University of Sheffield

<u>4. Author to whom correspondence should be addressed</u>: Dr B.M. Corfe, Molecular Gastroenterology Research Group, Academic Unit of Surgical Oncology, Department of Oncology & Metabolism, University of Sheffield, Beech Hill Road, Sheffield, S10 2RX Tel: 0114 215 9044 Fax: 0114 2713314 Email: <u>b.m.corfe@sheffield.ac.uk</u>

Short title: IBS and vitamin D supplementation

Keywords: vitamin D, Irritable Bowel Syndrome,

ABSTRACT

Background: Irritable Bowel Syndrome (IBS) is a common functional disorder of the gastrointestinal tract, affecting 17% overall of the UK population. The aetiology of this disorder is unknown, although it has been linked to environmental, psychological and social factors. Vitamin D deficiency and insufficiency is common within the IBS population, and vitamin D has been hypothesized as a potential remedy. We sought to test whether vitamin D supplementation improved symptoms or quality of life in IBS.

Methods: One hundred and thirty six volunteers were randomised to receive either a vitamin D (3000IU *p.d.*) or placebo oral spray in a 12-week double-blind, placebo-controlled, parallel design study. A reduction of \geq 50 points on the symptom severity scoring system (IBS-SSS) was the primary endpoint of the study. Secondary endpoints included improvement of Quality of Life (QoL) and vitamin D status. QoL and serum vitamin D were determined at baseline and exit, symptom severity was assessed fortnightly across the study. Dietary intake of vitamin D was measured using the Food Frequency Questionnaire.

Results: One hundred and thirty-five participants (n=68, treatment, n=67, placebo) were included in the final analysis. Baseline demographics were similar between groups. After 12 weeks there was a significant improvement in the vitamin D status of participants randomised to receive the active vitamin D (p=0.005). Symptom severity was assessed across the study by trial arm: there was no difference between active and placebo (p=0.824). Quality of life showed no difference between baseline and exit for either trial arm (p=0.415). There was no association between increase in vitamin D and change in symptoms (r= -0.071, p=0.434), nor increase in vitamin D and change in guality of life (r=-0.031, p=0.733). There was a weak but significant correlation between baseline 25(OH)D concentrations and dietary intake of vitamin D (p=0.046, r=0.17).

Conclusions: Vitamin D insufficiency was prevalent in this sample confirming previous studies. Supplementation was efficacious. Patients with IBS should be tested for vitamin D status and, where appropriate, supplemented. In contrast to previous reports, this study shows no benefit of vitamin D supplementation on IBS symptomology. Dietary intake of vitamin Dare reflective of the general population and not clinically significant to individuals who have IBS.

Trial registration number: ISRCTN 13277340

What is already known about this subject?

- Irritable Bowel Syndrome (IBS) is a common functional disorder of the gastrointestinal tract, affecting 17% overall of the UK population.
- > Vitamin D insufficiency is prevalent within this population.
- Vitamin D supplementation has been shown to have a positive associations with other gastrointestinal disease such as inflammatory bowel disease and colorectal cancer

What are the new findings?

- There is no relationship between vitamin D status and amelioration of symptoms or improvement of quality of life in this population.
- > Vitamin D deficiency was prevalent at baseline in this population.

How might it impact on clinical practice in the foreseeable future?

Patients with IBS should be tested for vitamin D status and, where appropriate, supplement for overall musculoskeletal health.

INTRODUCTION

Irritable Bowel Syndrome (IBS) is a common functional disorder of the gastrointestinal tract, affecting 17% overall of the UK population (355). It is a chronic relapsing condition that can negatively impact on quality of life and in 2011-1012 had a burden of cost of over £11 000 000 to the NHS (356). Aetiology of this disorder is unknown, although research shows it may be related to environmental, psychological and social factors. IBS has been classified into 3 subtypes according to predominant symptoms; IBS-C (constipation predominant), IBS-D (diarrhoea predominant), and IBS-M (alternating between the two symptoms) (357). The heterogeneity of IBS symptoms makes diagnosis often difficult. Diagnosis is based on the Rome criteria, which assesses cumulative severity of symptoms such as bloating, abdominal pain, and bowel habit (358). Treatments are limited to the relief of the symptoms (359) and include anti-depressants, loperamide (diarrhoea) and laxatives.

Vitamin D has been traditionally associated to bone health (360), and intakes and repletion levels are judged for optimal bone health (361). Defined ranges are: Deplete (<30 nmol/L), Insufficient (30-50 nmol/L), replete (>50nmol/L), Toxic (>125nmol/L) (362). There is emerging evidence that vitamin D plays a role in non-skeletal conditions (363). Research has presented evidence of the potential beneficial effects of vitamin D supplementation on colorectal cancer (364) and cardiovascular disease (365), further showing an anti-inflammatory and immunomodulatory response.

The active form of vitamin D (calcitriol) which binds to and activates the vitamin D receptor (VDR) is highly expressed in intestinal epithelial cells (366) and may have an essential role in the maintenance and protection against inflammation of the mucosal barrier (367, 368). This suggests that vitamin D may play a role in symptom severity in individuals with IBS who are also vitamin D deficient and if inflammation is the cause. Indeed, this proposes that the lack of the biologically active prohormone (1,25 (OH)₂D₃) in circulation may result in increased inflammation in the large intestine as seen in research associated with Inflammatory Bowel Disease (IBD) (122).

Vitamin D deficiency and insufficiency is common within the IBS population (120, 121), although it is unclear whether this reflects a cause or effect of the symptoms, or indeed whether the IBS population is different to the general population which is also widely insufficient at some times of year (369). A case study report suggested symptomatic relief with vitamin D supplementation (247). The benefit of vitamin D in IBS has been tested in three small trials. Three studies reported a symptomatic benefit, using a high dose (50,000IU) either weekly or fortnightly in clinically selected populations in Iran and Egypt (251, 370). A smaller study primarily focusing on molecular endpoints reported no benefit on symptoms (371). A pilot study using a recommendable dosing regime (250) found a potential benefit on quality of life, and was used to inform the power calculation for this

study. Herein we sought to test the potential benefit of a recommendable vitamin D dosing regimen on IBS symptoms using an adequately powered trial.

METHODS

Study design & measures

This was a 12-week double-blind, placebo-controlled, 2-arm parallel design study. The participants attended two visits at The Medical School of The University of Sheffield. 135 volunteers were randomised to receive either a vitamin D (3000IU) or placebo oral spray supplement each day for 12 weeks. The initial visit included anthropometrics, baseline fingerprick blood sample, and completion of 2 questionnaires (QoL, and IBS-SSS). Participants were given a further 5 IBS-SSS questionnaires to complete and post back fortnightly. The final visit occurred approximately 12 weeks after the initial visit. Participants gave an exit fingerprick blood sample to measure final 25(OH)D concentrations. A final IBS-SSS and IBS-QoL questionnaire was also completed at exit interview. Food frequency questionnaires were given in the initial interview with a prepaid envelope to post back upon completion. The data from the FFQ questionnaires were inputted and analysed by the FETA software which calculated dietary intake. In order to measure treatment compliance, participants were asked to return their used preparation bottles to be weighed and compared with a full unused bottle.

Participants

The University of Sheffield Research Ethics Committee granted ethical approval for this study (Ref: 016753). Recruitment occurred during two rounds of recruitment in the local area in winter (January-April) 2018 and 2019. Participants were recruited via poster advertisements at the University of Sheffield and through a student volunteer email list. All participants had a clinical diagnosis of IBS, met the Rome III or IV criteria, and obtained a severity score of 150 on SSS scale. According to Francis, Morris and Whorwell (1996), the developers of the IBS-SSS questionnaire define IBS severity as; <75 as control or in disease remission, 75-175 mild, 175 – 300 as moderate and >300 as severe (293). Participants were recruited from a free-living setting and as such may not have as severe symptoms as those from a clinical setting and therefore the cut off for >150 was used.

Participants who were pregnant or lactating, regular users of nutritional supplements, had a BMI >30, any history of gastrointestinal disorders (Crohn's Disease, Ulcerative Colitis, and diverticulitis) and diabetes mellitus were excluded. Participant enrolment and randomisation is shown in **Figure 4**.



Figure 5: Flow diagram of participant enrolment

Participant measures

Participants had height and weight taken at baseline to determine BMI score. To measure serum 25(OH)D, participants provided a blood sample at baseline and exit. IBS symptom severity was assessed at baseline and exit, and bi-weekly during the study (293). A reduction of ≥50 points on the IBS-SSS scale was assessed as the primary endpoint. An IBS-specific quality of life questionnaire (313) was used at baseline and exit. The 34 questions assesses 8 subscales; dysphoria, interference with activity, body image, health worry, food avoidance, social reaction, sexual and relationships. Food frequency questionnaires were completed to evaluate dietary intake of vitamin D.

Sample size and randomisation

Based on power calculations determined by our previous pilot study (250) we aimed to recruit 160 participants. Randomisation was computer generated in blocks of 8 by a third party. Researchers and study participants were unaware of the allocation sequence until completion of databases.

Intervention

The vitamin D₃ oral spray and equivalent placebos were provided by BetterYou Ltd, Barnsley, UK. Volunteers received a vitamin D₃ oral spray or placebo equivalent oral spray for 12 weeks at a dose of 3000IU (75ug). These were provided as 15mL liquid, 100 dose spray bottle. Participants were asked to consume one oral spray daily for the duration of the study. Compliance was measured by weighing the spray bottles at the exit and compared to a full spray bottle. 75% compliance was achieved.

Biochemical assay

Serum 25(OH)D was analysed by liquid chromatography tandem mass spectrometry (Waters TQD and Acquity UPLC) for total blood 25(OH)D (25(OH)D₂ and 25(OH)D₃). LC-MS was undertaken by City Assays, Department of Pathology, Birmingham Sandwell Hospitals NHS Trust. Previous work has shown that this method is comparable to other commercial assays with intra and interassay coefficients of <10% and <11% respectively. (264, 372)

Statistical analysis

Baseline characteristics and exit serum levels are summarised and independent samples t-test and χ^2 were used to evaluate significant differences between the active treatment and placebo groups. The between group difference to assess treatment effect of this 12-week intervention, with at least a 50-point reduction on the IBS-SSS, from baseline to exit a χ^2 was calculated. Spearman's correlations were calculated for; (1) change in total symptom severity score and change in serum 25(OH)D, (2) change in quality of life score and change in serum 25(OH)D. Repeated measures ANOVA with Bonferroni correction was used to determine associations between change in each symptom severity score between groups across the 7 time points. Dietary intake of vitamin D was assessed using scatterplot with line of best fit. All analyses were two sided with a significance value set at <0.05 unless otherwise stated. Analysis was performed using SPSS V 25.0 (IBM, Armonk, New York, USA).

RESULTS

Recruitment and participant demographics

135 participants were enrolled to this randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled intervention study during the winter months (January to April 2018/2019). Baseline characteristics and demographics of participants are similar in both groups (**table 6**). Randomisation, allocation and retention of participants are shown in **Figure 3**. 68 were allocated to the treatment group; 67 to placebo. Rate of withdrawal (placebo 12%, treatment 3%) was not different between groups (p=0.207). Reasons for discontinuation of the study included: worsening of current condition, voluntary withdrawal, and personal time constraints. Intention-to-treat analysis was used for this data. Table 5: Baseline demographics of study participants.

	All	Placebo	Treatment	Р
Participants n	135	67	68	
Females n (%)	106 (78.5%)	51 (76.1%)	55 (80.9%)	0.5 ª
Age yr	30.01 (±10.46)	31.10 (±10.85)	28.94 (±10.03)	0.231 ^b
BMI kg/m2	23.37 (±2.88)	23.58 (±3.00)	23.15 (±2.76)	0.390 ^b
IBS-SSS	277.41 (±65.15)	273.22 (±69.01)	281.54 (±61.34)	0.460 ^b
IBS-QoL %	42.72 (±18.17)	43.35 (±19.24)	42.54 (19.45)	0.809 ^b
Blood 25(0H)D nmol/L (baseline)	49.23 (±27.38)	49.71 (±27.05)	48.75 (±27.91)	0.839 ^b
% with blood 25(OH)D <50mmol/l	60	61.2	58.8	0.779 ^a
% with blood 25(OH)D <25mmol/l	20.7	14.9	26.5	0.098 ^a
Dietary vitamin D intake µg/d (Baseline)	3.09 (2.379)	3.21 (2.383)	2.96 (2.389)	0.565 ^b

Data are numbers (%) and means (± SD) for the whole sample and by arm. No differences between arms and factors, a: analysed by chi-squared test and b: analysed by t-test.

Effect of vitamin D supplementation and status on IBS symptoms

Vitamin D deficiency/insufficiency was prevalent in participants at baseline with 60% of the cohort having serum 25(OH)D levels <50nmol/L. An increase in serum 25(OH)D from baseline to exit in the treatment arm compared to placebo was significant (p=0.005). Mean baseline serum 25(OH)D for the treatment arm was 48.75 (±27.91) nmol/L which increased to 94.29 (±33.70) nmol/L at exit. This demonstrates the vitamin D sublingual spray was effective at raising serum 25(OH)D levels.

Symptom severity was assessed biweekly (total of 7) by trial arm. There was no difference in mean symptom severity between active and placebo groups (p=0.824) over the 7 time points shown in **Figure 4. Figure 5** demonstrates total symptom severity score as a percent from baseline across the duration of the study. As presented, no significant difference was discovered between arms (p=0.872). The ANOVA analyses evaluating each symptom at all the time points (**Figure 4**) showed

no difference between active and placebo. **Figure 12** illustrates no association between increase in vitamin D and change in symptoms **Figure 5** (r= -0.071, p=0.434). Treatment group was not different to placebo when each symptom was assessed. Thus, demonstrating vitamin D supplementation does not relieve any symptoms.



Figure 6: Effect of Vitamin D supplementation on IBS symptoms



Figure 7: Effect of change in vitamin D status on IBS symptoms and quality of life The effect of change in circulating levels of vitamin D was assessed for both outcome measures (TSS and QoL). Panel A shows correlation between change in circulating vitamin D from start to end of the trial against change in IBS symptoms. Panel B shows correlation between change in circulating vitamin D from start to end of trial against change in quality of life. There was no relationship between either endpoint and the vitamin D status change.



Figure 8: Scatterplot with line of best fit between baseline serum 25(OH)D concentrations and dietary intake of vitamin D.

Effect of vitamin D supplementation and status on quality of life

We assessed whether a 3000IU/day vitamin D supplement could improve quality of life using an IBSspecific QoL questionnaire (312) shows no correlation between the change in QoL at baseline and exit compared to vitamin D status from baseline to exit (r= -0.031, p=0.73). QoL showed no difference between baseline and exit for either trial arm (p=0.415) (**Figure 11**).

Dietary intake of Vitamin D

Dietary intake of vitamin D was analysed using food frequency questionnaires to determine a possible correlation between baseline 25(OH)D concentrations and dietary intake (373). A total of 115 returned questionnaires, 114 were used for the analysis, as 1 participant did not have a specific subtype. We assessed dietary vitamin D intake and serum 25OHD concentration using a scatterplot

with a line of best fit, establishing an incline that mirrored a dose-response relationship with gradual increases of 1.84nmol/L (0.74ng/ml) per g of dietary vitamin D. This analysis found a significant but weak correlation (p=0.046, r=0.17) (see figure 7).

Further exploratory analysis

Exploratory analysis was conducted to evaluate whether there were changes in response by IBS subtype to vitamin D. There was no change in symptom severity (SSS: p = 0.719, 0.962, 0.697 constipation, diarrhoea and mixed symptoms, respectively, Repeated measures ANOVA) or change in Quality of life (QoL p = 0.316. 0.946, 0.090 constipation, diarrhoea and mixed symptoms, respectively, Mann–Whitney U test) in response to vitamin D supplementation within any of the IBS subtype groups.

Adverse Events

One participant reported worsening of their current condition and withdrew from the study.

DISCUSSION

Our main finding is that providing a 3000IU/day vitamin D supplement for 12 weeks to participants with IBS did not reduce symptom severity nor improve quality of life. We found no relationship between vitamin D status and individual symptoms at any time point for the duration of the study.

Our findings are in contrast to the published trials that have shown a benefit of supplementation of vitamin D on IBS symptoms. Collectively, these studies were conducted in the Middle East and recruited from clinical populations from endoscopy and gastroenterology outpatient clinics (114, 115, 251-253).

Jalili and colleagues (115) used 50,000IU capsule biweekly with 25 participants per arm and report a significant decrease in symptom severity (P<0.05). Abbasnezhad et al. (2016) (251) conducted a RCT with 45 participants per arm with IBS. This study also found a significant improvement of IBS symptoms (P < 0.001) and quality of life (P < 0.001) following a 50,000IU/biweekly vitamin D₃ (capsule) supplement compared to a placebo over a period of 6 months. Another study with a significant response to vitamin D supplementation was reported in research with a paediatric cohort. El Amrousy et al. recruited 56 paediatric outpatients per arm for a duration of 21 weeks. A significant improvement was shown for total score (P<0.02), IBS-QoL (P<0.001) and IBS-SSS (P<0.001). Jalili et al. conducted a second intervention study with a high bolus dose of 50,000IU/week, with 58 patients each arm for 6 weeks that again found a significant improvement in symptom severity and quality of life (P< 0.05) (114). Recently, Sikaroudi et al. randomised patients with IBS-D to receive Mebeverine 135mg (twice a day) and either 50,000IU/week (n=39) vitamin D supplement or placebo (n=35) for 9 weeks. The results from this study reported significant improvement in the vitamin D group for symptoms severity and quality of life (<0.001 and <0.049 respectively). However, the authors do not offer any commentary on the possible impact or effect of the Mebeverine on symptom severity or quality of life.

This study required a baseline symptom severity score of <150. Although considered within the mild range by its creators (293), studies that have used IBS clinical populations have no inclusion criteria surrounding a cut off for symptom severity from which to compare to the present study. It is evidenced in the research that reducing the severity score by 50 points is seen as a clinically significant improvement which is the main endpoint this study used (312). The mean symptom severity score in presented in

Table 5, show the mean baseline IBS-SSS was 277.41 (±65.15) considerably higher than the cut off of <150.

Compared to our study, this small collection of research from the Middle East used high doses of vitamin D (e.g. 50,000/week) which would not be advisable for individuals with IBS living in the general population. These studies have also stated high levels of compliance, very good retention of participants, however, no reporting of a placebo effect. Although, the current study had a low drop-out rate and sufficient compliance (75%) we did observe a strong placebo effect which appears to be common in research with this IBS (75, 237, 239). It is difficult to generalise the results from these clinical setting studies to the wider IBS population that are free living. Further real world studies are needed to determine the effect of vitamin D supplementation in individuals with IBS.

We explored dietary intake of vitamin D to establish whether a correlation between dietary vitamin D and baseline serum 25(OH)D concentrations. Using data from self-reported food frequency questionnaires (FFQ), the data from the FFQs was analysed by the FETA software to provide the nutrient and food intake of the participants (281). Food frequency questionnaires are a validated tool for the assessment dietary intake (284) . Research has shown this method of dietary analysis is competent at comparing against a biomarker (373). This study found a weak but significant correlation (r=0.17, p=0.046) between baseline vitamin D status and dietary intake. These findings are reflective of the general population and therefore, not clinically significant to individuals who have IBS. Research shows in a healthy UK population, individuals aged between 20-40 years have a daily intake of 3.6 μ g of vitamin D similar to the individuals in this study who had an intake of 3.1 μ g/day (374). The availability of vitamin D in the diet is negligible and therefore low dietary intake is common in UK adults with or without IBS (22, 375, 376).

A strength of the present study is the use of a safe and conservative dose of vitamin D. We used a commercially available vitamin D (3000IU/day) sublingual oral spray to the treatment arm of this study. This is 1000IU under the upper tolerable limit (362). Recruitment was in winter months to ensure low vitamin D status to minimise any possible risk of toxicity. We also used a length of study to reduce placebo effect (377). Lastly, this study was based on a formal pilot study using similar endpoints and type of population. The mean intake of participants was 3.1µg compared to the SACN recommended 10µg (20).

The main limitations of the current study include the heterogeneity of the sample and a large placebo response. However, these shortcomings are present in research with IBS populations. In our

study, QoL scores ranged from 8.82-97 (baseline) and 5.15-88.97 (exit) and for IBS-SSS total score ranged from 155-420 (baseline) and 0-460 (exit) showing a highly varied response rate. Future research should focus on reducing the placebo response, which may benefit the results from larger sized studies. Self-reported improvement from high dose vitamin D₃ supplementation has been evidenced through a systematic analysis from self-reported experiences on social media sites (247). This data has identified a subset of individuals living with IBS that have responded to supplementation, albeit high doses that range from 5000–10 000 IU/day. Further RCTS using high daily dose vitamin D₃ supplementation in this population are needed.

We asked for a diagnosis of IBS and as such, all Rome and any other criteria was included. This would also have contributed to the population sample being more diverse in their symptom severity and quality of life scores. It may have been beneficial to have had a specific subtype of IBS to allow for improved homogeneity.

In conclusion, this is the largest vitamin D and IBS intervention trial to date. We have found no association between vitamin D supplementation and reduction in symptom severity or improvement in quality life in free-living individuals with IBS. Patients with IBS should routinely have serum 25(OH)D levels checked if only for musculoskeletal benefits.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

FINANCIAL SUPPORT

This work was jointly supported by BetterYou Ltd and The University of Sheffield.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

BetterYou co-funded this PhD and provided the supplements and placebos. This sponsor was not involved in the study design, delivery or interpretation of the data, which was undertaken entirely by The University of Sheffield.

ORIGINAL CONTRIBUTION



Vitamin D supplementation in people with IBS has no effect on symptom severity and quality of life: results of a randomised controlled trial

Claire E. Williams¹ · Elizabeth A. Williams² · Bernard M. Corfe^{1,3}

Received: 26 January 2021 / Accepted: 28 June 2021 / Published online: 30 July 2021 © The Author(s) 2021

Abstract

Purpose Several small trials suggest a benefit of vitamin D supplementation in irritable bowel syndrome (IBS). The generalisability of these reports is limited by their design and scale. This study aimed to assess whether vitamin D supplementation improved IBS symptoms in a UK community setting.

Methods This was a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled study. Participants were recruited from the community in winter months between December 2017 and March 2019. 135 participants received either vitamin D (3,000 IU p.d.) or placebo for 12 weeks. The primary outcome measure was change in IBS symptom severity; secondary outcomes included change in IBS-related quality of life.

Results The participants were analysed on an intent-to-treat basis. 60% of participants were vitamin D deficient or insufficient at baseline. Although vitamin D levels increased in the intervention arm relative to placebo ($45.1 \pm 32.88 \text{ nmol/L}$, $vs 3.1 \pm 26.15 \text{ nmol/L}$; p < 0.001). There was no difference in the change of IBS symptom severity between the active and placebo trial arms ($-62.5 \pm 91.57 vs - 75.2 \pm 84.35$, p = 0.426) over time. Similarly there was no difference between trial arms in the change in quality of life ($-7.7 \pm 25.36 vs - 11.31 \pm 25.02$, p = 0.427).

Conclusions There is no case for advocating use of vitamin D in the management of IBS symptoms. The prevalence of vitamin D insufficiency suggests routine screening and supplementation should be implemented in this population for general health reasons.

This trial was retrospectively registered with ISRCTN (ISRCTN13277340) on 24th April 2018 after recruiting had been initiated.

Keywords Irritable bowel syndrome · Vitamin D · Vitamin D deficiency · Symptom management · Quality of life

Bernard M. Corfe

bernard.corfe@newcastle.ac.uk

¹ Molecular Gastroenterology Research Group, Department of Oncology & Metabolism, The Medical School, The University of Sheffield, Beech Hill Road, Sheffield S10 2RX, UK

² Department of Oncology and Metabolism, The Medical School, Healthy Lifespan Institute, The University of Sheffield, Beech Hill Road, Sheffield S10 2RX, UK

³ Human Nutrition Research Centre, Faculty of Medical Sciences, Population Health Sciences Institute, Newcastle University, Newcastle NE2 4HH, UK

Introduction

Irritable Bowel Syndrome (IBS) is a highly prevalent functional bowel disorder, with estimates of numbers affected in westernised populations ranging widely, but often in the region of 10–15% [1], although this estimate has been revised to under 5% [2] with the introduction of revised ROME IV criteria for assessment [3]. It is characterised by chronically relapsing perturbed bowel habit, associated pain and sensitivity, and dissatisfaction with bowel movements [4]. Symptoms may be severe and significantly impact both social function and work, with predicted cost to the NHS in excess of £11 M p.a[5] and estimates of direct healthcare costs from £45-200 M in the UK [6], indirect costs are likely to be higher when the impacts of the condition on work are considered [*ibid.*]. The actiology of IBS is not well-understood:

D Springer

infection, stress, dietary factors, impaired gut-brain signalling are all implicated, but none conclusively[7]. As a result, treatment is limited to symptom management. Pharmaceutical approaches include anti-spasmodic and anti-depressive drugs. Whole dietary approaches to symptom management include low-FODMAP diets and other exclusion-led approaches[8]. There is also interest in supplementation strategies, including probiotics, prebiotics[9] and recently glutamine supplementation[10]. What is unequivocal is that in all trials and approaches there is a heterogeneity of response (Williams & Corfe; manuscript in preparation); for patients, trial and error lead to restrictive behaviours in a form of personalised dietary management[11] although nutritional intake seems generally adequate[12]. The nature and impact of symptoms, coupled to lack of a clear treatment path, have associated impacts on mental health and well-being[13].

Vitamin D is a prohormone produced by epidermal photoconversion of 7-hydroxycholesterol to vitamin D3, followed by sequential hepatic, then renal, dihydroxylation to yield 25(OH) vitamin D then 1,25(OH) vitamin D[14]. The monohydroxylated form has a longer half-life and is usually used as a status marker. Low sunlight exposure through latitude, reduced mobility, or for cultural reasons is a risk factor for low vitamin D status[15]. Vitamin D is also obtained through diet and through supplementation. Low vitamin D status is a risk factor for poor bone health, with guidance on intake informed by reduced risk of fracture[16]. Nonetheless vitamin D is also implicated in non-skeletal pathologies[17]. From a gastroenterological perspective, the vitamin D receptor is strongly expressed in the colon[18]. Low vitamin D is a potential risk factor for colorectal carcinogenesis[19] and inflammatory bowel disease[20]. However, causal relationships between observed low vitamin D status in inflammatory conditions may be confounded by potential sequestration of the vitamin driven by inflammatory pathways[21].

Exploration of links between vitamin D status and IBS has arisen due to links between vitamin D and other colorectal pathobiologies. An untargeted analysis of mRNA from patients with IBS compared with controls suggested altered expression of serotonin update and metabolism pathways[22]. The same study showed reduced levels of TPH1 expression in IBS associated with vitamin D status, and went on to show with in vitro models that vitamin D treatment restored expression of EphA3 and CYP24A1 (vitamin D 24-hydroxylase) [22]. A case study[23] systematically collated patient reports of self-administration and suggested a potential benefit of vitamin D supplementation. Our review of vitamin D trials in management of IBS symptoms[24] noted that studies consistently reported prevalent vitamin D deficiency in participants with IBS, although there is inconsistency as to whether this is greater than in the general population (ibid.). Five RCTs have tested the effect of vitamin

D Springer

D in the management of IBS symptoms[25-29], with all reporting significant positive outcomes. However, four of these trials used bolus dosing (50,000 IU), one [27] (and potentially two-the dosing regime is ambiguous in [26]) with an effective dose above safe upper limit. Two trials used 6-week interventions[26, 27], which can obscure effect size relative to placebo in IBS studies[30]. All these studies were conducted in patients recruited from clinics and had small sample sizes relative to our pilot-study derived calculation of numbers needed for a powered trial of vitamin D intervention with IBS SSS as the outcome[31]. In view of this emerging literature and the potential benefit of vitamin D on IBS, coupled with the ease and relative safety of delivery we identified the need to assess the potential benefit of moderate dose vitamin D supplementation in the UK IBS population. Here we report on a double blind, placebo-controlled, adequately powered trial to investigate the effect of 12 week. moderate dose vitamin D supplement on symptoms of IBS. We hypothesised that vitamin D supplementation would reduce IBS symptom severity. This study was designed to test the hypothesis, and used a previous pilot study to inform the design [31].

Materials and methods

Study design

This was a randomised, double-blinded, placebo-controlled, two-arm parallel trial of 12-week duration. The study design and planned endpoints were registered at http://www.isrctn. com (ISRCTN13277340) seven weeks after recruitment had been initiated, but 11 months before trial closure or analysis. Ethical approval was granted by The University of Sheffield Medical School Research Ethics Committee (Ref: 11,865) and the trial was conducted in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki. A sample size calculation (reported in our pilot study [31]) suggested, that 74 participants per arm were needed to achieve 80% power with 0.05 a-error (based on a reduction in total symptom severity score at exit of a mean of - 16 in the placebo arm, a mean of - 54 in the vitamin D intervention arm and a SD of 82). To achieve this target and allow for 10% withdrawals, a recruitment target of 160 participants was set.

Participants and recruitment

Participants were recruited through online mailshots to volunteer lists through the University of Sheffield, via the IBS Network (The UK National charity for IBS) and through poster and postcard advertising in the local areas. Respondents were assessed according to trial criteria. The *Inclusion criteria* were: a previous clinical diagnosis of IBS by ROME criteria (as participation was open to individuals with longstanding IBS, potentially predating ROME IV or III, and as this was a community-based trial, of a potentially over-thecounter remedy, researchers required confirmation from participants of a previous clinical diagnosis, coupled to a total symptom severity score of 150 or over, rather than a clinical diagnosis using ROMEIV), age ≥ 18 years. Exclusion criteria were: regular use of nutritional supplements; pregnant or lactating; BMI > 30 kg/m²; BMI < 18 kg/m²; any history of other gastrointestinal disorders (e.g. inflammatory bowel diseases, diverticulitis, cancer); diabetes, recent or planned vacation. Due to circannual variation in vitamin D status[15] recruitment was undertaken seasonally in October–March 2017–18 and October–March 2018–19.

Respondents to advertisements were pre-screened against inclusion and exclusion criteria by telephone, provided with study information and subsequently invited to attend the Clinical Research Facility at the Royal Hallamshire Hospital, Sheffield for a study orientation and consent interview. At interview, potential participants' inclusion/exclusion criteria were cross-checked, consent taken, BMI was measured, and the dosing and symptom reporting protocols were explained. Fortnightly symptom questionnaires (see below) were returned by post. Quality of life measures and blood spots for circulating 25(OH) vitamin D were taken at entry and exit interview.

Participants were provided with a sublingual flavoured liquid spray for delivery of 3,000 IU vitamin D3 per diem, and were instructed how to use the spray format. This trial is designed to support the option of self-administration / over the counter supplementation as an option for people with IBS. Dose was therefore selected to be (i) below the safe maximum daily dose [32]; (ii) effective at increasing circulating vitamin D in deplete subjects within the intervention period [33]. Placebo was an identically presented spray with vector and flavouring only. The vitamin D spray and identically packaged placebo were provided by BetterYou Ltd (Barnsley, UK). Randomisation was computer generated in blocks of eight using sealedenvelope.com by a third party (G. Weatherhead, BetterYou Ltd). Additional detail on the blinding process is in the online supplement (for additional detail see supplementary online material).

Endpoints

Biometric data included age, sex, height (SECA 213 Height Measure), body weight (Tanita BC-543), circulating levels of vitamin D, severity of IBS and IBS-related Quality of Life. Participants' circulating vitamin D was measured as 25(OH) vitamin D₂ and 25(OH) vitamin D₃ in a dry bloodspot using blood collected from a fingerprick blood sample at baseline and after 3 months on the

intervention. The 25(OH)D assay was conducted by a clinical service provider (Black Country Pathology Services, Sandwell and West Birmingham NHS Trust) using a validated LC-MS-MS assay as previously described [33]. IBS symptoms were assessed every two weeks throughout the trial using a widely applied IBS symptom severity questionnaire [34]. The questionnaire scores both severity and duration of abdominal pain (Pain severity; days with pain), abdominal distension (Distension severity), satisfaction with bowel habits (bowel habit Satisfaction) and global well-being (Impact of symptoms on life). Scores for composite individual factors (each with an arbitrary score of 100) were combined to give the total Symptom Severity Score (SSS) which has a maximum value of 500. Participants were reminded to complete questionnaires and to continue to take vitamin D via fortnightly text messaging throughout the duration of the study. Quality of Life was assessed at baseline and exit using an IBS-specific QoL instrument [35]. Participants who completed the study received a £50 voucher to thank them for their time and effort.

Data management and statistics

Consented participants were allocated consecutive trial numbers. The researcher (CEW) managed and inputted each participant's biometric data, symptom severity scores and QoL data into a spreadsheet in SPSS v25.0 (IBM, Armonk, New York, USA). The standard duration of the intervention was 84 days.

Participants were advised to continue supplementation between day 84 and the exit meeting. "Days on trial" represents time from commencement to exit blood sampling, or to the day of the last recorded symptom questionnaire in the case of withdrawal.

Data on serum 25(OH)D were returned to a third party (Mr G Weatherhead, BetterYou Ltd) who was blinded to all other participant data. Only on completion of the trial and data entry were spreadsheets merged. Analyses was undertaken by the research team whilst blinded to the identities of the trial arms. Analysis was performed on an intention to treat basis. Data missing for patients at the end of the trial period due to drop-out (see CONSORT diagram, Fig. 1) were not imputed. Statistical analyses were performed using SPSS V 25.0. Baseline demographic data were tested for normality and differences tested by t-test except where indicated; the primary endpoint (Symptom Severity Score) and contributing variables were analysed using repeated measures ANOVA. Non-normally distributed data are presented as medians with interquartile ranges and analysed by Mann-Whiney U test.

Springer



Fig.1 Consort diagram summarising participant recruitment and retention in this trial. Of 314 expressions of interest, 19 candidates did not meet the inclusion criteria, 10 declined further involvement and 148 did not follow-up on initial contact. 135 participants were entered into the trial; 92% were retained until scheduled exit, two

Results

Recruitment and patient demographics

Participants were recruited to this trial across two successive winters (2017–2018 and 2018–2019). In total, 135 participants were recruited from an initial 314 responses to trial publicity, with 179 either excluded or lost to contact prior to consent (see Fig. 1 for the CONSORT workflow). In total 80 participants were recruited in the 2017–2018 round and 55 in the 2018–2019 round. Sixty-eight participants were entered into the treatment arm and 67 received placebo; 92.5% of participants completed the trial, reasons for withdrawal are indicated where known. Only one participant (in the treatment arm) withdrew reporting worsened symptoms. Demographic data for the whole group and comparison of trial arms are shown in Table 1.

There were no differences between trial arms at baseline in proportion of females, mean IBS severity, mean

Springer

were unable to meet the time commitment for involvement, one was for unrelated health reasons, one due to increased symptoms (not overthy framed as an adverse event by the participant) and seven lost contact

IBS-related quality of life or serum 25(0H)D. In common with previous studies we found a high proportion of participants with IBS were below recommended vitamin D adequacy levels: 20.7% were deficient (<25 nmol/l) and 60% were insufficient (<50 nmol/l). Dietary intake of vitamin D was assessed at baseline, intake was $3.1 \pm 2.38 \,\mu$ g/day in the study sample and there was no difference in intake between arms (Table 1).

Effect of vitamin D supplementation on vitamin D status and IBS Symptoms

The intervention was effective at elevating total 25(OH) D levels, increasing circulating vitamin D in the intervention arm at 12 weeks relative to control $(94.29 \pm 33.70 \text{ vs} 53.59 \pm 23.21, p < 0.0001, t \text{ test})$ and relative to baseline $(94.29 \pm 33.70 \text{ vs} .48.75 \pm 27.91, p < 0.001, t \text{ test})$. Exploratory analyses showed that the increase in circulating vitamin D in response to vitamin D intervention was greater in

European Journal of Nutrition (2022) 61:299-308

Table 1 Participant demographics at baseline

	All	Placebo	Treatment	p
Participants n	135	67	68	
Females n (%)	106 (78.5%)	51 (76.1%)	55 (80.9%)	0.5*
Age year	30.01 (±10.46)	31.10 (± 10.85)	28.94 (±10.03)	0.231 ^b
BMI kg/m ²	23.37 (±2.88)	23.58 (±3.00)	23.15 (±2.76)	0.390
IBS-SSS	277.41 (±65.15)	273.22 (±69.01)	281.54 (±61.34)	0.460*
IBS-QoL %	42.72 (±18.17)	43.35 (±19.24)	42.54 (19.45)	0.809*
Blood 25(0H)D nmol/l (baseline)	49.23 (±27.38)	49.71 (±27.05)	48.75 (±27.91)	0.839 ^b
% with blood 25(OH)D < 50 mmol/1	60	61.2	58.8	0.779*
% with blood 25(OH)D < 25 mmol/l	20.7	14.9	26.5	0.098*
Dietary vitamin D intake ug/day (baseline)	3.09 (2.379)	3.21 (2.383)	2.96 (2.389)	0.565

Data are summarised for the whole sample and by trial arm, where appropriate means (\pm SD) are listed, for days on trial medians (IQR) are shown. There were no between arm differences between any factor * χ^2 test b₂ test

Table 2 Outcome measures

Outcome	Placebo	Treatment	p	
Adverse events	2	2		
Duys on Trial (IQR)	83 (15)	85 (11)	0.240°	
IBS-SSS (Baseline)	273.22 (±69.01)	281.54 (±61.34)	0.460	
IBS-SSS (Exit)	195.37 (±97.27)	220.32 (±93.72	0.147	
IBS-QoL % (Baseline)	43.64 (±18.33)	41.81 (±18.09)	0.560	
IBS-QoL % (Exit)	33.12 (±17.95)	34.24 (±17.56)	0.726	
Blood 25(0H)D nmol/l (baseline)	49.71 (±27.05)	48.75 (±27.91)	0.839 ^b	
Blood 25(0H)D nmol/l (exit)	53.59 (±23.21)	94.29 (±33.70)	< 0.0001b	

Data are comparisons by trial arm; where appropriate the means (\pm SD) are listed, for Days on Trial medians (IQR) are shown. There were no between arm differences for the primary outcome measure (IBS-SSS) or QoL. There was a significant difference between trial arms in circulating vitamin D at trial exit (p < 0.0001

*Mann-Whitney U test

participants with insufficient vitamin D status (> 50 nmol/l) at baseline versus their replete counterparts (increasing by 56.1 \pm 27.48 nmol vs 30.0 \pm 34.1 nmol, p=0.001) and also greater for those participants who were deficient (> 25 nmol/l) at baseline (increasing by 60.1 \pm 31.02 nmol vs 40.1 \pm 32.26 nmol, p=0.034) (Table 2).

The primary outcome measure was IBS-SSS. To assess the effect of vitamin D on IBS symptoms, the symptom severity was assessed every 2 weeks across the course of participation. Analysis of total symptom severity over time by trial arm is shown in Fig. 2Ai. Both groups reported significant improvement in their IBS symptoms, but there was no difference between vitamin D and placebo treatment arms (p = 0.824, ANOVA). The data were also considered as change from baseline (Fig. 2Aii) and again no difference was identified between the trial arms (p = 0.872, ANOVA). The IBS-SSS was compared at the 12 week point (see Table 1). At this timepoint, there was no difference between trial arms in total symptom severity (Vit D=220.3(\pm 93.73), vs Placebo=194.2 (\pm 97.67) p=0.147). When individual symptom scores were assessed (Severity of pain, days with pain, distention, satisfaction with bowel habit, and impact of symptoms on life) there were no differences between trial arms across the course of the study for any individual symptom (data for all timepoints are provided in the Supplementary material). No differences in response to the intervention were identified according to IBS subtype (data not shown).

Response to intervention may be dichotomised; a reduction in symptom severity of more than 50 points is invoked as clinically effective/ beneficial [34]. When proportions of participants exhibiting > 50point were compared for treatment vs. placebo (Table 3), there was no difference in response rate between arms.

Finally, we hypothesised that the extent of improvement in circulating vitamin D level might lead to improvement

Springer

ii

84

iii







28

14

ii

42 56 70

Time (Days)

Severity

Distension

30

Fig. 2 Effect of vitamin D supplementation on IBS symptoms. Participants were assessed every 2 weeks on their symptoms. In all plots, placebo arm is the open circle and active arm is the solid circle; plots show mean ± SEM at each timepoint. A Shows change in total symptoms across the course of the trial, Panel Ai shows actual symptom

in symptoms and tested this by correlating change in vitamin D with change in symptoms. There was no apparent relationship between change in serum 25(OH)D and change in total symptom severity (Fig. 3i; r = -0.071, p = 0.434, Spearman's rank correlation coefficient).

2 Springer

severity, Panel Aii shows change from baseline. **B** Shows each symptom score plotted in the same way. I-iv are, respectively, pain severity, days with pain, distention severity, satisfaction with bowel habit and affected life

Effect of vitamin D status on quality of life in IBS

Several studies have used an IBS-specific QoL instrument [36] and reported a benefit of vitamin D intervention. The instrument was applied at baseline and at exit from the intervention. Whilst there was an improvement in QoL in

Table 3	Comparison of	f response rate	between trial	arms

	Frequency (%)	p	
All Participants			
Placebo	38/60 (63.3%)		
Treatment	37/65 (56.9%)	0.465	
Vitamin D insufficient/del D<50 nmol/L)	ficient participants (25(OH)		
Placebo	22/36 (61.1%)		
Treatment	20/37 (54.1%)	0.542	
Vitamin D deficient partic	ripants ((25 (OHD) < 25 nmol/L)	
Placebo	5/8 (62.5%)		
Treatment	8/15 (53.3%)	0.673	

Response is defined as > 50 point reduction in TSS score at trial exit. There were no differences in the proportions of participants responding to the intervention by trial arm in the whole study, or in either lower vitamin D status category (inadequate and deficient, deficient) (χ^2 test)

each arm of the trial (p < 0.001 for each arm, Mann–Whitney), there was no difference between the change in QoL score from baseline to exit between trial arms (p = 0.525, Mann–Whitney). We investigated whether improvement in circulating vitamin D level might improve QoL; no relationship was found between change in serum 25(OH)D and change in QoL (Fig. 3ii; r = -0.031, p = 0.73, Spearman's rank correlation coefficient).

Exploratory and signal-seeking analyses

Trials in IBS often either select or subdivide participants according to IBS subtype (constipation, diarrhoea or alternating symptoms). A signal seeking analysis was undertaken to assess whether there were differences in response to vitamin D by IBS Subtype. There was no difference in symptom severity (SSS: p = 0.719, 0.962, 0.697 constipation, diarrhoea and alternating symptoms, respectively, Repeated measures ANOVA) or change in Quality of life (QoL p = 0.316. 0.946, 0.090 constipation, diarrhoea and alternating symptoms, respectively, Mann–Whitney U test) in response to vitamin D within any of the IBS subtype groups.

The response according to IBS severity was investigated. Participants were categorised by IBS severity[34] (75–174— Mild; 175–299—Moderate; > 300—Severe) and response to the intervention was analysed. There were no differences in symptom severity (p = 0.25, 0.518, 0.554 mild, moderate and severe, respectively, repeated measures ANOVA) or Quality of life (p = 0.262. 0.275, 0.900 mild, moderate and severe, respectively, Mann–Whitney U) in response to intervention when analysed according to IBS symptom severity at baseline.



Fig. 3 Effect of change in vitamin D status on IBS symptoms and quality of life. The effect of change in circulating levels of vitamin D was assessed for both outcome measures (TSS and QoL). a shows correlation between change in circulating vitamin D from start to end of the trial against change in IBS symptoms. b shows correlation between change in circulating vitamin D from start to end of the trial against change in Quality of Life. There was no relationship between either endpoint and the vitamin D status change (Spearman's rank correlation coefficients shown)

Discussion

This study sought to investigate the potential of vitamin D supplementation as a management strategy for IBS, the design was community-based, seeking to be applicable to the general IBS population in addition to clinical settings. This study found no benefit of vitamin D supplementation on either symptoms of IBS or on QoL measures using standardised assessments. In addition, we found no relationship between change in vitamin D and change in symptomology.

The study has several hallmark features: it was based on a formal pilot study using the same intervention, endpoints

Springer

and population for the full trial; it is the largest trial of vitamin D in people with IBS; it used a moderate and safe dose of vitamin D; the duration of intervention was determined to minimise placebo effect [30]. Due to circannual variation in vitamin D status, we undertook recruitment during the winter to potentiate the maximum increase in circulating vitamin D at the annual low, concomitantly minimising risk of reaching toxic levels of the vitamin. Limitations of our trial include the potential heterogeneity of the sample (although this was deliberately a real-world study). We may have achieved more sample homogeneity and reinforced IBS diagnosis through reassessing participants with the ROMEIV criteria at screening. This sample would be more homogenous, although not necessarily more responsive. A general risk in nutrient supplement trials is that patients may self-supplement, obscuring effects; this was minimised by analysing outcomes against change in circulating vitamin D as well as by trial arm. We did not meet our target sample size, based on the power calculation. The implementation of GDPR regulations in 2018 led to a substantial impact on our recruitment rate in the second winter (80 vs target of 80 in first season; 55 versus target of 80 in second season). The absence of any signal of an effect suggests that failure to recruit did not affect interpretation of the outcome. Finally, despite our design, the placebo effect remained large.

Our findings are in contrast to a cluster of recent trials reporting a benefit of vitamin D supplementation on symptoms of IBS[25-28]. Abbasnezhad et al.[25] based in Iran recruited 45 outpatients / arm to a 50,000 IU fortnightly dose for 21 weeks and reported a significant reduction in symptoms (p < 0.001) of over 70 TSS points on average. Jalili et al.[26] had only 25 patients/arm recruited from an endoscopy clinic in Iran to 50,000 IU "biweekly"1 dose for 6 weeks, again reporting a significant (p < 0.05) response. El Amrousy et al. [28] had a larger sample size (56/arm) recruited from paediatric outpatients in Egypt, undertook a power calculation based on a vitamin D intervention in IBS,² and used a longer intervention (21 weeks), again finding a significant (p < 0.001) benefit of supplementation. Jalili et al. [27] (2019) again recruiting in Iranian endoscopy clinics and using a dose (50,000 IU p.w.) considerably in excess of what would be regarded as safe, for 6 weeks with 58 patients per arm, again found a significant (p < 0.05) benefit of vitamin D. Most recently Sikaroudi et al. [29] recruited 88 patients from a gastroenterology clinic, dosing with 50,000 IU p.w. for 9 weeks, and reported a significant improvement in IBS-SSS. A further publication from the same group appears to be a restatement of these outcomes[37]. We note that these trials have several consistent features that limit their generalizability—all are based on clinically recruited groups in the Middle East; three used an intermittent bolus dose (50,000 IU), with one study using an extremely high effective dose of 7,142 IU *p.d.* Nonetheless, all four studies reported high compliance, low rates of drop out and high levels of significance notwithstanding sample sizes (25–58/arm) which our power calculation suggests were small. Despite the success of these trials their features suggest caution is needed about generalisability of their findings to the wider IBS population; in particular a bolus dose of 50,000 IU would not be a recommendable approach for general symptom management in IBS.

A recurrent feature of IBS trials is the heterogeneity of response, which may in part reflect the ill-defined nature of the syndrome. A meta-analysis of coefficients of variation (CV) in the IBS symptom tool used in this study reveals an average CV of 25% (SD=8%) (Williams & Corfe, manuscript in preparation). It may be the case that there are subsets of the IBS population who do benefit from vitamin D supplementation[23]. Predicting responders, in terms of IBS symptoms, merits further research as vitamin D supplementation is a viable long-term management option. Our work shows that neither vitamin D status nor repletion is a predictor of a therapeutic response to vitamin D supplementation (in contrast, for example, to IBD[38]). Exploratory analyses of larger datasets would be needed to identify such potential predictors.

Critically, this study is in line with others in identifying vitamin D deficiency as widespread in IBS. There is recent, increasing recognition that IBS associates with increased risk of fracture[39] and of osteoporosis[40]. A causal inference is not yet possible, but poor vitamin D status in IBS may contribute to the observed association of these conditions. This suggests that, notwithstanding any benefit of vitamin D on IBS symptomology, IBS patients should be screened for vitamin D status and supplemented appropriately for general health reasons.

Supplementary Information The online version contains supplementary material available at https://doi.org/10.1007/s00394-021-02633-w.

Acknowledgements The authors wish to thank the participants in the study. Our thanks also go to Ms Joanna Chowdry and Mr Greg Weatherhead for technical support. This study was jointly funded by The University of Sheffield and BetterYou Ltd. BetterYou Ltd had no involvement in the study design, analysis or interpretation of the data, writing this report or determining publication strategy. BetterYou collated the vitamin D reports as described above. The authors have all had free and full access to the complete dataset; BMC has the final responsibility to decide on submission for publication.

Author contributions CEW undertook the research including participant recruitment and day-to-day trial management, collation and

¹ It is unclear whether "biweekly" meant twice weekly or fortnightly in the context of this paper.

² Although the calculation appears to be based on work published after the group started recruiting.

analysis of data, reviewed and approved the manuscript. EAW codesigned and co-conceived this study, supervised and undertook data analysis, reviewed and approved the manuscript. BMC conceived, codesigned and co-supervised this study and wrote the manuscript.

Funding This study was jointly funded by The University of Sheffield and BetterYou Ltd.

Availability of data and material Anonymised spreadsheets will be made available on reasonable request to the corresponding author.

Declarations

Conflict of interest BetterYou Ltd are a supplier of vitamin D supplements. CEW's PhD was part-funded by BetterYou Ltd. EAW and BMC were holders of the grant from BetterYou.

Ethics approval Ethical approval was Granted by The University of Sheffield Medical School Research Ethics Committee (Ref: 11,865) and the trial was conducted in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki.

Consent to participate All participants provided informed, signed consent in accordance with the ethics approval.

Consent for publication All authors reviewed and approved the final submitted version of the paper.

Open Access This article is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License, which permits use, sharing, adaptation, distribution and reproduction in any medium or format, as long as you give appropriate credit to the original author(s) and the source, provide a link to the Creative Commons licence, and indicate if changes were made. The images or other third party material in this article are included in the article's Creative Commons licence, unless indicated otherwise in a credit line to the material. If material is not included in the article's Creative Commons licence and your intended use is not permitted by statutory regulation or exceeds the permitted use, you will need to obtain permission directly from the copyright holder. To view a copy of this licence, visit http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/.

References

- Canavan C, West J, Card T (2014) The epidemiology of irritable bowel syndrome. Clin Epidemiol 6:71–80. https://doi.org/10. 2147/clep.s40245
- Palsson OS, Whitehead W, Tornblom H, Sperber AD, Simren M (2020) Prevalence of Rome IV functional bowel disorders among adults in the United States, Canada, and the United Kingdom. Gastroenterology 158(5):1262. https://doi.org/10.1053/j.gastro. 2019.12.021
- Palsson OS, Whitehead WE, van Tilburg MAL, Chang L, Chey W, Crowell MD, Keefer L, Lembo AJ, Parkman HP, Rao SSC, Sperber A, Spiegel B, Tack J, Vanner S, Walker LS, Whorwell P, Yang YS (2016) Development and validation of the Rome IV diagnostic questionnaire for adults. Gastroenterology 150(6):1481–1491. https://doi.org/10.1053/j.gastro.2016.02.014
- Manning AP, Thompson WG, Heaton KW, Morris AF (1978) Towards positive diagnosis of irritable bowel. BMJ 2(6138):653– 654. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.2.6138.653

- Soubieres A, Wilson P, Poullis A, Wilkins J, Rance M (2015) Burden of irritable bowel syndrome in an increasingly cost-aware National Health Service. Front Gastroenterol 6(4):246–251. https://doi.org/10.1136/fleastro-2014-100542
- Black CJ, Ford AC (2020) Global burden of irritable bowel syndrome: trends, predictions and risk factors. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 17(8):473–486. https://doi.org/10.1038/ s41575-020-0286-8
- Chey WD, Kurlander J, Eswaran S (2015) Irritable bowel syndrome a clinical review. JAMA 313(9):949–958. https://doi.org/ 10.1001/jama.2015.0954
- Whelan K, Martin LD, Staudacher HM, Lomer MCE (2018) The low FODMAP diet in the management of irritable bowel syndrome: an evidence-based review of FODMAP restriction, reintroduction and personalisation in clinical practice. J Hum Nutr Diet 31(2):239–255. https://doi.org/10.1111/jhn.12530
 Ford AC, Harris LA, Lacy BE, Quigley EMM, Moayyedi P
- Ford AC, Harris LA, Lacy BE, Quigley EMM, Moayyedi P (2018) Systematic review with meta-analysis: the efficacy of prebiotics, probiotics, synbiotics and antibiotics in irritable bowel syndrome. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 48(10):1044–1060. https://doi.org/10.1111/apt.15001
- Zhou Q, Verne ML, Fields JZ, Lefante JJ, Basra S, Salameh H, Verne GN (2019) Randomised placebo-controlled trial of dietary glutamine supplements for postinfectious irritable bowel syndrome. Gut 68(6):996–1002. https://doi.org/10.1136/ gutjnl-2017-315136
- Simren M, Mansson A, Langkilde AM, Svedlund J, Abrahamsson H, Bengtsson U, Bjornsson ES (2001) Food-related gastrointestinal symptoms in the irritable bowel syndrome. Digestion 63(2):108–115. https://doi.org/10.1159/000051878
- Williams EA, Nai X, Corfe BM (2011) Dietary intakes in people with irritable bowel syndrome. BMC Gastroenterol. https://doi. org/10.1186/1471-230x-11-9
- Van Oudenhove L, Tornblom H, Storsrud S, Tack J, Simren M (2016) Depression and somatization are associated with increased postprandial symptoms in patients with irritable bowel syndrome. Gastroenterology 150(4):866–874. https:// doi.org/10.1053/j.gastro.2015.11.010
- Inez Schoenmakers KSJ (2018) Chapter 37—pharmacology and pharmacokinetics. Vitamin D (fourth edition), vol 1. Academic Press, pp 635–661. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-809965-0.00037-9
- Diffey BL (2010) Modelling the seasonal variation of vitamin D due to sun exposure. Br J Dermatol 162(6):1342–1348. https:// doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2133.2010.09697.x
- SACN (2016) Vitamin D and Health. https://www.gov.uk/gover nment/publications/sacn-vitamin-d-and-health-report
- Kulie T, Groff A, Redmer J, Hounshell J, Schrager S (2009) Vitamin D: an evidence-based review. J Am Board Fam Med 22(6):698–706. https://doi.org/10.3122/jabfm.2009.06.090037
- Uhlen M, Fagerberg L, Hallstroem BM, Lindskog C, Oksvold P, Mardinoglu A, Sivertsson A, Kampf C, Sjoestedt E, Asplund A, Olsson I, Edlund K, Lundberg E, Navani S, Szigyarto CA-K, Odeberg J, Djureinovic D, Takanen JO, Hober S, Alm T, Edqvist P-H, Berling H, Tegel H, Mulder J, Rockberg J, Nilsson P, Schwenk JM, Hamsten M, von Feilitzen K, Forsberg M, Persson L, Johansson F, Zwahlen M, von Heijne G, Nielsen J, Ponten F (2015) Tissue-based map of the human proteome. Science. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1260419
- Garland CF, Garland FC (1980) Do sunlight and vitamin-D reduce the likelihood of colon cancer. Int J Epidemiol 9(3):227– 231. https://doi.org/10.1093/ije/9.3.227
- Ananthakrishnan AN, Khalili H, Higuchi LM, Bao Y, Korzenik JR, Giovannucci EL, Richter JM, Fuchs CS, Chan AT (2012) Higher predicted vitamin D status is associated with reduced

Springer

risk of Crohn's disease. Gastroenterology 142(3):482-489. https://doi.org/10.1053/j.gastro.2011.11.040

- McMillan DC, Maguire D, Talwar D (2019) Relationship between nutritional status and the systemic inflammatory response: micronutrients. Proc Nutr Soc 78(1):56–67. https:// doi.org/10.1017/s0029665118002501
- Dussik CM, Hockley M, Grozic A, Kaneko I, Zhang L, Sabir MS, Park J, Wang J, Nickerson CA, Yale SH, Rall CJ, Foxx-Orenstein AE, Borror CM, Sandrin TR, Jurutka PW (2018) Gene expression profiling and assessment of vitamin D and serotonin pathway variations in patients with irritable Bowel syndrome. J Neurogastroenterol Motil 24(1):96–106. https:// doi.org/10.5056/jnm17021
- Sprake EF, Grant VA, Corfe BM (2012) Vitamin D3 as a novel treatment for irritable bowel syndrome: single case leads to critical analysis of patient-centred data. BMJ Case Rep. https:// doi.org/10.1136/bcr-2012-007223
- Williams CE, Williams EA, Corfe BM (2018) Vitamin D status in irritable bowel syndrome and the impact of supplementation on symptoms: what do we know and what do we need to know? Eur J Clin Nutr 72(10):1358–1363. https://doi.org/10.1038/ s41430-017-0064-z
- Abbasnezhad A, Amani R, Hajiani E, Alavinejad P, Cheraghian B, Ghadiri A (2016) Effect of vitamin D on gastrointestinal symptoms and health-related quality of life in irritable bowel syndrome patients: a randomized double-bilind clinical trial. Neurogastroenterol Motil 28(10):1533–1544. https://doi.org/10.1111/amo.12851
- Jalili M, Hekmatdoost A, Vahedi H, Poustchi H, Khademi B, Saadi M, Zemestani M, Janani L (2016) Co-administration of soy isoflavones and vitamin D in management of irritable bowel disease. PLoS ONE. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.01585 45
- Jalili M, Vahedi H, Poustchi H, Hekmatdoost A (2019) Effects of vitamin D supplementation in patients with irritable bowel syndrome: a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled clinical trial. Int J Prev Med. https://doi.org/10.4103/ijpvm.JJPVM_512_ 17
- El Amrousy D, Hassan S, El Ashry H, Yousef M, Hodeib H (2018) Vitamin D supplementation in adolescents with irritable bowel syndrome: Is it useful? A randomized controlled trial. Saudi J Gastroenterol 24(2):109–114. https://doi.org/10.4103/sjg.SJG_ 438_17
- 29. Khalighi Sikaroudi M, Mokhtare M, Janani L, Faghihi Kashani AH, Masoodi M, Agah S, Abbaspour N, Dehnad A, Shidfar F (2020) Vitamin D3 supplementation in diarrhea-predominant irritable bowel syndrome patients: the effects on symptoms improvement, serum corticotropin-releasing hormone, and Interleukin-6—a randomized clinical trial (Vitamin-D3-supplementierung bei patienten mit diarrhodominantem reizdarmsyndrom: auswirkungen auf die symptomverbesserung und die serumkonzentration von corticotropin-releasing hormon und Interleukin-6—eine randomisierte klinische studie.). Comp Med Res. https://doi.org/10.1159/000506149

- Ford AC, Moayyedi P (2010) Meta-analysis: factors affecting placebo response rate in the irritable bowel syndrome. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 32(2):144–158. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2036.2010.04328.x
- Tazzyman S, Richards N, Trueman AR, Evans AL, Grant VA, Garaiova I, Plummer SF, Awilliams E, Corfe BM (2015) Vitamin D associates with improved quality of life in participants with irritable bowel syndrome: outcomes from a pilot trial. BMJ Open Gastroenterol. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjgast-2015-000052
 Ross AC, Mansson JE, Abrams SA, Aloia JF, Brannon PM, Clinton
- Ross AC, Manson JE, Abrams SA, Aloia JF, Brannon PM, Clinton SK, Durazo-Arvizu RA, Gallagher JC, Gallo RL, Jones G, Kovacs CS, Mayne ST, Rosen CJ, Shapses SA (2011) The 2011 report on dietary reference intakes for calcium and vitamin D from the institute of medicine: what clinicians need to know. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 96(1):53–58. https://doi.org/10.1210/jc.2010-2704
- Williams CE, Williams EA, Corfe BM (2019) Rate of change of circulating 25-hydroxyvitamin D following sublingual and capsular vitamin D preparations. Eur J Clin Nutr 73(12):1630–1635. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41430-019-0503-0
- Francis CY, Morris J, Whorwell PJ (1997) The irritable bowel severity scoring system: a simple method of monitoring irritable bowel syndrome and its progress. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 11(2):395–402. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2036.1997.14231 8000.x
- Drossman DA (2016) Functional gastrointestinal disorders: history, pathophysiology, clinical features, and Rome IV. Gastroenterology 150(6):1262. https://doi.org/10.1053/j.gastro.2016.02, 032
- Andrae DA, Patrick DL, Drossman DA, Covington PS (2013) Evaluation of the irritable bowel syndrome quality of life (IBS-QOL) questionnaire in diarrheal-predominant irritable bowel syndrome patients. Health Qual Life Outcomes. https://doi.org/ 10.1186/1477-7525-11-208
- Sikaroudi MK, Mokhtare M, Shidfar F, Janani L, Kashani AF, Masoodi M, Agah S, Dehnad A, Shidfar S (2020) Effects of vitamin D3 supplementation on clinical symptoms, quality of life, serum serotonin (5-hydroxytryptamine), 5-hydroxy-indole acetic acid, and ratio of 5-HIAA/5-HT in patients with diarrhea-predominant irritable bowel syndrome: a randomized clinical trial. Excli J 19:652–667. https://doi.org/10.17179/excli2020-2247
- Nielsen OH, Hansen TI, Gubatan JM, Jensen KB, Rejnmark L (2019) Managing vitamin D deficiency in inflammatory bowel disease. Front Gastroenterol 10(4):394–400. https://doi.org/10. 1136/flgastro-2018-101055
- Lee HS, Chen CY, Huang WT, Chang LJ, Chen SCC, Yang HY (2018) Risk of fractures at different anatomic sites in patients with irritable bowel syndrome: a nationwide population-based cohort study. Arch Osteoporos 13(1):9. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s11657-018-0496-7
- Wongtrakul W, Charoenngam N, Ungprasert P (2020) The association between irritable bowel syndrome and osteoporosis: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Osteoporos Int 31(6):1049– 1057. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00198-020-05318-y

308

2 Springer

Supplementary information

Supplementary information #1 shows the randomisation strategy and supplementary information #2 presents the data table for IBS-SSS outcomes.

Supplementary Information for:

Vitamin D supplementation in people with IBS has no effect on symptom severity and quality of life: results of a randomized controlled trial

Claire E. Williams¹, Elizabeth A. Williams² & Bernard M. Corfe^{1,3}

- Molecular Gastroenterology Research Group, Department of Oncology & Metabolism, The University of Sheffield, The Medical School, Beech Hill Road, Sheffield, S10 2RX, UK
- Healthy Lifespan Institute, Department of Oncology & Metabolism, The University of Sheffield, The Medical School, Beech Hill Road, Sheffield, S10 2RX, UK
- Population Health Sciences Institute, Human Nutrition Research Centre, Faculty of Medical Sciences, Newcastle University, Newcastle, NE2 4HH

Author for correspondence: Prof Bernard Corfe, Population Health Sciences Institute, Human Nutrition Research Centre, Faculty of Medical Sciences, Newcastle University, Newcastle, NE2 4HH; email: <u>bernard.corfe@newcastle.ac.uk</u>

Supplementary Information #1

The randomisation schedule was generated independently by G. Weatherhead (BetterYou Ltd) using sealedenvelope.com and a block size of eight. Identically presented boxes containing coded bottles and corresponding coded vitamin D bloodspot tests were provided to the research team by the supplier. The research team (CEW, EAW, BMC) was blinded to the content of each bottle.

In addition, the vitamin D assay results were returned and collated by a third party (G. Weatherhead, BetterYou) who was blinded to the IBS-SSS scores, whilst the researcher (CEW) entered the IBS-SSS data into a parallel sheet, blinded to the vitamin D baseline status or change. As the trial took place over a long period, across two successive winters, this protocol ensured that no interim unblinding or analyses were undertaken until all the data entry was completed.

					Time (days)			
		0	14	28	42	56	70	84
Pain severity [†]	Vit D	51.6 (21.20)	44.7 (21.63)	44.8 (24.64)	41.7 (27.35)	40.9 (28.10)	38.6 (26.43)	38.1 (23.91)
mean (SD)	Placebo	48.8 (24.59)	42.3 (25.23)	39.29 (26.16)	33.7 (24.05)	36.0 (28.44)	35.9 (25.74)	29.2 (24.82)
Days with pain† mean (SD)	Vit D Placebo	47.1 (27.58) 44.0 (25.47)	48.6 (30.07) 42.2 (28.75)	48.3 (28.57) 43.7 (29.73)	44.6 (28.53) 37.4 (28.01)	42.7 (28.52) 36.8 (30.19)	34.9 (26.13) 34.6 (27.15)	36.4 (27.35) 31.1 (27.93)
Distension severity [†]	Vit D	53.4 (22.69)	48.6 (25.38)	47.3 (26.07)	45.5 (28.25)	42.0 (27.78)	45.0 (26.72)	41.5 (26.31)
mean (SD)	Placebo	51.7 (28.46)	49.6 (26.99)	46.1 (30.66)	39.27 (28.1)	41.5 (26.27)	37.7 (26.77)	35.7 (25.28)
Bowel Satisfaction† mean (SD)	Vit D Placebo	67.3 (18.37) 67.1 (19.60)	62.2 (19.41) 63.4 (15.49)	61.7 (19.23) 62.5 (18.51)	58.4 (21.54) 57.3 (19.86)	59.4 (19.99) 56.4 (19.98)	57.6 (20.36) 56.1 (19.94)	54.1 (19.43) 51.0 (21.45)
Impact on Life [†]	Vit D	62.1 (13.64)	55.2 (14.94) 57.0 9	57.6 (17.57)	53.7 (20.97)	53.0 (19.71)	53.7 (21.60)	50.3 (20.8)
mean (SD)	Placebo	61.6 (14.93)	(17.15)	56.0 (20.39)	52.0 (19.71)	51.5 (20.83)	51.6 (21.67)	47.1 (22.96)
Total-SSS mean (SD)	Vit D	281.54 (61.33) 273.2	259.3 (79.26) 254.4	259.8 (86.15) 247.5	243.9 (99.17) 219.6	237.9 (92.06) 222.2	229.79 (98.40) 215.9	220.3 (93.73) 194.2
	Placebo	(69.01)	(87.48)	(93.80)	(90.78)	(100.86)	(92.95)	(97.67)

Supplementary Information #2 - Data Table for IBS-SSS outcomes

Table S1 Data detail for response to treatment

The table shows mean and standard deviations for each composite IBS symptom and for the total Symptom Severity Score at each timepoint in the study for each arm of the study, supporting the data presented graphically in Fig 2. Individual scores have a maximum score of 100; Total SSS _: Total symptom severity has a maximum possible score of 500.

Chapter 7

Discussion

This thesis has presented evidence from 4 studies that were conducted during this PhD. The overarching aim was to investigate the relationship between vitamin D and irritable bowel syndrome and the possible impact vitamin D may have on symptom severity and quality of life. Each chapter is presented in either manuscript or publication format and each has its own discussion, specific to the research conducted. This discussion chapter will summarise the objectives achieved, results from the previous chapters, while addressing whether this agrees or conflicts with current evidence. It will discuss limitations/strengths of the findings and the contribution this makes to the wider IBS research community.

Summary of findings

1. The systematic literature review (Chapter 4) yielded a total of 7 studies (115, 120, 247, 248, 250, 251, 378) has shown the limited research available on the subject of vitamin D and IBS. Four observation and three intervention studies were identified using PRISMA guidelines. All four observational studies reported vitamin D deficiency was evident in a high proportion of the IBS population. Improvements in IBS symptom severity scores and QoL were reported in two of the intervention studies (115, 251) (Chapter 4). In the supplementary search post publication, all 3 intervention studies observed an inverse relationship between vitamin D levels and symptom severity/QoL (114, 252, 379).

2. A randomised control trial (Chapter 5) was conducted in healthy volunteers to compare rate of uptake of vitamin D using an oral spray versus a capsule. Vitamin D status was deplete or insufficient at baseline in 44.6% of the volunteers. There was a significant increase in serum vitamin D (capsules 50.7±19.73 to 91.35±19.78nmol/L p=0.003; spray 54.9±27.84 to 95.78±28.03 p= 0.001) in both treatment arms compared to the control over a 6 week period. The capsule and the spray were equally effective at raising vitamin D levels to sufficiency. The data suggest that those with a lower vitamin D serum had a higher repletion rate. The majority (71%) of participants preferred the oral spray to the capsule for vitamin D supplementation.

3. A randomised, double-blinded placebo-controlled, 2 arm trial (Chapter 5) was completed with 135 free living participants with IBS. The data concluded that a vitamin D 3000IU/day supplement for 12 weeks did not improve symptom severity or quality of life in this population. The intervention was

successful at raising vitamin D levels in the treatment arm from 48.75 (\pm 27.91) nmol/L to 94.29 (\pm 33.70) nmol/L at exit compared to placebo (p=0.05).

Detailed summary of studies conducted

In the first year of this project, a systematic review was conducted using PRISMA guidelines, presented in chapter 2. The review found a consistent observation of an insufficiency/deficiency of serum vitamin D levels in the IBS population and suggests amelioration of symptoms after supplementation with vitamin <u>D</u>. Systematically reviewing the literature identified 7 papers, 3 of which (at the start of this project) were intervention studies (115, 250, 251). All three studies agreed there was a high level of deficiency/insufficiency in this IBS population. Two (115, 251) out of three studies found vitamin D supplementation to have a significant benefit on symptom severity and quality of life. It would have benefitted the review to have contacted the authors to better understand their decision to present the data in standard deviation, standard error, or a range of scores. In hindsight, the standard error presented in Jalili et al. (2016) could have been converted to a standard deviation to offer comparable data. This was unfortunately not identified at the time. Future research conducted will include this best practice when completing systematic reviews.

The efficacy study established that the sublingual vitamin D spray was as effective as a capsule for raising serum vitamin D levels in healthy populations. This offered confidence for its use in the RCT with IBS participants and an opportunity to assess and compare the sublingual spray's ability to raise serum 25(OH)D in a different sample. We established that all participants were replete by day 21 with a 3000IU daily supplement of vitamin D. The time taken to repletion informed the design of the subsequent RCT. Participants reported in focus groups a higher preference for the sublingual spray over the capsule, finding it easy to use and pleasant tasting. This provided assurance for the sublingual spray's acceptability for participants recruited to the RCT.

Chapter 6 presents the randomised control trial investigating the effect of vitamin D supplementation on symptom severity and quality of life in a free living IBS population. It is the largest study to date with a sample size of n=135 based on a formal pilot study drawn from the same population type and similar endpoints. We hypothesised that a 3000IU/day vitamin D supplement would ameliorate symptom severity and improve quality of life in people with IBS.

Our main finding was that providing a 3000IU/day vitamin D supplement for 12 weeks to participants with IBS did not reduce symptom severity nor improve quality of life. In agreement with current research we also found a high proportion of our sample to be low in vitamin D, which may just be a reflection of the deficiency seen in the wider population (45). A higher number of responders (reduction of \leq 50 points on the TSS score) were found in the placebo arm compared to the treatment (63.3% versus 56.9% respectively). This confirms the current evidence of a high placebo effect in this population, this is discussed further in this chapter (377).

Contrast in findings

This next section will discuss the possible factors that may result in different outcomes in research conducted with IBS populations and vitamin D supplementation. In contrast to our main finding, previous research by several authors has reported (114, 115, 251, 252) a highly significant a reduction in IBS symptom severity with vitamin D supplementation. Our study (Chapter 6) used 3000IU/day sublingual spray within a free living population, while Jalili et al. used 3571IU/day (2016) or 7142IU/day (2019) with a clinical population (114, 115). Similarly, Abbasnezhad and colleagues (2016) conducted a RCT with 85 participants with IBS and found significant improvement of IBS symptoms (p < 0.001) and quality of life (p < 0.001) following a 3571IU/day vitamin D capsule (251). A recent study conducted in Iran, (2020) with 88 participants, from a clinically recruited sample, used a weekly bolus dose of 50,000IU in adults with IBS-D for 9 weeks. This study found a significant improvement in both IBS-SSS and QoL scores (p=<0.001, 0.049) in the treatment arm compared to the placebo for 9 weeks (252). Alongside vitamin D all participants received 135mg (twice daily) of Mebeverine which is known to relieve symptoms of IBS (380). It may be this anti-spasmodic that improved the symptom severity and quality of life in volunteers, however, no discussion is provided.

One could postulate that it may be the clinical population have a higher symptom severity score at baseline than free living participants. However, our study shows (Chapter 6) the mean baseline IBS-SSS score (277.29) to be higher than the scores from a clinical population which ranged from 235-248. It may be that having a clinical sample reduces symptom severity as this group is already under the care of a specialist medical team compared to our random sample that may have not received any medical intervention thus far, and there may have been confounding factors that may have influenced the response to intervention.

Baseline serum 25(OH)D concentrations could also be a differing factor. Again, this is similar across all the studies presented with a baseline mean 25(OH)D concentrations from 46.40nmol/L-

52.67nmol/L. As aforementioned, the studies conducted in the Middle East used bolus doses of vitamin D 50,000IU per week/ biweekly. It could be that this higher dosage in one bolus treatment is more effective in relieving symptom severity in individuals with IBS compared with a daily regimen.

The combination of a high rate of fluctuation in symptom severity and a tendency for individuals to volunteer when symptoms are more severe, it is inevitable that their symptoms will improve (381).

It is known that intervention research with IBS populations encounter high placebo rates (237). Areas of focus include practitioner-patient relationship, number of visits, entry criterion, and duration of study (377). Research has shown that personality of the practitioner leading the research may positively influence placebo rates in the IBS population (246). A practitioner that has a positive relationship with the participant appears to raise placebo responses, which is independent of the treatment being used (75). By reducing the amount of contact time and lowering participant expectations is thought to counteract this placebo effect (246). A meta-analysis suggests strict entry conditions such as the inclusion of the Rome criteria reduces placebo rates on average by 8.9% (237). A clinical diagnosis of IBS was part of the inclusion criteria of the present study and therefore all known Rome criteria was included and possibly unknown diagnostic measures. This may have contributed to the heterogeneity of the sample. The research studies which recruited from gastroenterology clinics used specifically the Rome III criteria for their inclusion criteria (114, 115, 251, 297), apart from the most recent study which used Rome IV (252) and this may be why they were able to observe significant results.

Our research, although conflicting with current literature, evaluates the efficacy of a widely available, over the counter vitamin D supplement in free living individuals with IBS. The reason for the lack of response to vitamin D in our population is uncertain, and this prompted an investigation of the variability between trials using the IBS-SSS questionnaire (chapter 7).

The IBS-SSS questionnaire is common in all the reported studies and has been used regularly for over 20 years in IBS research to evaluate symptom severity (293). The data collected from these IBS specific questionnaires can vary in scores from 0-500. Due to the symptoms of IBS being heterogeneous in nature, and as such, this is reflected in the highly varied scores in the IBS-SSS questionnaire in trials with this population.

Strengths and limitations

The systematic review (Chapter 4) highlighted the novelty of the topic and an opportunity to explore the possible relationship between vitamin D and IBS. This was also the first systematic review to
investigate and synthesise the evidence surrounding vitamin D supplementation within populations of people with IBS.

The intervention trial presented in Chapter 6, was based on a formal pilot study drawn from the same population type and similar endpoints (250). Guided by the pilot study it was the aim to recruit from a free living population with IBS and not from a clinical cohort.

Only safe doses were used that are available to members of the public and are able to purchase over the counter. The duration of study, is in line with advice to be over 8 weeks in length to reduce placebo effect (377). We sought to recruit participants in the winter months when 25(OH)D concentrations are at their lowest, for both the efficacy and intervention study. This was a way to minimise any risk of toxicity to the participants, maximise the potential benefit of receiving the intervention to a population that may need it the most and to ease interpretation of the data.

The studies presented in this thesis were conducted in a robust manner, however limitations are still present. The efficacy study was not based on a power calculation, however, it may provide a foundation from which future studies may be based. Another limitation of the efficacy study is the inability to be definitive in the absorption of the supplement in capsule form or sublingually, however pharmacokinetic studies have confirmed both these oral routes (382-384).

The limitations in the intervention study include; the large placebo effect, heterogeneity of the sample, and a possibility of participants self-supplementing.

Future work

This thesis has shown the rate of change in serum 25(OH)D following 6 weeks supplementation with vitamin D_3 (3000IU/day) in a healthy cohort. This thesis has contributed to the understanding of the rate of change of serum 25(OH)D in a healthy and primarily Caucasian cohort. Future work should explore the rate of change in other population groups, particularly those at high risk of deficiency, such as the elderly or those with darker pigmentation (66, 385). There is evidence showing further work is necessary with South Asian and Black African and Caribbean to determine guidelines for adequate intake of vitamin D for immigrants living in the UK (17). The evidence presented in chapter 5, may be used as a comparative data set to measure and compare the rate of change in other population such as individuals from BAME communities.

It has been evidenced by Ford and colleagues that having rigid entry criteria (latest Rome criteria/specific subtype) appears to lower placebo effect creating a more homogeneous population sample (377).

As aforementioned, this thesis required participants to have a clinical diagnosis which could include any of the Rome criteria or any other IBS diagnostic tool. This may have created a more heterogeneous sample and therefore reduced the likelihood of observing an effect. Because this thesis found no significant difference between the treatment and the placebo arms, it may be worth future research focussing on subtypes of IBS that may benefit from vitamin D supplementation. To improve this work I would suggest utilising one single Rome criteria preferable the most recent which would contribute to the homogeneity of the sample (386). The use of the volunteer email and advertising with IBS charity would still be used as an effective recruitment tool, it would be beneficial to access IBS groups within other cities around the UK to increase participant numbers and diversity. It would be advantageous to stratify according to vitamin D status and subtype to compare the effect of a vitamin D supplement between arms only if a larger sample size could be achieved. I would also use a run in phase to exclude volunteers who are showing a placebo response which is recommended in studies using participants with IBS to lessen placebo response (387).

This may identify one or more subtype of IBS that may have improved symptomology and quality of life with repletion. Lastly, recruitment from a gastroenterology clinics would confirm diagnosis of IBS.

Conclusions and contributions to research

- This thesis has contributed to the growing body of evidence that there is a high prevalence of vitamin D deficiency/insufficiency present in individuals with IBS.
- Our efficacy study offers a data set for rate of change in a healthy population from which other populations can be compared, such as the elderly or individuals who are obese.
- The efficacy study has also contributed to existing work that shows baseline 25(OH)D concentrations influence uptake of vitamin D (388).
- This thesis has also added to the knowledge vitamin D supplementation in free living individuals with IBS. This was achieved by conducting the largest trial to date with n=135 participants

Concluding remarks

This thesis as a whole has contributed to current research that IBS is an ongoing public health issue that needs an effective and evidence-based intervention to alleviate symptoms and improve quality of life. The impact of an effective treatment means a reduced burden of cost to the NHS but most importantly improved quality of life for the individual. Although we did not find a significant relationship between vitamin D supplementation and decreased symptom severity, these findings are useful for future research.

References

1. Holick MF. Vitamin D [electronic resource] : physiology, molecular biology, and clinical applications. 2nd ed. ed. Totowa, N.J.: Totowa, N.J. : Humana, 2010; 2010.

2. Holick MF, Nieves JW, Holick MF. Nutrition and bone health [electronic resource]. Second edition. ed: New York, New York : Humana Press, 2015; 2015.

3. Sahota O. Understanding vitamin D deficiency. Age Ageing. 2014;43(5):589-91.

4. Gil A, Plaza-Diaz J, Mesa MD. Vitamin D: Classic and Novel Actions. Annals of Nutrition and Metabolism. 2018;72(2):87-95.

5. Lips P. Vitamin D physiology. Prog Biophys Mol Biol. 2006;92(1):4-8.

6. Reboul E. Intestinal absorption of vitamin D: from the meal to the enterocyte. Food Funct. 2015;6(2):356-62.

7. Hollander D, Muralidhara KS, Zimmerman A. Vitamin D-3 intestinal absorption in vivo: influence of fatty acids, bile salts, and perfusate pH on absorption. Gut. 1978;19(4):267-72.

8. Bouillon R, Schuit F, Antonio L, Rastinejad F. Vitamin D Binding Protein: A Historic Overview. Frontiers in endocrinology. 2020;10:910-.

9. Prosser DE, Jones G. Enzymes involved in the activation and inactivation of vitamin D. Trends in Biochemical Sciences. 2004;29(12):664-73.

10. Holick MF. Vitamin D Status: Measurement, Interpretation, and Clinical Application. Annals of Epidemiology. 2009;19(2):73-8.

11. Lehmann B, Meurer M. Vitamin D metabolism. Dermatologic Therapy. 2010;23(1):2-12.

12. Torres PAU, De Brauwere DP. Three feedback loops precisely regulating serum phosphate concentration. Kidney International. 2011;80(5):443-5.

13. Bergwitz C, Jüppner H. Regulation of Phosphate Homeostasis by PTH, Vitamin D, and FGF23. Annual Review of Medicine. 2010;61(1):91-104.

14. Jeon S-M, Shin E-A. Exploring vitamin D metabolism and function in cancer. Experimental & Molecular Medicine. 2018;50(4):20.

15. Feldman JD, Pike JW, Adams JS. Vitamin D: Academic Press; 2011.

16. Lamberg-Allardt C. Vitamin D in foods and as supplements. Progress in Biophysics and Molecular Biology. 2006;92(1):33-8.

17. Spiro A, Buttriss JL. Vitamin D: An overview of vitamin D status and intake in Europe. Nutrition bulletin. 2014;39(4):322-50.

18. Buttriss J. Nutrient requirements and optimisation of intakes. Br Med Bull. 2000;56(1):18-33.

19. Pollard J. DIETARY REFERENCE VALUES. In: Caballero B, editor. Encyclopedia of Food Sciences and Nutrition (Second Edition). Oxford: Academic Press; 2003. p. 1859-63.

20. SACN. Vitamin D and health report. London: TSO; 2016.

21. Ross AC, Manson JE, Abrams SA, Aloia JF, Brannon PM, Clinton SK, et al. The 2011 Report on Dietary Reference Intakes for Calcium and Vitamin D From the Institute of Medicine: What Clinicians Need to Know. Obstet Gynecol Surv. 2011;66(6):356-7.

22. Whitton C, Nicholson SK, Roberts C, Prynne CJ, Pot GK, Olson A, et al. National Diet and Nutrition Survey: UK food consumption and nutrient intakes from the first year of the rolling programme and comparisons with previous surveys. British Journal of Nutrition. 2011;106(12):1899-914.

23. Medicine Io. Dietary Reference Intakes for Calcium and Vitamin D. Ross AC, Taylor CL, Yaktine AL, Del Valle HB, editors. Washington, DC: The National Academies Press; 2011. 1132 p.

24. Webb A, Kazantzidis A, Kift R, Farrar M, Wilkinson J, Rhodes L. Colour Counts: Sunlight and Skin Type as Drivers of Vitamin D Deficiency at UK Latitudes. Nutrients. 2018;10(4):457.

25. Jablonski NG, Chaplin G. The roles of vitamin D and cutaneous vitamin D production in human evolution and health. Int J Paleopathol. 2018;23:54-9.

26. Wacker M, Holick MF. Sunlight and Vitamin D: A global perspective for health. Dermatoendocrinol. 2013;5(1):51-108.

27. Webb AR, Kift R, Durkin MT, O'Brien SJ, Vail A, Berry JL, et al. The role of sunlight exposure in determining the vitamin D status of the U.K. white adult population. British Journal of Dermatology. 2010;163(5):1050-5.

 Webb AR, Kazantzidis A, Kift RC, Farrar MD, Wilkinson J, Rhodes LE. Meeting vitamin D requirements in white caucasians at UK latitudes: Providing a choice. Nutrients. 2018;10(4):497.
 Adhikari PA, Kim WK. Overview of Prebiotics and Probiotics: Focus on Performance, Gut

Health and Immunity – A Review. Annals of Animal Science. 2017;17(4):949-66.

30. Maurya VK, Aggarwal M. Factors influencing the absorption of vitamin D in GIT: an overview. Journal of Food Science and Technology. 2017;54(12):3753-65.

31. Reboul E, Goncalves A, Comera C, Bott R, Nowicki M, Landrier JF, et al. Vitamin D intestinal absorption is not a simple passive diffusion: Evidences for involvement of cholesterol transporters. Mol Nutr Food Res. 2011;55(5):691-702.

32. Goncalves A, Gleize B, Roi S, Nowicki M, Dhaussy A, Huertas A, et al. Fatty acids affect micellar properties and modulate vitamin D uptake and basolateral efflux in Caco-2 cells. J Nutr Biochem. 2013;24(10):1751-7.

33. Goncalves A, Gleize B, Bott R, Nowicki M, Amiot M-J, Lairon D, et al. Phytosterols can impair vitamin D intestinal absorption in vitro and in mice. Mol Nutr Food Res. 2011;55(S2):S303-S11.

34. Silva MC, Furlanetto TW. Intestinal absorption of vitamin D: a systematic review. Nutrition Reviews. 2018;76(1):60-76.

35. Kiela PR, Ghishan FK. Physiology of Intestinal Absorption and Secretion. Best Practice & Research Clinical Gastroenterology. 2016;30(2):145-59.

36. Geissler C, Powers HJ. Human Nutrition - E-Book: Churchill Livingstone; 2010.

37. Giustina A, Adler RA, Binkley N, Bollerslev J, Bouillon R, Dawson-Hughes B, et al. Consensus statement from 2nd International Conference on Controversies in Vitamin D. Reviews in Endocrine and Metabolic Disorders. 2020;21(1):89-116.

38. Buttriss JL. Vitamin D: Sunshine vs. diet vs. pills. Nutrition Bulletin. 2015;40(4):279-85.

39. Pilz S, Trummer C, Pandis M, Schwetz V, Aberer F, GrÜBler M, et al. Vitamin D: Current Guidelines and Future Outlook. Anticancer Research. 2018;38(2):1145.

40. Goyal V, Agrawal M. Effect of supplementation of vitamin D and calcium on patients suffering from chronic non-specific musculoskeletal pain: A pre-post study. J Family Med Prim Care. 2021;10(5):1839-44.

41. Pearce SH, Cheetham TD. Diagnosis and management of vitamin D deficiency. Bmj. 2010;340.

42. Misra M, Pacaud D, Petryk A, Collett-Solberg PF, Kappy M. Vitamin D deficiency in children and its management: review of current knowledge and recommendations. Pediatrics. 2008;122(2):398-417.

43. Kennel KA, Drake MT, Hurley DL. Vitamin D Deficiency in Adults: When to Test and How to Treat. Mayo Clinic Proceedings. 2010;85(8):752-8.

44. Ananthakrishnan AN, Khalili H, Higuchi LM, Bao Y, Korzenik JR, Giovannucci EL, et al. Higher Predicted Vitamin D Status Is Associated With Reduced Risk of Crohn's Disease. Gastroenterology. 2012;142(3):482-9.

45. Amrein K, Scherkl M, Hoffmann M, Neuwersch-Sommeregger S, Köstenberger M, Tmava Berisha A, et al. Vitamin D deficiency 2.0: an update on the current status worldwide. European Journal of Clinical Nutrition. 2020;74(11):1498-513.

46. Lerner V, Miodownik C. Vitamin D deficiency. Lerner V, Miodownik C, editors. New York: New York : Nova Science Publishers, 2012; 2012.

47. Alshahrani F, Aljohani N. Vitamin D: Deficiency, Sufficiency and Toxicity. Nutrients. 2013;5(9):3605-16.

48. Lumachi F. Hypercalcemia pathophysiology & treatment [electronic resource]. S.I.]: S.I. : Bentham e Books, 2010; 2010.

49. Rubin MR, Thys-Jacobs S, Chan FKW, Koberle LMC, Bilezikian JP. CHAPTER 78 -Hypercalcemia Due to Vitamin D Toxicity. In: Feldman D, editor. Vitamin D (Second Edition). Burlington: Academic Press; 2005. p. 1355-77.

50. Marcinowska-Suchowierska E, Kupisz-Urbańska M, Łukaszkiewicz J, Płudowski P, Jones G. Vitamin D Toxicity-A Clinical Perspective. Front Endocrinol (Lausanne). 2018;9:550.

51. Janoušek J, Pilařová V, Macáková K, Nomura A, Veiga-Matos J, Silva DDd, et al. Vitamin D: sources, physiological role, biokinetics, deficiency, therapeutic use, toxicity, and overview of analytical methods for detection of vitamin D and its metabolites. Crit Rev Clin Lab Sci. 2022;59(8):517-54.

52. Herrmann M, Farrell C-JL, Pusceddu I, Fabregat-Cabello N, Cavalier E. Assessment of vitamin D status – a changing landscape. Clinical Chemistry and Laboratory Medicine (CCLM). 2017;55(1):3-26.

53. Galior K, Ketha H, Grebe S, Singh RJ. 10 years of 25-hydroxyvitamin-D testing by LC-MS/MStrends in vitamin-D deficiency and sufficiency. Bone Rep. 2018;8:268-73.

54. Fraser WD, Tang JCY, Dutton JJ, Schoenmakers I. Vitamin D Measurement, the Debates Continue, New Analytes Have Emerged, Developments Have Variable Outcomes. Calcif Tissue Int. 2020;106(1):3-13.

55. Tsuprykov O, Chen X, Hocher C-F, Skoblo R, Lianghong Y, Hocher B. Why should we measure free 25(OH) vitamin D? J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol. 2018;180:87-104.

56. Bikle DD, Schwartz J. Vitamin D Binding Protein, Total and Free Vitamin D Levels in Different Physiological and Pathophysiological Conditions. Front Endocrinol (Lausanne). 2019;10(MAY):317.

57. Naeem Z. Vitamin d deficiency- an ignored epidemic. Int J Health Sci (Qassim). 2010;4(1):V-VI.

58. O'Neill CM, Kazantzidis A, Kiely M, Cox L, Meadows S, Goldberg G, et al. A predictive model of serum 25-hydroxyvitamin D in UK white as well as black and Asian minority ethnic population groups for application in food fortification strategy development towards vitamin D deficiency prevention. J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol. 2017;173:245-52.

59. Lowe NM, Bhojani I. Special considerations for vitamin D in the south Asian population in the UK. Ther Adv Musculoskelet Dis. 2017;9(6):137-44.

60. Ford L, Graham V, Wall A, Berg J. Vitamin D concentrations in an UK inner-city multicultural outpatient population. Annals of clinical biochemistry. 2006;43(6):468-73.

61. Wilhelm-Leen ER, Hall YN, DeBoer IH, Chertow GM. Vitamin D deficiency and frailty in older Americans. J Intern Med. 2010;268(2):171-80.

62. Roth DE, Abrams SA, Aloia J, Bergeron G, Bourassa MW, Brown KH, et al. Global prevalence and disease burden of vitamin D deficiency: a roadmap for action in low- and middle-income countries. Ann N Y Acad Sci. 2018;1430(1):44-79.

63. Dalle Carbonare L, Valenti M, del Forno F, Caneva E, Pietrobelli A. Vitamin D: Daily vs. Monthly Use in Children and Elderly—What Is Going On? Nutrients. 2017;9(7):652.

64. Singh S, Bajorek B. Defining "elderly" in clinical practice guidelines for pharmacotherapy. Pharmacy Practice (Internet). 2014;12(4):0-.

65. Nations U. World ageing population. 2013.

66. Meehan M, Penckofer S. The Role of Vitamin D in the Aging Adult. J Aging Gerontol. 2014;2(2):60-71.

67. Merker M, Amsler A, Pereira R, Bolliger R, Tribolet P, Braun N, et al. Vitamin D deficiency is highly prevalent in malnourished inpatients and associated with higher mortality: A prospective cohort study. Medicine. 2019;98(48):e18113-e.

68. Boettger SF, Angersbach B, Klimek CN, Wanderley ALM, Shaibekov A, Sieske L, et al. Prevalence and predictors of vitamin D-deficiency in frail older hospitalized patients. BMC Geriatrics. 2018;18(1). 69. Kweder H, Eidi H. Vitamin D deficiency in elderly: Risk factors and drugs impact on vitamin D status. Avicenna journal of medicine. 2018;8(4):139-46.

70. Mulligan ML, Felton SK, Riek AE, Bernal-Mizrachi C. Implications of vitamin D deficiency in pregnancy and lactation. American journal of obstetrics and gynecology. 2010;202(5):429.e1-.e4299.
71. Urrutia-Pereira M, Solé D. Vitamin D deficiency in pregnancy and its impact on the fetus, the newborn and in childhood. Rev Paul Pediatr. 2015;33(1):104-13.

72. Balasubramanian S. Vitamin D deficiency in breastfed infants & the need for routine vitamin D supplementation. Indian J Med Res. 2011;133(3):250-2.

73. Dawodu A, Tsang RC. Maternal vitamin D status: effect on milk vitamin D content and vitamin D status of breastfeeding infants. Advances in nutrition (Bethesda, Md). 2012;3(3):353-61.

74. Gordon CM, Feldman HA, Sinclair L, Williams AL, Kleinman PK, Perez-Rossello J, et al. Prevalence of Vitamin D Deficiency Among Healthy Infants and Toddlers. Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med. 2008;162(6):505-12.

75. Absoud M, Cummins C, Lim MJ, Wassmer E, Shaw N. Prevalence and Predictors of Vitamin D Insufficiency in Children: A Great Britain Population Based Study. PLoS One. 2011;6(7):e22179.

76. við Streym S, Højskov CS, Møller UK, Heickendorff L, Vestergaard P, Mosekilde L, et al. Vitamin D content in human breast milk: a 9-mo follow-up study. The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition. 2016;103(1):107-14.

77. Thiele DK, Ralph J, El-Masri M, Anderson CM. Vitamin D3 Supplementation During Pregnancy and Lactation Improves Vitamin D Status of the Mother–Infant Dyad. Journal of Obstetric, Gynecologic & Neonatal Nursing. 2017;46(1):135-47.

78. Golzarand M, Hollis BW, Mirmiran P, Wagner CL, Shab-Bidar S. Vitamin D supplementation and body fat mass: a systematic review and meta-analysis. European Journal of Clinical Nutrition. 2018;72(10):1345-57.

79. Madar AA, Stene LC, Meyer HE. Vitamin D status among immigrant mothers from Pakistan, Turkey and Somalia and their infants attending child health clinics in Norway. Br J Nutr. 2008;101(7):1052-8.

80. Dawodu A, Davidson B, Woo JG, Peng Y-M, Ruiz-Palacios GM, Guerrero MDL, et al. Sun Exposure and Vitamin D Supplementation in Relation to Vitamin D Status of Breastfeeding Mothers and Infants in the Global Exploration of Human Milk Study. Nutrients. 2015;7(2):1081-93.

81. Holick MF. Vitamin D and bone health. J Nutr. 1996;126(4 Suppl):1159S-64S.

82. Bhattoa H, Konstantynowicz J, Laszcz N, Wojcik M, Pludowski P. Vitamin D: Musculoskeletal health. Rev Endocr Metab Disord. 2017;18(3):363-71.

83. Bislev LS, Langagergaard Rodbro L, Rolighed L, Sikjaer T, Rejnmark L. Effects of Vitamin D3 Supplementation on Muscle Strength, Mass, and Physical Performance in Women with Vitamin D Insufficiency: A Randomized Placebo-Controlled Trial. Calcif Tissue Int. 2018;103(5):483-93.

84. Marcos-Pérez D, Sánchez-Flores M, Proietti S, Bonassi S, Costa S, Teixeira JP, et al. Low Vitamin D Levels and Frailty Status in Older Adults: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. Nutrients. 2020;12(8):2286.

85. Williams J, Williams C. Responsibility for vitamin D supplementation of elderly care home residents in England: falling through the gap between medicine and food. BMJ Nutrition, Prevention & amp; amp; Health. 2020:bmjnph-2020-000129.

86. Zhu K, Austin N, Devine A, Bruce D, Prince RL. A randomized controlled trial of the effects of vitamin D on muscle strength and mobility in older women with vitamin D insufficiency. J Am Geriatr Soc. 2010;58(11):2063-8.

87. Wintermeyer E, Ihle C, Ehnert S, Stöckle U, Ochs G, de Zwart P, et al. Crucial Role of Vitamin D in the Musculoskeletal System. Nutrients. 2016;8(6):319.

88. Lips P. Vitamin D and Bone Health. Nutritional Influences on Bone Health. 2010:115-20.

89. Bolland MJ, Grey A, Avenell A. Effects of vitamin D supplementation on musculoskeletal health: a systematic review, meta-analysis, and trial sequential analysis. The Lancet Diabetes & Endocrinology. 2018;6(11):847-58.

90. Vranić L, Mikolašević I, Milić S. Vitamin D Deficiency: Consequence or Cause of Obesity? Medicina. 2019;55(9):541.

91. Walsh JS, Bowles S, Evans AL. Vitamin D in obesity. Curr Opin Endocrinol Diabetes. 2017.
92. Wortsman J, Matsuoka L, Chen TC, Lu Z, Holick M. Decreased bioavailability of vitamin D in obesity. Am J Clin Nutr. 2000;72(3):690-3.

93. Soskić S, Stokić E, Isenović ER. The relationship between vitamin D and obesity. Current Medical Research and Opinion. 2014;30(6):1197-9.

94. Pereira-Santos M, Costa PRF, Assis AMO, Santos CAST, Santos DB. Obesity and vitamin D deficiency: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Obes Rev. 2015;16(4):341-9.

95. Carrelli A, Bucovsky M, Horst R, Cremers S, Zhang C, Bessler M, et al. Vitamin D Storage in Adipose Tissue of Obese and Normal Weight Women. Journal of Bone and Mineral Research. 2017;32(2):237-42.

96. Heaney RP, Horst RL, Cullen DM, Armas LAG. Vitamin D3 Distribution and Status in the Body. Journal of the American College of Nutrition. 2009;28(3):252-6.

97. Drincic AT, Armas LAG, Van Diest EE, Heaney RP. Volumetric dilution, rather than sequestration best explains the low vitamin D status of obesity. Obesity (Silver Spring, Md). 2012;20(7):1444-8.

98. Lappe JM, Davies KM, Travers-Gustafson D, Heaney RP. Vitamin D Status in a Rural Postmenopausal Female Population. J Am Coll Nutr. 2006;25(5):395-402.

99. Walsh JS, Evans AL, Bowles S, Naylor KE, Jones KS, Schoenmakers I, et al. Free 25hydroxyvitamin D is low in obesity, but there are no adverse associations with bone health. 2016. 100. Bellia A, Garcovich C, D'Adamo M, Lombardo M, Tesauro M, Donadel G, et al. Serum 25hydroxyvitamin D levels are inversely associated with systemic inflammation in severe obese subjects. Intern Emerg Med. 2011;8(1):33-40.

101. Ghashut RA, Talwar D, Kinsella J, Duncan A, McMillan DC. The Effect of the Systemic Inflammatory Response on Plasma Vitamin 25 (OH) D Concentrations Adjusted for Albumin. PLoS One. 2014;9(3):e92614.

102. Duncan A, Talwar D, McMillan DC, Stefanowicz F, O'Reilly DSJ. Quantitative data on the magnitude of the systemic inflammatory response and its effect on micronutrient status based on plasma measurements. Am J Clin Nutr. 2012;95(1):64-71.

103. UK D. Number of people with diabetes reaches 4.7 million 2019 [Available from: https://www.diabetes.org.uk/about_us/news/new-stats-people-living-with-diabetes.

104. Fagg J, Valabhji J. How do we identify people at high risk of Type 2 diabetes and help prevent the condition from developing? Diabetic Med. 2019;36(3):316-25.

105. Altieri B, Grant WB, Della Casa S, Orio F, Pontecorvi A, Colao A, et al. Vitamin D and pancreas: The role of sunshine vitamin in the pathogenesis of diabetes mellitus and pancreatic cancer. Critical Reviews in Food Science and Nutrition. 2017;57(16):3472-88.

106. Mitri J, Muraru MD, Pittas AG. Vitamin D and type 2 diabetes: a systematic review. European Journal of Clinical Nutrition. 2011;65(9):1005.

107. Gulseth HL, Wium C, Angel K, Eriksen EF, Birkeland KI. Effects of Vitamin D Supplementation on Insulin Sensitivity and Insulin Secretion in Subjects With Type 2 Diabetes and Vitamin D Deficiency: A Randomized Controlled Trial. Diabetes care. 2017;40(7):872-8.

108. Pittas AG, Dawson-Hughes B, Sheehan P, Ware JH, Knowler WC, Aroda VR, et al. Vitamin D Supplementation and Prevention of Type 2 Diabetes. N Engl J Med. 2019;381(6):520-30.

109. Lips P, Eekhoff M, van Schoor N, Oosterwerff M, de Jongh R, Krul-Poel Y, et al. Vitamin D and type 2 diabetes. J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol. 2017;173:280-5.

110. Grammatiki M, Rapti E, Karras S, Ajjan RA, Kotsa K. Vitamin D and diabetes mellitus: Causal or casual association? Rev Endocr Metab Disord. 2017;18(2):227-41.

111. Muscogiuri G, Altieri B, Annweiler C, Balercia G, Pal H, Boucher B, et al. Vitamin D and chronic diseases: the current state of the art. Archives of Toxicology Archiv für Toxikologie. 2017;91(1):97-107.

112. Angellotti E, Pittas AG. The Role of Vitamin D in the Prevention of Type 2 Diabetes: To D or Not to D? Endocrinol. 2017;158(7):2013-21.

113. Pittas AG, Balk EM. Untangling the Gordian Knot of Vitamin D Supplementation and Type 2 Diabetes Prevention. Diabetes care. 2020;43(7):1375-7.

114. Jalili M, Vahedi H, Poustchi H, Hekmatdoost A. Effects of Vitamin D Supplementation in Patients with Irritable Bowel Syndrome: A Randomized, Double-Blind, Placebo-Controlled Clinical Trial. Int J Prev Med. 2019;10:16.

115. Jalili M, Hekmatdoost A, Vahedi H, Poustchi H, Khademi B, Saadi M, et al. Co-Administration of Soy Isoflavones and Vitamin D in Management of Irritable Bowel Disease. PLoS ONE. 2016;11(8).

116. Kabbani AT, Koutroubakis EI, Schoen ER, Ramos-Rivers GC, Shah AN, Swoger GJ, et al. Association of Vitamin D Level With Clinical Status in Inflammatory Bowel Disease: A 5- Year Longitudinal Study. Am J Gastroenterol. 2016;111(5):712-9.

117. Raman M, Milestone AN, Walters JRF, Hart AL, Ghosh S. Vitamin D and gastrointestinal diseases: inflammatory bowel disease and colorectal cancer. Therap Adv Gastroenterol. 2011;4(1):49-62.

 Dou R, Ng K, Giovannucci EL, Manson JE, Qian ZR, Ogino S. Vitamin D and colorectal cancer: molecular, epidemiological and clinical evidence. The British journal of nutrition. 2016;115(9):1643.
 Fletcher J, Cooper SC, Ghosh S, Hewison M. The Role of Vitamin D in Inflammatory Bowel

Disease: Mechanism to Management. Nutrients. 2019;11(5):1019.

120. Khayyat Y, Attar S. Vitamin D Deficiency in Patients with Irritable Bowel Syndrome: Does it Exist? Oman Med J. 2015;30(2):115.

121. Williams CE, Williams EA, Corfe BM. Vitamin D status in irritable bowel syndrome and the impact of supplementation on symptoms: what do we know and what do we need to know? Eur J Clin Nutr. 2018.

122. Ardesia M, Ferlazzo G, Fries W. Vitamin D and Inflammatory Bowel Disease. BioMed Research International. 2015;2015.

123. Yarandi S, Christie J. The Prevalence of Vitamin D Deficiency in Patients with Irritable Bowel Syndrome. Am J Gastroenterol. 2013;108:S565-S.

124. Simek RZ, Prince J, Syed S, Sauer CG, Martineau B, Hofmekler T, et al. Pilot Study Evaluating Efficacy of 2 Regimens for Hypovitaminosis D Repletion in Pediatric Inflammatory Bowel Disease. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr. 2016;62(2):252-8.

125. Barbalho SM, Goulart RdA, Gasparini RG. Associations between inflammatory bowel diseases and vitamin D. Crit Rev Food Sci Nutr. 2019;59(8):1347-56.

126. Savoie MB, Paciorek A, Zhang L, Van Blarigan EL, Sommovilla N, Abrams D, et al. Vitamin D Levels in Patients with Colorectal Cancer Before and After Treatment Initiation. Journal of Gastrointestinal Cancer. 2019;50(4):769-79.

127. Limketkai B, Bechtold M, Nguyen D. Vitamin D and the Pathogenesis of Inflammatory Bowel Disease. Current Gastroenterology Reports. 2016;18(10):1-8.

128. Soriano LC, Soriano-Gabarró M, García Rodríguez LA. Trends in the contemporary incidence of colorectal cancer and patient characteristics in the United Kingdom: a population-based cohort study using The Health Improvement Network. BMC cancer. 2018;18(1):402-.

129. Bromham N, Kallioinen M, Hoskin P, Davies RJ. Colorectal cancer: summary of NICE guidance. BMJ. 2020;368:m461.

130. Arnold M, Sierra MS, Laversanne M, Soerjomataram I, Jemal A, Bray F. Global patterns and trends in colorectal cancer incidence and mortality. Gut. 2017;66(4):683-91.

131. Ferlay J, Steliarova-Foucher E, Lortet-Tieulent J, Rosso S, Coebergh JWW, Comber H, et al. Cancer incidence and mortality patterns in Europe: Estimates for 40 countries in 2012. European Journal of Cancer. 2013;49(6):1374-403.

132. Lee JE. Circulating levels of vitamin D, vitamin D receptor polymorphisms, and colorectal adenoma: a meta- analysis. Nutr Res Pract. 2011;5(5):464-70.

133. Yin L, Grandi N, Raum E, Haug U, Arndt V, Brenner H. Meta- analysis: Serum vitamin D and colorectal adenoma risk. J Prev Med. 2011;53(1):10-6.

134. Wactawski-Wende J, Kotchen JM, Anderson GL, Assaf AR, Brunner RL, O'Sullivan MJ, et al. Calcium plus Vitamin D Supplementation and the Risk of Colorectal Cancer. The New England Journal of Medicine. 2006;354(7):684-96.

135. Jenab M, Bueno-De-Mesquita H, Ferrari P, van Duijnhoven F, Norat T, Pischon T, et al. Association between pre-diagnostic circulating vitamin D concentration and risk of colorectal cancer in European populations: a nested case-control study. Br Med J. 2010;340.

136. Fuchs MA, Yuan C, Sato K, Niedzwiecki D, Ye X, Saltz LB, et al. Predicted vitamin D status and colon cancer recurrence and mortality in CALGB 89803 (Alliance). Ann Oncol. 2017;28(6):1359-67.

137. Baumgart DC, Carding SR. Inflammatory bowel disease: cause and immunobiology. The Lancet. 2007;369(9573):1627-40.

138. Rampton D. Inflammatory bowel disease. 3rd ed. ed. Shanahan F, editor. Abingdon: Abingdon : Health, 2008; 2008.

139. Hendrickson BA, Gokhale R, Cho JH. Clinical aspects and pathophysiology of inflammatory bowel disease. Clin Microbiol Rev. 2002;15(1):79-94.

140. Bridget Kaufman AL, Shivani Kaushik, Stephanie Pan, Emilia Bagiella, Marcelyn Coley. Skin pigmentation and vitamin D status: A single-center, cross-sectional study. Journal of the American Academy of Dermatology. 2017;76(6, Supplement 1):AB237.

141. Alatab S, Sepanlou SG, Ikuta K, Vahedi H, Bisignano C, Safiri S, et al. The global, regional, and national burden of inflammatory bowel disease in 195 countries and territories, 1990–2017: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2017. The Lancet Gastroenterology & Hepatology. 2020;5(1):17-30.

142. Pasvol TJ, Horsfall L, Bloom S, Segal AW, Sabin C, Field N, et al. Incidence and prevalence of inflammatory bowel disease in UK primary care: a population-based cohort study. BMJ open. 2020;10(7):e036584.

143. Weisshof R, El Jurdi K, Zmeter N, Rubin D. Emerging Therapies for Inflammatory Bowel Disease. Advances in Therapy. 2018;35(11):1746-62.

144. Na S-Y, Moon W. Perspectives on Current and Novel Treatments for Inflammatory Bowel Disease. Gut Liver. 2019;13(6):604-16.

145. Raftery T, Merrick M, Healy M, Mahmud N, O'Morain C, Smith S, et al. Vitamin D Status Is Associated with Intestinal Inflammation as Measured by Fecal Calprotectin in Crohn's Disease in Clinical Remission. Digestive Diseases and Sciences. 2015;60(8):2427-35.

146. Chatu S, Chhaya V, Holmes R, Neild P, Kang J-Y, Pollok RC, et al. Factors associated with vitamin D deficiency in a multicultural inflammatory bowel disease cohort. Frontline Gastroenterol. 2013;4(1):51.

147. Torki M, Gholamrezaei A, Mirbagher L, Danesh M, Kheiri S, Emami M. Vitamin D Deficiency Associated with Disease Activity in Patients with Inflammatory Bowel Diseases. Dig Dis Sci. 2015;60(10):3085-91.

148. Ulitsky A, Ananthakrishnan AN, Naik A, Skaros S, Zadvornova Y, Binion DG, et al. Vitamin D Deficiency in Patients With Inflammatory Bowel Disease. JPEN J Parenter Enteral Nutr. 2011;35(3):308-16.

149. Linlin Y, Veronika W, Jill PS, Sandra B, Terryl JH, Margherita TC. Therapeutic Effect of Vitamin D Supplementation in a Pilot Study of Crohn's Patients. Clinical and Translational Gastroenterology. 2013;4(4):e33.

150. Miheller P, Muzes G, Hritz I, Lakatos G, Pregun I, Lakatos P, et al. Comparison of the Effects of 1,25 Dihydroxyvitamin D and 25 Hydroxyvitamin D on Bone Pathology and Disease Activity in Crohn's Disease Patients. Inflamm Bowel Dis. 2009;15(11):1656-62.

151. Li J, Chen N, Wang D, Zhang J, Gong X. Efficacy of vitamin D in treatment of inflammatory bowel disease A meta-analysis. Medicine (Baltimore). 2018;97(46).

152. Ferguson LR, Laing B, Marlow G, Bishop K. The role of vitamin D in reducing gastrointestinal disease risk and assessment of individual dietary intake needs: Focus on genetic and genomic technologies. Molecular Nutrition & Food Research.60(1):119-33.

153. Wu S, Zhang Y-G, Lu R, Xia Y, Zhou D, Petrof EO, et al. Intestinal epithelial vitamin D receptor deletion leads to defective autophagy in colitis. Gut. 2015;64(7):1082.

154. Vadlamudi HC, Yalavarthi PR, Balambhaigari RY, Vulava J. Receptors and ligands role in colon physiology and pathology. J Recept Signal Transduct Res. 2013;33(1):1-9.

155. Lee SM, Pike JW. The vitamin D receptor functions as a transcription regulator in the absence of 1,25- dihydroxyvitamin D3. J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol. 2016;164:265-70.

156. Zucchelli M, Camilleri M, Andreasson AN, Bresso F, Dlugosz A, Halfvarson J, et al. Association of TNFSF15 polymorphism with irritable bowel syndrome. Gut. 2011;60(12):1671.

157. Enck P, Aziz Q, Barbara G, Farmer AD, Fukudo S, Mayer EA, et al. Irritable bowel syndrome. Nat Rev Dis Primers. 2016;2(1):1-24.

158. Dalrymple J, Bullock I. Guidelines: Diagnosis and Management of Irritable Bowel Syndrome in Adults in Primary Care: Summary of NICE Guidance. BMJ: British Medical Journal. 2008;336(7643):556-8.

159. Canavan C, West J, Card T. The epidemiology of irritable bowel syndrome. Clinical epidemiology. 2014;6:71.

160. Corazziari E. Definition and epidemiology of functional gastrointestinal disorders. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol. 2004;18(4):613-31.

161. Soubieres A, Wilson P, Poullis A, Wilkins J, Rance M. Burden of irritable bowel syndrome in an increasingly cost-aware National Health Service. Frontline Gastroenterol. 2015;6(4):246.

162. Vork L, Weerts ZZRM, Mujagic Z, Kruimel JW, Hesselink MAM, Muris JWM, et al. Rome III vs Rome IV criteria for irritable bowel syndrome: A comparison of clinical characteristics in a large cohort study. J Neurogastroenterol Motil. 2018;30(2):n/a-n/a.

163. Drossman DA, Camilleri M, Mayer EA, Whitehead WE. AGA technical review on irritable bowel syndrome. Gastroenterology. 2002;123(6):2108-31.

164. Kanazawa M, Palsson OS, Thiwan SIM, Turner MJ, van Tilburg MAL, Gangarosa LM, et al. Contributions of Pain Sensitivity and Colonic Motility to IBS Symptom Severity and Predominant Bowel Habits. Am J Gastroenterol. 2008;103(10):2550-61.

165. Radovanovic-Dinic B, Tesic-Rajkovic S, Grgov S, Petrovic G, Zivkovic V. Irritable bowel syndrome – from etiopathogenesis to therapy. Biomed Pap Med Fac Univ Palacky Olomouc Czech Repub. 2018;162(1):1-9.

166. Spiller R, Aziz Q, Creed F, Emmanuel A, Houghton L, Hungin P, et al. Guidelines on the irritable bowel syndrome: mechanisms and practical management. Gut. 2007;56(12):1770.

167. Ballou S, Bedell A, Keefer L. Psychosocial impact of irritable bowel syndrome: A brief review. World J Gastrointest Pathophysiol. 2015;6(4):120-3.

168. Gracie DJ, Hamlin PJ, Ford AC. The influence of the brain-gut axis in inflammatory bowel disease and possible implications for treatment. Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2019.

169. Kanazawa M, Fukudo S. Is colonic hypersensitivity really a biological marker of irritable bowel syndrome (IBS)? - A role of visceral sensitivity on pathophysiology of IBS 2009.

170. Klem F, Wadhwa A, Prokop LJ, Sundt WJ, Farrugia G, Camilleri M, et al. Prevalence, Risk Factors, and Outcomes of Irritable Bowel Syndrome After Infectious Enteritis: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. Gastroenterology. 2017;152(5):1042-54.e1.

171. Barbara G, Grover M, Bercik P, Corsetti M, Ghoshal UC, Ohman L, et al. Rome Foundation Working Team Report on Post-Infection Irritable Bowel Syndrome. Gastroenterology. 2019;156(1):46-58.e7.

172. Manning AP, Thompson WG, Heaton KW, Morris AF. Towards positive diagnosis of the irritable bowel. Br Med J. 1978;2(6138):653-4.

173. Dang J, Ardila-Hani A, Amichai MM, Chua K, Pimentel M. Systematic review of diagnostic criteria for IBS demonstrates poor validity and utilization of Rome III. Neurogastroenterology & Motility. 2012;24(9):853-e397.

174. Kruis W, Thieme C, Weinzierl M, Schüssler P, Holl J, Paulus W. A diagnostic score for the irritable bowel syndrome. Its value in the exclusion of organic disease. Gastroenterology. 1984;87(1):1-7.

175. Drossman DA. Functional Gastrointestinal Disorders: History, Pathophysiology, Clinical Features, and Rome IV. Gastroenterology. 2016;150(6):1262-79.e2.

176. Tibble JA, Sigthorsson G, Foster R, Forgacs I, Bjarnason I. Use of surrogate markers of inflammation and Rome criteria to distinguish organic from nonorganic intestinal disease. Gastroenterology. 2002;123(2):450-60.

177. Choung RS, Saito YA. Epidemiology of Irritable Bowel Syndrome2014. 222-34 p.

178. Ford AC, Sperber AD, Corsetti M, Camilleri M. Irritable bowel syndrome. The Lancet. 2020;396(10263):1675-88.

179. Ford AC, Bercik P, Morgan DG, Bolino C, Pintos–Sanchez MI, Moayyedi P. Validation of the Rome III Criteria for the Diagnosis of Irritable Bowel Syndrome in Secondary Care. Gastroenterology. 2013;145(6):1262-70.e1.

180. Palsson O, van Tilburg MA, Simren M, Sperber AD, Whitehead W. Population Prevalence of Rome IV and Rome III Irritable Bowel Syndrome (IBS) in the United States (US), Canada and the United Kingdom (UK). Gastroenterology. 2016;150(4):S739-S40.

181. Patcharatrakul T, Thanapirom K, Gonlachanvit S. Mo1555 - Application of Rome III vs. Rome IV Diagnostic Criteria for Irritable Bowel Syndrome (IBS) in Clinical Practice: is the Newer the Better? Gastroenterology. 2017;152(5):S717-S.

182. Emmanuel A, Quigley EMM. Irritable bowel syndrome [electronic resource] : diagnosis and clinical management. New York: New York : Wiley, 2013; 2013.

183. Thabane M, Marshall JK. Post-infectious irritable bowel syndrome. World journal of gastroenterology. 2009;15(29):3591-6.

184. Kim YS, Kim N. Sex-Gender Differences in Irritable Bowel Syndrome. Journal of Neurogastroenterology and Motility. 2018;24(4):544-58.

185. Camilleri M. Sex as a biological variable in irritable bowel syndrome. Neurogastroenterology and motility : the official journal of the European Gastrointestinal Motility Society. 2020;32(7):e13802-n/a.

186. Houghton LA, Heitkemper M, Crowell M, Emmanuel A, Halpert A, McRoberts JA, et al. Age, Gender and Women's Health and the Patient. Gastroenterology. 2016.

187. Lovell RM, Ford AC. Effect of gender on prevalence of irritable bowel syndrome in the community: Systematic review and meta-analysis. Am J Gastroenterol. 2012;107(7):991-1000.
188. Lee Y, Annamalai C, Rao S. Post-Infectious Irritable Bowel Syndrome. Current

Gastroenterology Reports. 2017;19(11):1-10.

189. Schwille-Kiuntke J, Frick JS, Zanger P, Enck P. Post-Infectious Irritable Bowel Syndrome – A Review of the Literature. Z Gastroenterol. 2011;49(08):997-1003.

190. Weinryb RM, Osterberg E, Blomquist L, Hultcrantz R, Krakau I, Asberg M. Psychological factors in irritable bowel syndrome: a population-based study of patients, non-patients and controls. Scand J Gastroenterol. 2003;38(5):503-10.

191. Fond G, Loundou A, Hamdani N, Boukouaci W, Dargel A, Oliveira J, et al. Anxiety and depression comorbidities in irritable bowel syndrome (IBS): a systematic review and meta-analysis. Eur Arch Psychiatry Clin Neurosci. 2014;264(8):651-60.

192. Quigley EMM. The Gut-Brain Axis and the Microbiome: Clues to Pathophysiology and Opportunities for Novel Management Strategies in Irritable Bowel Syndrome (IBS). Journal of clinical medicine. 2018;7(1).

193. Raskov H, Burcharth J, Pommergaard H-C, Rosenberg J. Irritable bowel syndrome, the microbiota and the gut-brain axis. 2016. p. 365-83.

194. Caldarella MP, Milano A, Laterza F, Sacco F, Balatsinou C, Lapenna D, et al. Visceral Sensitivity and Symptoms in Patients with Constipation- or Diarrhea-predominant Irritable Bowel Syndrome (IBS): Effect of a Low-Fat Intraduodenal Infusion. Am J Gastroenterol. 2005;100(2):383-9.

195. Farzaei MH, Bahramsoltani R, Abdollahi M, Rahimi R. The Role of Visceral Hypersensitivity in Irritable Bowel Syndrome: Pharmacological Targets and Novel Treatments. J Neurogastroenterol Motil. 2016;22(4):558-74.

196. Larsson MBO, Tillisch K, Craig AD, Engström M, Labus J, Naliboff B, et al. Brain Responses to Visceral Stimuli Reflect Visceral Sensitivity Thresholds in Patients With Irritable Bowel Syndrome. Gastroenterology. 2012;142(3):463-72.e3.

197. Dorn SD, Palsson OS, Thiwan SIM, Kanazawa M, Clark WC, van Tilburg MAL, et al. Increased colonic pain sensitivity in irritable bowel syndrome is the result of an increased tendency to report pain rather than increased neurosensory sensitivity. Gut. 2007;56(9):1202-9.

198. Coss-Adame E, Rao SSC. Brain and Gut Interactions in Irritable Bowel Syndrome: New Paradigms and New Understandings. Curr Gastroenterol Rep. 2014;16(4):1-8.

199. Böhn L, Störsrud S, Törnblom H, Bengtsson U, Simrén M. Self-Reported Food-Related Gastrointestinal Symptoms in IBS Are Common and Associated With More Severe Symptoms and Reduced Quality of Life. Am J Gastroenterol. 2013;108(5):634-41.

200. Dionne J, Ford AC, Yuan Y, Chey WD, Lacy BE, Saito YA, et al. A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis Evaluating the Efficacy of a Gluten-Free Diet and a Low FODMAPs Diet in Treating Symptoms of Irritable Bowel Syndrome. Am J Gastroenterol. 2018.

201. Rej A, Avery A, Ford AC, Holdoway A, Kurien M, McKenzie Y, et al. Clinical application of dietary therapies in Irritable Bowel Syndrome. 2018.

202. Trott N, Aziz I, Rej A, Surendran Sanders D. How patients with IBS use low FODMAP dietary information provided by general practitioners and gastroenterologists : a qualitative study. Nutrients. 2019.

203. Gibson PR. History of the low FODMAP diet. Journal of Gastroenterology and Hepatology. 2017;32:5-7.

204. Staudacher HM, Whelan K. The low FODMAP diet: recent advances in understanding its mechanisms and efficacy in IBS. Gut. 2017;66(8):1517.

205. Varney J, Barrett J, Scarlata K, Catsos P, Gibson PR, Muir JG. FODMAPs: food composition, defining cutoff values and international application. J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2017;32(S1):53-61.

206. Murray K, Wilkinson-Smith V, Hoad C, Costigan C, Cox E, Lam C, et al. Differential effects of FODMAPs (fermentable oligo-, di-, mono-saccharides and polyols) on small and large intestinal contents in healthy subjects shown by MRI. The American journal of gastroenterology. 2014;109(1):110-9.

207. Halmos EP, Power VA, Shepherd SJ, Gibson PR, Muir JG. A Diet Low in FODMAPs Reduces Symptoms of Irritable Bowel Syndrome. Gastroenterology. 2014;146(1):67-75.e5.

208. Zanetti AJA, Rogero MM, Von Atzingen MCBC. Low-FODMAP diet in the management of irritable bowel syndrome. Nutrire. 2018;43(1).

209. Vazquez–Roque MI, Camilleri M, Smyrk T, Murray JA, Marietta E, O'Neill J, et al. A Controlled Trial of Gluten-Free Diet in Patients With Irritable Bowel Syndrome-Diarrhea: Effects on Bowel Frequency and Intestinal Function. Gastroenterology. 2013;144(5):903-11.e3.

210. Aziz I, Trott N, Briggs R, North JR, Hadjivassiliou M, Sanders DS. Efficacy of a Gluten-Free Diet in Subjects With Irritable Bowel Syndrome-Diarrhea Unaware of Their HLA-DQ2/8 Genotype. Clinical Gastroenterology and Hepatology. 2015;14(5):696-703.e1.

211. Skodje GI, Sarna VK, Minelle IH, Rolfsen KL, Muir JG, Gibson PR, et al. Fructan, Rather Than Gluten, Induces Symptoms in Patients With Self-Reported Non-Celiac Gluten Sensitivity. Gastroenterology. 2018;154(3):529-39.e2.

212. Whelan K, Martin LD, Staudacher HM, Lomer MCE. The low FODMAP diet in the management of irritable bowel syndrome: an evidence-based review of FODMAP restriction,

reintroduction and personalisation in clinical practice. Journal of Human Nutrition and Dietetics. 2018;31(2):239-55.

213. Colin H, Francisco G, Gregor R, Glenn RG, Daniel JM, Bruno P, et al. Expert consensus document: The International Scientific Association for Probiotics and Prebiotics consensus statement on the scope and appropriate use of the term probiotic. Nature Reviews Gastroenterology & Hepatology. 2014;11(8).

214. Cash BD. Emerging role of probiotics and antimicrobials in the management of irritable bowel syndrome. 2014. p. 1405-15.

215. Whelan K. The Importance of Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses of Probiotics and Prebiotics. Am J Gastroenterol. 2014;109(10):1563-5.

216. Sun JR, Kong CF, Qu XK, Deng C, Lou YN, Jia LQ. Efficacy and safety of probiotics in irritable bowel syndrome: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Saudi J Gastroenterol. 2020;26(2):66-77.
217. Aragon G, Graham DB, Borum M, Doman DB. Probiotic therapy for irritable bowel syndrome. Gastroenterology & hepatology. 2010;6(1):39-44.

218. Dimidi E, Christodoulides S, Scott SM, Whelan K. Mechanisms of Action of Probiotics and the Gastrointestinal Microbiota on Gut Motility and Constipation. Advances in Nutrition. 2017;8(3):484-94.

219. Hod K, Ringel Y. Probiotics in functional bowel disorders. Best Practice & Research Clinical Gastroenterology. 2016;30(1):89-97.

220. Ford AC, Quigley EM, Lacy BE, Lembo AJ, Saito YA, Schiller LR, et al. Efficacy of prebiotics, probiotics, and synbiotics in irritable bowel syndrome and chronic idiopathic constipation: systematic review and meta-analysis. 2014.

221. Miller LE, Ouwehand AC, Ibarra A. Effects of probiotic-containing products on stool frequency and intestinal transit in constipated adults: systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. Annals of gastroenterology. 2017;30(6):629-39.

222. Cappello C, Tremolaterra F, Pascariello A, Ciacci C, Iovino P. A randomised clinical trial (RCT) of a symbiotic mixture in patients with irritable bowel syndrome (IBS): effects on symptoms, colonic transit and quality of life. Int J Colorectal Dis. 2012;28(3):349-58.

223. Bucci C, Tremolaterra F, Gallotta S, Fortunato A, Cappello C, Ciacci C, et al. A pilot study on the effect of a symbiotic mixture in irritable bowel syndrome: an open-label, partially controlled, 6-month extension of a previously published trial. Tech Coloproctol. 2014;18(4):345-53.

224. Zhou S, Liu X, Wang X, Xi F, Luo X, Yao L, et al. Pharmacological and non-pharmacological treatments for irritable bowel syndrome: Protocol for a systematic review and network metaanalysis. Medicine. 2019;98(30):e16446-e.

225. Black CJ, Burr NE, Quigley EMM, Moayyedi P, Houghton LA, Ford AC. Efficacy of Secretagogues in Patients With Irritable Bowel Syndrome With Constipation: Systematic Review and Network Meta-analysis. 2018.

226. Lacy BE. Review article: an analysis of safety profiles of treatments for diarrhoeapredominant irritable bowel syndrome. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2018;48(8):817-30.

Schifano F. Is there such a thing as a 'lope' dope? Analysis of loperamide-related European Medicines Agency (EMA) pharmacovigilance database reports. PLoS One. 2018;13(10):e0204443.
Lembo AJ, Lacy BE, Zuckerman MJ, Schey R, Dove LS, Andrae DA, et al. Eluxadoline for

Irritable Bowel Syndrome with Diarrhea. The New England Journal of Medicine. 2016;374(3):242-53. 229. Jakubovski E, Johnson JA, Nasir M, Müller-Vahl K, Bloch MH. Systematic review and metaanalysis: Dose–response curve of SSRIs and SNRIs in anxiety disorders. Depression and Anxiety. 2019;36(3):198-212.

230. Ford A, Lacy B, Harris L, Quigley E, Moayyedi P. Effect of Antidepressants and Psychological Therapies in Irritable Bowel Syndrome: An Updated Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. 2019:21-39. ISSN 0002-9270.

231. Ford A, Talley N, Moayyedi P. Efficacy of antidepressants in irritable bowel syndrome: an updated systematic review and meta-analysis controlling for depression. Gut. 2011;60:A154-A5.

232. Chavarria V, Vian J, Pereira C, Data-Franco J, Fernandes BS, Berk M, et al. The Placebo and Nocebo Phenomena: Their Clinical Management and Impact on Treatment Outcomes. Clinical Therapeutics. 2017;39(3):477-86.

233. Kaptchuk TJ, Miller FG. Placebo Effects in Medicine. The New England Journal of Medicine. 2015;373(1):8-9.

Sedgwick P, Greenwood N. Understanding the Hawthorne effect. BMJ. 2015;351:h4672-h.
Benedetti FP, Carlino EP, Piedimonte AP. Increasing uncertainty in CNS clinical trials: the role of placebo, nocebo, and Hawthorne effects. Lancet Neurol. 2016;15(7):736-47.

236. Hróbjartsson A, Gøtzsche PC. Placebo interventions for all clinical conditions. Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews. 2010(1).

237. Patel SM, Stason WB, Legedza A, Ock SM, Kaptchuk TJ, Conboy L, et al. The placebo effect in irritable bowel syndrome trials: a meta-analysis1. Neurogastroenterology and motility. 2005;17(3):332-40.

238. Ballou S, Beath A, Kaptchuk TJ, Hirsch W, Sommers T, Nee J, et al. Factors Associated With Response to Placebo in Patients With Irritable Bowel Syndrome and Constipation. Clinical Gastroenterology and Hepatology. 2018;16(11):1738-44.e1.

239. Ballou S, Beath AP, Kaptchuk TJ, Hirsch W, Sommers T, Nee J, et al. 456 - Predictors of the Placebo Response in Irritable Bowel Syndrome. Gastroenterology. 2018;154(6):S-105-S-6.

240. Kaptchuk TJ, Kelley JM, Conboy LA, Davis RB, Kerr CE, Jacobson EE, et al. Components of placebo effect: randomised controlled trial in patients with irritable bowel syndrome. BMJ. 2008;336(7651):999.

241. Flik CE, Bakker L, Laan W, van Rood YR, Smout AJPM, de Wit NJ. Systematic review: The placebo effect of psychological interventions in the treatment of irritable bowel syndrome. World journal of gastroenterology. 2017;23(12):2223-33.

242. Fukudo S, Nakamura M, Hamatani T, Kazumori K, Miwa H. Efficacy and Safety of 5-HT4 Receptor Agonist Minesapride for Irritable Bowel Syndrome with Constipation in a Randomized Controlled Trial. Clinical Gastroenterology and Hepatology. 2021;19(3):538-46.e8.

243. Hamatani T, Fukudo S, Nakada Y, Inada H, Kazumori K, Miwa H. Randomised clinical trial: minesapride vs placebo for irritable bowel syndrome with predominant constipation. Alimentary Pharmacology & Therapeutics. 2020;52(3):430-41.

244. Bosman MHMA, Keszthelyi D. Letter: placebo run-in for IBS clinical trials—is it useful? Alimentary Pharmacology & Therapeutics. 2020;52(7):1237-8.

245. Miller LE. Study design considerations for irritable bowel syndrome clinical trials. Annals of gastroenterology. 2014;27(4):338-45.

246. Shah E, Pimentel M. Placebo Effect in Clinical Trial Design for Irritable Bowel Syndrome. Journal of Neurogastroenterology and Motility. 2014;20(2):163-70.

247. Sprake EF, Grant VA, Corfe BM. Vitamin D3 as a novel treatment for irritable bowel syndrome: single case leads to critical analysis of patient-centred data. BMJ case reports. 2012;2012.
248. Al-Ajlan AS. Screening of coeliac disease in undetected adults and patients diagnosed with irritable bowel syndrome in Riyadh, Saudi Arabia. PLoS One. 2016;23(4):462-6.

249. Nwosu B, Maranda L, Candela N. Vitamin D status in pediatric irritable bowel syndrome. PLoS ONE. 2017;12(2).

250. Tazzyman S, Richards N, Trueman AR, Evans AL, Grant VA, Garaiova I, et al. Vitamin D associates with improved quality of life in participants with irritable bowel syndrome: outcomes from a pilot trial. BMJ Open Gastroenterol. 2015;2(1):e000052.

251. Abbasnezhad A, Amani R, Hajiani E, Alavinejad P, Cheraghian B, Ghadiri A. Effect of vitamin D on gastrointestinal symptoms and health-related quality of life in irritable bowel syndrome patients: a randomized double-blind clinical trial. Neurogastroenterol Motil. 2016;28(10):1533-44.

252. Sikaroudi MK, Mokhtare M, Shidfar F, Janani L, Kashani AF, Masoodi M, et al. Effects of vitamin D3 supplementation on clinical symptoms, quality of life, serum serotonin (5-hydroxytryptamine), 5-hydroxyindole acetic acid, and a ratio of 5-HIAA/5-HT in patients with

diarrhea predominant irritable bowel syndrome: A randomized clinical trial. Excli Journal. 2020;19:652-67.

253. El Amrousy D, Hassan S, El Ashry H, Yousef M, Hodeib H. Vitamin D supplementation in adolescents with irritable bowel syndrome: Is it useful? A randomized controlled trial. Saudi J Gastroenterol. 2018;24(2):109-14.

254. Filippi J, Al-Jaouni R, Wiroth J-B, Hébuterne X, Schneider SM. Nutritional deficiencies in patients with Crohn's disease in remission. Inflamm Bowel Dis. 2006;12(3):185-91.

255. Khalighi Sikaroudi M, Mokhtare M, Shidfar F, Janani L, Faghihi Kashani A, Masoodi M, et al. Effects of vitamin D3 supplementation on clinical symptoms, quality of life, serum serotonin (5hydroxytryptamine), 5-hydroxy-indole acetic acid, and ratio of 5-HIAA/5-HT in patients with

diarrhea-predominant irritable bowel syndrome: A randomized clinical trial. Excli j. 2020;19:652-67. 256. Eyles D, Anderson C, Ko P, Jones A, Thomas A, Burne T, et al. A sensitive LC/MS/MS assay of 250H vitamin D3 and 250H vitamin D2 in dried blood spots. Clinica Chimica Acta. 2009;403(1):145-51.

257. Dayre McNally J, Matheson LA, Sankaran K, Rosenberg AM. Capillary blood sampling as an alternative to venipuncture in the assessment of serum 25 hydroxyvitamin D levels. The Journal of Steroid Biochemistry and Molecular Biology. 2008;112(1):164-8.

258. Sempos CT, Durazo-Arvizu RA, Binkley N, Jones J, Merkel JM, Carter GD. Developing vitamin D dietary guidelines and the lack of 25-hydroxyvitamin D assay standardization: The ever-present past. J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol. 2016;164:115-9.

259. Zerwekh JE. Blood biomarkers of vitamin D status. The American journal of clinical nutrition. 2008;87(4):1087S.

260. Cashman KD, van den Heuvel EG, Schoemaker RJ, Prévéraud DP, Macdonald HM, Arcot J. 25-Hydroxyvitamin D as a Biomarker of Vitamin D Status and Its Modeling to Inform Strategies for Prevention of Vitamin D Deficiency within the Population. Advances in Nutrition. 2017;8(6):947-57.

261. Jones KS, Assar S, Harnpanich D, Bouillon R, Lambrechts D, Prentice A, et al. 25(OH)D2 Half-Life Is Shorter Than 25(OH)D3 Half-Life and Is Influenced by DBP Concentration and Genotype. The Journal of clinical endocrinology and metabolism. 2014;99(9):3373-81.

262. Binkley N, Krueger DC, Morgan S, Wiebe D. Current status of clinical 25-hydroxyvitamin D measurement: An assessment of between-laboratory agreement. Clinica Chimica Acta. 2010;411(23):1976-82.

Zelzer S, Goessler W, Herrmann M. Measurement of vitamin D metabolites by mass spectrometry, an analytical challenge. Journal of Laboratory and Precision Medicine. 2018;3.
Farrell C-JL, Martin S, McWhinney B, Straub I, Williams P, Herrmann M. State-of-the-art vitamin D assays: a comparison of automated immunoassays with liquid chromatography- tandem mass spectrometry methods. Clinical chemistry. 2012;58(3):531-42.

265. Li L, Zeng Q, Yuan J, Xie Z. Performance evaluation of two immunoassays for 25hydroxyvitamin D. J Clin Biochem Nutr. 2016;58(3):186-92.

266. Dirks N, Ackermans M, Lips P, De Jongh R, Vervloet M, De Jonge R, et al. The When, What & How of Measuring Vitamin D Metabolism in Clinical Medicine. Nutrients. 2018;10(4):482.

267. Tuckey RC, Cheng CYS, Slominski AT. The serum vitamin D metabolome: What we know and what is still to discover. The Journal of Steroid Biochemistry and Molecular Biology. 2019;186:4-21.
268. Jenkinson C, Desai R, McLeod MD, Wolf Mueller J, Hewison M, Handelsman DJ. Circulating

Conjugated and Unconjugated Vitamin D Metabolite Measurements by Liquid Chromatography Mass Spectrometry. The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism. 2022;107(2):435-49.

269. Stokes CS, Lammert F, Volmer DA. Analytical Methods for Quantification of Vitamin D and Implications for Research and Clinical Practice. Anticancer Research. 2018;38(2):1137.

270. Hooson J, Hutchinson J, Warthon-Medina M, Hancock N, Greathead K, Knowles B, et al. A systematic review of reviews identifying UK validated dietary assessment tools for inclusion on an interactive guided website for researchers: <u>www.nutritools.org</u>. Critical Reviews in Food Science and Nutrition. 2020;60(8):1265-89.

271. Satija A, Yu E, Willett WC, Hu FB. Understanding nutritional epidemiology and its role in policy. Adv Nutr. 2015;6(1):5-18.

272. Thompson FE, Subar AF, Loria CM, Reedy JL, Baranowski T. Need for technological innovation in dietary assessment. J Am Diet Assoc. 2010;110(1):48-51.

273. Hamer M, McNaughton SA, Bates CJ, Mishra GD. Dietary patterns, assessed from a weighed food record, and survival among elderly participants from the United Kingdom. European Journal of Clinical Nutrition. 2010;64(8):853-61.

274. Caballero B. Encyclopedia of human nutrition. New York: New York: MSI Information Services; 2005. p. 96-.

275. Villaseñor A, Cadmus-Bertram L, Patterson RE. Chapter 7 - Overview of Nutritional Epidemiology. In: Coulston AM, Boushey CJ, Ferruzzi MG, Delahanty LM, editors. Nutrition in the Prevention and Treatment of Disease (Fourth Edition): Academic Press; 2017. p. 145-65.

276. Naska A, Lagiou A, Lagiou P. Dietary assessment methods in epidemiological research: current state of the art and future prospects [version 1

peer review: 3 approved]. F1000Res. 2017;6:926-.

277. Dao MC, Subar AF, Warthon-Medina M, Cade JE, Burrows T, Golley RK, et al. Dietary assessment toolkits: an overview. Public Health Nutrition. 2019;22(3):404-18.

278. Freedman LS, Midthune D, Dodd KW, Carroll RJ, Kipnis V. A statistical model for measurement error that incorporates variation over time in the target measure, with application to nutritional epidemiology. Statistics in Medicine. 2015;34(27):3590-605.

279. Jenab M, Slimani N, Bictash M, Ferrari P, Bingham SA. Biomarkers in nutritional epidemiology: applications, needs and new horizons. Human genetics. 2009;125(5):507-25.
280. Bingham SA, Welch AA, McTaggart A, Mulligan AA, Runswick SA, Luben R, et al. Nutritional

methods in the European Prospective Investigation of Cancer in Norfolk. Public Health Nutrition. 2001;4(3):847-58.

281. Mulligan AA, Luben RN, Bhaniani A, Parry-Smith DJ, O'Connor L, Khawaja AP, et al. A new tool for converting food frequency questionnaire data into nutrient and food group values: FETA research methods and availability. BMJ Open. 2014;4(3):e004503.

282. Hammond J, Nelson M, Chinn S, Rona RJ. Validation of a food frequency questionnaire for assessing dietary intake in a study of coronary heart disease risk factors in children. Eur J Clin Nutr. 1993;47(4):242-50.

283. Bingham SA, Gill C, Welch A, Cassidy A, Runswick SA, Oakes S, et al. Validation of dietary assessment methods in the UK arm of EPIC using weighed records, and 24-hour urinary nitrogen and potassium and serum vitamin C and carotenoids as biomarkers. Int J Epidemiol. 1997;26(1):S137-S51.

284. Cade J, Thompson R, Burley V, Warm D. Development, validation and utilisation of foodfrequency questionnaires – a review. Public Health Nutrition. 2002;5(4):567-87.

285. Serra-Majem L, Frost Andersen L, Henríque-Sánchez P, Doreste-Alonso J, Sánchez-Villegas A, Ortiz-Andrelluchi A, et al. Evaluating the quality of dietary intake validation studies. Br J Nutr. 2009;102(S1):S3-S9.

286. McCance RA, Widdowson EM. McCance and Widdowson's The composition of foods. 6th summary ed / compiled by Food Standards Agency and Institute of Food Research. ed. McCance RA, Widdowson EM, Great Britain. Food Standards A, editors. Cambridge: Cambridge : Royal Society of Chemistry, 2002; 2002.

287. Watkins S, Freeborn E, Mushtaq S. A validated FFQ to determine dietary intake of vitamin D. Public Health Nutrition. 2021;24(13):4001-6.

288. Aller R, de Luis DA, Izaola O, La Calle F, del Olmo L, Fernández L, et al. [Dietary intake of a group of patients with irritable bowel syndrome; relation between dietary fiber and symptoms]. An Med Interna. 2004;21(12):577-80.

289. Floch MH, Narayan R. Diet in the Irritable Bowel Syndrome. J Clin Gastroenterol. 2002;35(1 Suppl):S45-S52.

290. Park HJ, Jarrett M, Heitkemper M. Quality of life and sugar and fiber intake in women with irritable bowel syndrome. West J Nurs Res. 2010;32(2):218-32.

Prescha A, Pieczyńska J, Ilow R, Poreba J, Neubauer K, Smereka A, et al. Assessment of dietary intake of patients with irritable bowel syndrome. Rocz Panstw Zakl Hig. 2009;60(2):185-9.
Williams E, Nai X, Corfe B. Dietary intakes in people with irritable bowel syndrome. BMC Gastroenterology. 2011;11(1):9.

293. Francis CY, Morris J, Whorwell PJ. The irritable bowel severity scoring system: a simple method of monitoring irritable bowel syndrome and its progress. Alimentary Pharmacology & Therapeutics. 1997;11(2):395-402.

294. Patrick DL, Drossman DA, Frederick IO, Dicesare J, Puder KL. Quality of life in persons with irritable bowel syndrome: Development and validation of a new measure. Dig Dis Sci. 1998;43(2):400-11.

295. Bushnell DM, Reilly MC, Galani C, Martin ML, Ricci J-F, Patrick DL, et al. Validation of Electronic Data Capture of the Irritable Bowel Syndrome—Quality of Life Measure, the Work Productivity and Activity Impairment Questionnaire for Irritable Bowel Syndrome and the EuroQol. Value in Health. 2006;9(2):98-105.

296. Farrukh A. Measurement of Pain and Related Symptoms in Irritable Bowel Syndrome: The Use of Validated Pain Measurement Tools. Gastrointestinal Disorders. 2022;4(1):22-9.

297. Amani R, Abbasnezhad A, Hajiani E, Cheraghian B, Abdoli Z, Choghakhori R. Vitamin D-3 Induced Decrease in IL-17 and Malondialdehyde, and Increase in IL-10 and Total Antioxidant Capacity Levels in Patients with Irritable Bowel Syndrome. Iranian Journal of Immunology. 2018;15(3):186-96.

298. Williamson A, Hoggart B. Pain: a review of three commonly used pain rating scales. Journal of Clinical Nursing. 2005;14(7):798-804.

299. van Tubergen A, Debats I, Ryser L, Londoño J, Burgos-Vargas R, Cardiel MH, et al. Use of a numerical rating scale as an answer modality in ankylosing spondylitis-specific questionnaires. Arthritis Rheum. 2002;47(3):242-8.

300. Spiegel B, Bolus R, Harris LA, Lucak S, Naliboff B, Esrailian E, et al. Measuring irritable bowel syndrome patient-reported outcomes with an abdominal pain numeric rating scale. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2009;30(11-12):1159-70.

301. Drossman DA, Li Z, Toner BB, Diamant NE, Creed FH, Thompson D, et al. Functional bowel disorders - A multicenter comparison of health status and development of illness severity index. Dig Dis Sci. 1995;40(5):986-95.

302. Sperber AD, Carmel S, Atzmon Y, Weisberg I, Shalit Y, Neumann L, et al. Use of the Functional Bowel Disorder Severity Index (FBDSI) in a study of patients with the irritable bowel syndrome and fibromyalgia. The American journal of gastroenterology. 2000;95(4):995-8.

303. Mujagic Z, Jonkers DMAE, Ludidi S, Keszthelyi D, Hesselink MA, Weerts ZZRM, et al. Biomarkers for visceral hypersensitivity in patients with irritable bowel syndrome. J Neurogastroenterol Motil. 2017;29(12):e13137.

304. Ballou S, McMahon C, Lee H-N, Katon J, Shin A, Rangan V, et al. Effects of Irritable Bowel Syndrome on Daily Activities Vary Among Subtypes Based on Results From the IBS in America Survey. Clinical Gastroenterology and Hepatology. 2019;17(12):2471-8.e3.

305. Kopczyńska M, Mokros Ł, Pietras T, Małecka-Panas E. Quality of life and depression in patients with irritable bowel syndrome. Prz Gastroenterol. 2018;13(2):102-8.

306. Chassany O, Marquis P, Scherrer B, Read NW, Finger T, Bergmann JF, et al. Validation of a specific quality of life questionnaire for functional digestive disorders. Gut. 1999;44(4):527-33.

307. Azpiroz F, Guyonnet D, Donazzolo Y, Gendre D, Tanguy J, Guarner F. Digestive Symptoms in Healthy People and Subjects With Irritable Bowel Syndrome: Validation of Symptom Frequency Questionnaire. J Clin Gastroenterol. 2015;49(7):e64-70.

308. Borgaonkar MR, Irvine EJ. Quality of life measurement in gastrointestinal and liver disorders. Gut. 2000;47(3):444-54.

Wong E, Guyatt GH, Cook DJ, Griffith LE, Irvine EJ. Development of a questionnaire to measure quality of life in patients with irritable bowel syndrome. Eur J Surg Suppl. 1998(583):50-6.
Yacavone RF, Locke GRI, Provenzale DT, Eisen GM. Quality Of Life Measurement In

Gastroenterology: What Is Available? The American Journal of Gastroenterology. 2001;96(2):285-97.
Wong RKM, Drossman DA. Quality of life measures in irritable bowel syndrome. Expert
Review of Gastroenterology & Hepatology. 2010;4(3):277-84.

312. Douglas AD, Donald LP, William EW, Brenda BT, Nicholas ED, Yuming H, et al. Further validation of the IBS- QOL: a disease-specific quality-of-life questionnaire. American Journal of Gastroenterology. 2000;95(4):999.

313. Andrae DA, Patrick DL, Drossman DA, Covington PS. Evaluation of the Irritable Bowel Syndrome Quality of Life (IBS-QOL) questionnaire in diarrheal-predominant irritable bowel syndrome patients. Health and quality of life outcomes. 2013;11(1):12.

314. Burmeister E, Aitken LM. Sample size: How many is enough? Australian Critical Care. 2012;25(4):271-4.

315. Nayak BK. Understanding the relevance of sample size calculation. Indian J Ophthalmol. 2010;58(6):469-70.

316. Devane D, Begley CM, Clarke M. How many do I need? Basic principles of sample size estimation. Journal of Advanced Nursing. 2004;47(3):297-302.

317. Faber J, Fonseca LM. How sample size influences research outcomes. Dental Press J Orthod. 2014;19(4):27-9.

318. Lenth RV. Some Practical Guidelines for Effective Sample Size Determination. The American Statistician. 2001;55(3):187-93.

319. Wittes J. Sample size calculations for randomized controlled trials. Epidemiologic reviews. 2002;24(1):39-53.

320. Acharya AS, Prakash A, Saxena P, Nigam A. Sampling: Why and how of it. Indian Journal of Medical Specialties. 2013;4(2):330-3.

321. Arrogante O. Sampling techniques and sample size calculation: How and how many participants should I select for my research? Enferm Intensiva (Engl Ed). 2022;33(1):44-7.

322. Etikan I, Musa SA, Alkassim RS. Comparison of convenience sampling and purposive sampling. American journal of theoretical and applied statistics. 2016;5(1):1-4.

323. Sedgwick P. Convenience sampling. BMJ. 2013;347(oct25 2):f6304-f.

324. Jager J, Putnick DL, Bornstein MH. II. MORE THAN JUST CONVENIENT: THE SCIENTIFIC MERITS OF HOMOGENEOUS CONVENIENCE SAMPLES. Monographs of the Society for Research in Child Development. 2017;82(2):13-30.

325. Hua S. Advances in Nanoparticulate Drug Delivery Approaches for Sublingual and Buccal Administration. Front Pharmacol. 2019;10:1328.

326. Todd JJ, McSorley EM, Pourshahidi LK, Madigan SM, Laird E, Healy M, et al. Vitamin D 3 supplementation in healthy adults: a comparison between capsule and oral spray solution as a method of delivery in a wintertime, randomised, open-label, cross-over study. Br J Nutr. 2016;116(8):1402-8.

327. Camm AJ, Fox KAA. Strengths and weaknesses of 'real-world' studies involving non-vitamin K antagonist oral anticoagulants. Open Heart. 2018;5(1):e000788.

328. Kim H-S, Lee S, Kim JH. Real-world Evidence versus Randomized Controlled Trial: Clinical Research Based on Electronic Medical Records. Journal of Korean Medical Science. 2018;33(34).
329. Acocella I. The focus groups in social research: advantages and disadvantages. Quality & quantity. 2011;46(4):1125-36.

Brown J. Interviews, focus groups, and Delphi techniques. Routledge; 2018. p. 95-106.
Smithson J. Using and analysing focus groups: Limitations and possibilities. International Journal of Social Research Methodology. 2000;3(2):103-19.

332. Saks M, Allsop J. Researching health : qualitative, quantitative and mixed methods. Second edition. ed. Saks M, Allsop J, editors. London, England.

333. Dejonckheere M, Vaughn LM. Semistructured interviewing in primary care research: a balance of relationship and rigour. Family Medicine and Community Health. 2019;7(2):e000057.

334. Long HA, French DP, Brooks JM. Optimising the value of the critical appraisal skills programme (CASP) tool for quality appraisal in qualitative evidence synthesis. Research Methods in Medicine & Health Sciences. 2020;1(1):31-42.

335. Jørgensen L, Paludan-Müller AS, Laursen DRT, Savović J, Boutron I, Sterne JAC, et al. Evaluation of the Cochrane tool for assessing risk of bias in randomized clinical trials: Overview of published comments and analysis of user practice in Cochrane and non-Cochrane reviews. Syst Rev. 2016;5(1):80-.

336. Thomas BH, Ciliska D, Dobbins M, Micucci S. A process for systematically reviewing the literature: providing the research evidence for public health nursing interventions. Worldviews Evid Based Nurs. 2004;1(3):176-84.

337. Kersten HBMD, Giudice EMD, Frohna JGMDMPH. 1. Validation of an Evidence-Based Medicine (EBM) Critically Appraised Topic. Academic pediatrics. 2010;10(4):e5-e.

338. Moher D, Shamseer L, Clarke M, Ghersi D, Liberati A, Petticrew M, et al. Preferred reporting items for systematic review and meta-analysis protocols (PRISMA-P) 2015 statement. 2015.

339. Liberati A, Altman DG, Tetzlaff J, Mulrow C, Gotzsche PC, Ioannidis JPA, et al. The PRISMA statement for reporting systematic reviews and meta-analyses of studies that evaluate healthcare interventions: explanation and elaboration. BMJ. 2009;339(jul21 1):b2700-b.

340. Petticrew M. Quality of Cochrane reviews. BMJ. 2002;324(7336):545a-.

341. Williams CE, Williams EA, Corfe BM. Rate of change of circulating 25-hydroxyvitamin D following sublingual and capsular vitamin D preparations. Eur J Clin Nutr. 2019;73(12):1630-5.

342. Grammatikopoulou MG, Gkiouras K, Nigdelis MP, Bogdanos DP, Goulis DG. Efficacy of Vitamin D3 Buccal Spray Supplementation Compared to Other Delivery Methods: A Systematic Review of Superiority Randomized Controlled Trials. Nutrients. 2020;12(3):691.

343. Satia MC, Mukim AG, Tibrewala KD, Bhavsar MS. A randomized two way cross over study for comparison of absorption of vitamin D3 buccal spray and soft gelatin capsule formulation in healthy subjects and in patients with intestinal malabsorption. J Nutr. 2015;14:114.

344. Penagini F, Borsani B, Maruca K, Giosia V, Bova S, Mastrangelo M, et al. Short-Term Vitamin D₃ Supplementation in Children with Neurodisabilities: Comparison of Two Delivery Methods. Hormone Research in Paediatrics. 2017;88(3-4):281-4.

345. Chong RIH, Yaow CYL, Loh CYL, Teoh SE, Masuda Y, Ng WK, et al. Vitamin D supplementation for irritable bowel syndrome: A systematic review and meta-analysis. J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2022;37(6):993-1003.

346. Abuelazm M, Muhammad S, Gamal M, Labieb F, Amin MA, Abdelazeem B, et al. The Effect of Vitamin D Supplementation on the Severity of Symptoms and the Quality of Life in Irritable Bowel Syndrome Patients: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of Randomized Controlled Trials. Nutrients. 2022;14(13):2618.

347. Enck P, Klosterhalfen S. Placebo Responses and Placebo Effects in Functional Gastrointestinal Disorders. Front Psychiatry. 2020;11(797).

348. Holick MF, Binkley NC, Bischoff-Ferrari HA, Gordon CM, Hanley DA, Heaney RP, et al. Evaluation, Treatment, and Prevention of Vitamin D Deficiency: an Endocrine Society Clinical Practice Guideline. The Journal of clinical endocrinology and metabolism. 2011;96(7):1911-30.

349. Kukull WA, Ganguli M. Generalizability: the trees, the forest, and the low-hanging fruit. Neurology. 2012;78(23):1886-91.

350. Mendes MM, Darling AL, Hart KH, Morse S, Murphy RJ, Lanham-New SA. Impact of high latitude, urban living and ethnicity on 25-hydroxyvitamin D status: A need for multidisciplinary action? J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol. 2019;188:95-102.

351. Manios Y, Moschonis G, Lambrinou CP, Mavrogianni C, Tsirigoti L, Hoeller U, et al. Associations of vitamin D status with dietary intakes and physical activity levels among adults from seven European countries: the Food4Me study. Eur J Nutr. 2018;57(4):1357-68. 352. Zmitek K, Hribar M, Hristov H, Pravst I. Efficiency of Vitamin D Supplementation in Healthy Adults is Associated with Body Mass Index and Baseline Serum 25-Hydroxyvitamin D Level. Nutrients. 2020;12(5):1268.

353. Jadad AR, Moore RA, Carroll D, Jenkinson C, Reynolds DJM, Gavaghan DJ, et al. Assessing the quality of reports of randomized clinical trials: Is blinding necessary? Control Clin Trials. 1996;17(1):1-12.

354. Sterne JAC, Savović J, Page MJ, Elbers RG, Blencowe NS, Boutron I, et al. RoB 2: a revised tool for assessing risk of bias in randomised trials. BMJ. 2019;366:14898.

355. Ford AC, Talley NJ. Irritable bowel syndrome. BMJ : British Medical Journal. 2012;345.

356. Souberbielle JC, Body JJ, Lappe JM, Plebani M, Shoenfeld Y, Wang TJ, et al. Vitamin D and musculoskeletal health, cardiovascular disease, autoimmunity and cancer: Recommendations for clinical practice. 2010.

357. Longstreth GF, Thompson WG, Chey WD, Houghton LA, Mearin F, Spiller RC. Functional bowel disorders. (vol 131, pg 1480, 2006). Gastroenterology. 2006;131(2):688-.

358. Vork L, Weerts Z, Mujagic Z, Kruimel JW, Hesselink MAM, Muris JWM, et al. Rome III vs Rome IV criteria for irritable bowel syndrome: A comparison of clinical characteristics in a large cohort study. Neurogastroenterology and Motility. 2018;30(2):7.

359. Ford AC, Lacy BE, Talley NJ. Irritable Bowel Syndrome. N Engl J Med. 2017;376(26):2566-78.

360. Holick MF. Vitamin D. Nutrition and Bone Health. New York: Springer; 2015. p. 423-56.

361. Hakim OA, Shojaee-Moradie F, Hart K, Berry JL, Eastell R, Gossiel F, et al. Vitamin D deficiency, poor bone health and the risk of CVD in Caucasian and South Asian women: analysis from the D-FINES study. Proc Nutr Soc2011.

362. Ross AC, Manson JE, Abrams SA, Aloia JF, Brannon PM, Clinton SK, et al. The 2011 Report on Dietary Reference Intakes for Calcium and Vitamin D from the Institute of Medicine: What Clinicians Need to Know. The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism. 2011;96(1):53-8.

363. Wimalawansa SJ. Non-musculoskeletal benefits of vitamin D. J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol. 2018;175:60-81.

364. Dou RX, Ng K, Giovannucci EL, Manson JE, Qian ZR, Ogino S. Vitamin D and colorectal cancer: molecular, epidemiological and clinical evidence. British Journal of Nutrition. 2016;115(9):1643-60.
365. Schwarz N, Nicholls SJ, Psaltis PJ. Vitamin D and Cardiovascular Disease. Heart Lung Circ. 2018;27(8):903-6.

366. Li YC, Chen YZ, Du J. Critical roles of intestinal epithelial vitamin D receptor signaling in controlling gut mucosal inflammation. Journal of Steroid Biochemistry and Molecular Biology. 2015;148:179-83.

367. He L, Liu T, Shi Y, Tian F, Hu H, Deb DK, et al. Gut Epithelial Vitamin D Receptor Regulates Microbiota-Dependent Mucosal Inflammation by Suppressing Intestinal Epithelial Cell Apoptosis. Endocrinology. 2017;159(2):967-79.

368. Haussler MR, Whitfield GK, Kaneko I, Haussler CA, Hsieh D, Hsieh J-C, et al. Molecular Mechanisms of Vitamin D Action. Calcified Tissue International. 2013;92(2):77-98.

369. Mitchell DM, Henao MP, Finkelstein JS, Burnett-Bowie SAM. Prevalence and predictors of vitamin D deficiency in healthy adults. Endocr Pract. 2012;18(6):914-23.

370. Jalili M, Vahedi H, Poustchi H, Hekmatdoost A. Soy isoflavones and cholecalciferol reduce inflammation, and gut permeability, without any effect on antioxidant capacity in irritable bowel syndrome: A randomized clinical trial. Clinical Nutrition Espen. 2016;34:50-4.

371. Williams EA, Nai XL, Corfe BM. Dietary intakes in people with irritable bowel syndrome. Bmc Gastroenterology. 2011;11:7.

372. Tai SSC, Bedner M, Phinney KW. Development of a candidate reference measurement procedure for the determination of 25-hydroxyvitamin D3 and 25-hydroxyvitamin D2 in human serum using isotope-dilution liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry. Analytical chemistry. 2010;82(5):1942-8.

373. Itkonen ST, Erkkola M, Skaffari E, Saaristo P, Saarnio EM, Viljakainen HT, et al. Development and validation of an interview-administered FFQ for assessment of Vitamin D and calcium intakes in Finnish women. Br J Nutr. 2016;115(6):1100-7.

374. Ashwell M, Stone EM, Stolte H, Cashman KD, Macdonald H, Lanham-New S, et al. UK Food Standards Agency Workshop Report: an investigation of the relative contributions of diet and sunlight to vitamin D status. British Journal of Nutrition. 2010;104(4):603-11.

375. Buttriss JL, Lanham-New SA. Is a vitamin D fortification strategy needed? Nutr Bull. 2020;45(2):115-22.

376. Pellegrino L, Marangoni F, Muscogiuri G, D'Incecco P, Duval GT, Annweiler C, et al. Vitamin D Fortification of Consumption Cow's Milk: Health, Nutritional and Technological Aspects. A Multidisciplinary Lecture of the Recent Scientific Evidence. Molecules. 2021;26(17):5289.

377. Ford AC, Moayyedi P. Meta-analysis: factors affecting placebo response rate in the irritable bowel syndrome. Alimentary Pharmacology & Therapeutics. 2010;32(2):144-58.

378. Nwosu BU, Maranda L, Candela N. Vitamin D status in pediatric irritable bowel syndrome. PLoS ONE. 2017;12(2):1-14.

379. El Amrousy D, Hassan S, El Ashry H, Yousef M, Hodeib H. Vitamin D supplementation in adolescents with irritable bowel syndrome: Is it useful? A randomized controlled trial. Saudi Journal of Gastroenterology.24(2):109-14.

380. Annaházi A. Role of antispasmodics in the treatment of irritable bowel syndrome. World Journal of Gastroenterology. 2014;20(20):6031.

381. Setty-Shah N, Maranda L, Nwosu BU. Adiposity is associated with early reduction in bone mass in pediatric inflammatory bowel disease. Nutrition. 2016;32(7-8):761-6.

382. Dali MM, Moench PA, Mathias NR, Stetsko PI, Heran CL, Smith RL. A rabbit model for sublingual drug delivery: Comparison with human pharmacokinetic studies of propranolol, verapamil and captopril. Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences. 2006;95(1):37-44.

383. Bialy LP, Wojcik C, Mlynarczuk-Bialy I. Mucosal delivery systems of antihypertensive drugs: A practical approach in general practice. Biomedical Papers-Olomouc. 2018;162(2):71-8.

384. Oral drug absorption prediction and assessment. Portland: Portland: Ringgold Inc; 2000.

385. Patel JV, Chackathayil J, Hughes EA, Webster C, Lip GYH, Gill PS. Vitamin D deficiency amongst minority ethnic groups in the UK: a cross sectional study. International Journal of Cardiology. 2013;167(5):2172-6.

386. Schmulson MJ, Drossman DA. What Is New in Rome IV. J Neurogastroenterol Motil. 2017;23(2):151-63.

387. Shah ED. Optimising clinical trial design to manage placebo response in randomised controlled trials of irritable bowel syndrome. Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2021;6(6):416-7.
388. Lips P. Vitamin D Deficiency and Secondary Hyperparathyroidism in the Elderly:

Consequences for Bone Loss and Fractures and Therapeutic Implications. Endocrine Reviews. 2001;22(4):477-501.

Appendix 1: Poster from Barcelona conference

A



Efficacy and comparative uptake rates of sublingual and capsular vitamin D preparations



Claire E. Williams¹, Elizabeth A. Williams² & Bernard M. Corfe¹

1. Molecular Gastroenterology Research Group, Academic Unit of Surgical Oncology, Department of Oncology & Metabolism, University of Sheffield, Beech Hill Road, Sheffield, S10 2RX 2. Human Nutrition Unit, Department of Oncology & Metabolism, University of Sheffield, Beech Hill Road, Sheffield, S10 2RX

BACKGROUND

- Vitamin D is critical for skeletal health and is increasingly associated with other pathologies encompassing gastrointestinal, immunological, psychological effects.
- A significant proportion of the population exhibit suboptimal levels of vitamin D, particularly in Northern latitudes in winter. А
- Supplementation is advocated, but few data are available on relative efficacy of uptake rates, or platform of delivery.

Hypothesis/Aim

Hypothesis: It was hypothesised that there was no difference in rate of uptake of vitamin D delivered using sublingual spray compared to a capsule.

Aim: To conduct a trial to investigate the efficacy of a vitamin D sublingual spray compared to a capsule.

METHODS

A double blind, randomised, placebo-controlled, 3arm parallel design study was conducted in healthy arm parallel design study was conducted in healthy volunteers (n=75) to compare uptake rates of vitamin D supplementation in capsule and sublingual spray preparations over a six week period between February and April 2017. Serum 25(OH)D concentrations were measured on day 0, 3, 7, 14, and 21 days of supplementation with 3000IU per diem.



CONCLUSIONS

- A sublingual vitamin D spray is an effective mode of delivery for supplementation in a healthy population.
- Achievable rates of vitamin D increment are approximately 2 nmol/ml/day at the dose of 3000IU (75ug)/day.
 - For further details please contact cewilliams1@sheffield.ac.uk



RESULTS

Figure 1. Absolute serum 25(OH)D over 6 time points (A). Percentage change in 25(OH)D from baseline (B).

2. Baseline vitamin D status may influence uptake rate



Figure 2. Significant negative correlation between baseline; day 21 vitamin D and rate of change in vitamin D in capsule (A) and spray (B).

SUMMARY OF RESULTS

- · Both capsule and spray resulted in significant improvement in vitamin D status within three days.
- Serum vitamin D levels analysed across the time course in all three trial arms by ANOVA showed a significant difference (capsules p= 0.003, spray p= 0.001) compared to placebo (Figure 1).
- Post hoc analyses revealed significant differences between each active and placebo, but no
 difference between the active preparations at any time point.
- · Independent t-test found no significant difference between mean uptake rates for capsule and spray (data not shown).
- These data suggest equal efficacy between methods of delivery. • We found a negative relationship between serum 25(OH)D status and uptake rate of vitamin D

These data suggest a homeostatic regulation of uptake.

FUTURE WORK

To conduct further studies using this as a reference data set to examine other populations for possible differences in uptake rates such as ethnic minorities and the elderly.

REFERENCES

- Calvo MS, Whiting SJ, Barton CN (2005) Vitamin D intake: A global perspective of current status. vol 135. 2.
- 135. Tazzyman S, Richards N, Trueman AR, Evans AL, Grant VA, Garaiova I, et al. Vitamin D associates with improved quality of life in participants with initiable bowel syndrome: outcomes from a pilot trial. BMJ Open Gastroenterology. 2015.

Appendix 2: Poster presentation at the Nutrition Society Winter



University Vitamin D status and quality of life in people with BetterYou **Irritable Bowel Syndrome.**



Claire E. Williams¹, Elizabeth A. Williams² & Bernard M. Corfe¹

1. Molecular Gastroenterology Research Group, Academic Unit of Surgical Oncology, Department of Oncology & Metabolism, University of Sheffield, Beech Hill Road, Sheffield, S10 2RX 2. Department of Oncology & Metabolism, University of Sheffield, Beech Hill Road, Sheffield, S10 2RX

Background

Irritable Bowel Syndrome (IBS) is a chronic and debilitating functional disorder of the gastrointestinal tract with serious and detrimental impacts on quality of life¹.

Its actiology is largely unknown, and the identification of effective management strategies remains far from complete. Research suggests that people with IBS have a high prevalence of vitamin D deficiency, which may impact on symptom severity and quality of life².

Aim

To investigate the relationship between serum 25(OH)D and quality of life and total symptom severity in people with IBS.

Methods

- 135 people with IBS were recruited from the Sheffield and South Yorkshire region to a vitamin D intervention (January-April 2018 and 2019).
- · Baseline data was examined to explore associations between vitamin D status, Quality of Life (IBS-QoL) and IBS symptom severity score (IBS-TSS).
- Finger prick blood samples were collected for the measurement of vitamin D status³. .
- Questionnaires were completed to assess quality of life⁴ and symptom severity⁵.
- · Associations between the data were examined using Spearman's correlation analysis using SPSS (Version 25).

Conclusions

- 1. Contrary to expectations no relationship was found between vitamin D status and either quality of life or symptom severity.
- 1. Analysis of a RCT of vitamin D in this population is underway and will determine if vitamin D supplementation improves either quality of life or symptom severity.
- People with IBS may benefit from vitamin D supplementation during winter months given high prevalence of vitamin D insufficiency, for general musculoskeletal health.

For further details please contact cewilliams1@sheffield.ac.uk

106 (78.52%)
1.70 (±0.080)
67.20 (9.95)
30.01(±10.46)
23.37 (±2.88)
42.95 (±19.28)
277.29 (±64.03)
49.23 (±27.38)
39 (28.9%)
42 (31.1%)

Results

*Institute of Medicine (2011)6

2. No relationship between serum 25(OH)D and quality of life or symptom severity



Figure 2. No correlation between baseline serum 25(OH)D status and quality of life (A) or total symptom severity (B).

References

- Williams CE, Williams EA, Corte BM. Vitamin D status in irritable bowel syndrome and the impact of supplementation on symptoms: what do we know and what do we need to know? *Eur J Clin Nutr.* 2018; 72(10):1358-1363. Tazyman S, Richards N, Tivenan AB, *V Clin Status* 2018; 73(1):1369-1363. Tazyman S, Richards N, Tivenan AB, *V Clin Status* 2018; 73(1):19800052. Tazyman S, Richards N, Tivenan AB, *V Clin Status* 2018; 73(1):19800052. Tazyman S, Richards N, Tivenan AB, *V Clin Status* 2018; 71(1):19800052. Tazyman S, Richards N, Tivenan AB, *V Clin Status* 2018; 71(1):19900052. Andrae DA, Patrick DL, Drossma DA, Covington FS. Evaluation of the Initiable Bowel Syndrome Quality of I/te (1BS-QOL) questionarie in diarnhai-predominani ritabile bowel syndrome patients. *A Read Que I/B Columons*: 2013;11(1): 1-22. Mullgan AL, Luben RM, IBrainin A, *et al.* A new tool for converting flood frequency questionnaire data into nutrient and food group values: FLA research methods and evaluable, *M Clippe*: 2014;17(1): 2019. from the Institute of Medicine: What Clinicians Need to know.³ *J Clin Endocrinol* Metab. 2011; 96(1): 53-58.

Appendix 3: Poster presentation for FENS conference



Effect of vitamin D supplementation on symptom severity and quality of life in people with Irritable Bowel Syndrome



Claire E. Williams¹, Elizabeth A. Williams² & Bernard M. Corfe¹

1. Molecular Gastroenterology Research Group, Academic Unit of Surgical Oncology, Department of Oncology & Metabolism, University of Sheffield, Beech Hill Road Sheffield S10 2RX

2. Department of Oncology & Metabolism, University of Sheffield, Beech Hill Road, Sheffield, S10 2RX

Background

- Irritable Bowel Syndrome (IBS) is a common functional disorder of the gastrointestinal tract, affecting 17% overall of the UK population¹.
- The aetiology of this disorder is unknown, although it has been linked to environmental, psychological and social factors².
- Vitamin D deficiency and insufficiency is common within the IBS population³, and vitamin D has been hypothesized as a potential remedy.
- We sought to test whether vitamin D supplementation improved symptoms or quality of life in people with IBS.

Aim

To investigate the effect of a 3000IU vitamin D supplement on symptom severity and quality of life in people with IBS.



- Data was examined to explore associations between vitamin D status, Quality of Life (IBS-QoL) and IBS symptom severity score (IBS-TSS).
- Finger prick blood samples were collected for the measurement of vitamin D status $\!\!^4\!\!$
- Questionnaires were completed to assess quality of life⁵ and symptom severity⁶. .
- Spearman's rho correlation, chi square, and t-test were used to analyse results (SPSS Version 25).

Conclusions

- There was a significant improvement of vitamin D status in the intervention arm (*p*=0.005).
 Contrary to expectations, vitamin D supplementation did not improve either quality of life or total symptom severity.
 There was no relationship to vitamin D status and total symptom severity or quality of life.
 Future work may benefit from a longer study duration to reduce the strong placebo effect in this population.
 People with IBS may benefit from vitamin D supplementation

- People with IBS may benefit from vitamin D supplementation during winter months given high prevalence of vitamin D insufficiency, for general musculoskeletal health.

For further details please contact cewilliams1@sheffield.ac.uk

Results 1. Baseline participant characteristics. Participants r 135 106 (78.52%) Female n (%) 1.70 (±0.080) 67.20 (9.95) Height (m) Weight (kg) Age (years) 30.01(±10.46) BMI ka/m² $23.37(\pm 2.88)$ IBS-QoL 42.95 (±19.28) IBS-SSS 277.29 (±64.03) Serum 25(OH)D nmol/L 49.23 (±27.38) *Deficient <30 nmol/L n (%) 39 (28.9%) Insufficient >30-<50 nmol/L n (%) 42 (31.1%) >50 nmol/L n (%) 54 (40.0%) Adequate

*Institute of Medicine (2011)7

2. Percentage of participants with a >50 point reduction in TSS at exit.

	Frequency (%)	P value
Placebo	38/60 (63.33%)	
Treatment	37/65 (56.92%)	0.465

3. Intervention increased vitamin D status, no difference in in quality of life or symptom severity.



Figure 2. Significant improvement of vitamin D status (i); no difference between arm for quality of life (ii) or symptom severity score (iii).

References

- Ford, A. C., & Vandvik, P. O. (2010). Imitable bowel syndrome. *BMJ clinical evidence, 2010*, 0410. Tazyman S, Richards N, Trueman AR, Evans AL, *et al.* Vitamin D associates with improved quality of life in par syndrome: outcomes from a pilot Inal. *BMJ Open Gastroenterol*, 2015; 2(1): e00052. wel Syndrome: Does It Exist?" Oman
- naf 30.2 (2015): 115-18. Web. er, Dictrich J.; Hendes, Luana R. B. C.; Stokes, Caroline S., Analysis of vitamin D metabolic markers by mass spectrometry: current niques, limitations of the "gold standard" method, and anticipated future directions. *Mass Spectrum Rev* 2015; 34(1): 2-23. ex D, Patrick DJ, Orossman DA, Covington PS. Schulator of the Intrable Bowel Syndrom Quality of Life (IBS-QOL) questionnaire in heal-predominant intrable bowel syndrome patients. *Health Qual Life Outcomes* 2013;11(1):1–12. Itsson M, Hammar O, Ohlsson B, Mandi T. Evaluation of gastrinetistinal syndroms in different patient groups using the visual analogue for intrable bowel syndrome (MS-IBS). BMC Gastroenterol. 2011;11 A. Catabrine), Danne T. Banson, Steven A Abarms *et al.* "The 2011 Report on Dietary Reference Intakes for Calcium and Vitamin D the Institute of Medicine: What Clinicians Need to Know." *J Clin Endocrinol* Metab. 2011; 95(1): 53-58.

Appendix 4: Ethical approval for efficacy study



Downloaded: 20/07/2021 Approved: 16/12/2016 Claire Williams Registration number: 160216727 Oncology Programme: PhD Dear Claire

PROJECT TITLE: Spray versus capsule for effective delivery of vitamin D in a healthy population.

APPLICATION: Reference Number 011865

On behalf of the University ethics reviewers who reviewed your project, I am pleased to inform you that on 16/12/2016 the above-named project was approved on ethics grounds, on the basis that you will adhere to the following documentation that you submitted for ethics review:

University research ethics application form 011865 (form submission date: 09/12/2016); (expected project end date: 30/12/2017).

Participant information sheet 1025627 version 2 (09/12/2016). Participant consent form 1025628 version 3 (22/12/2016).

The following optional amendments were suggested:

Thank you for making the changes requested and suggested at the last review. This has been amended effectively. Only one minor point remains on this review, which is to modify the consent form: please state "I wish to opt in TO the focus group" on the amended consent form (presently reads "I wish to opt in OF..."). I do not need to review this again, but suggest you make this change for clarity to the participants.

If during the course of the project you need to deviate significantly from the above-approved documentation please inform me since written approval will be required.

Your responsibilities in delivering this research project are set out at the end of this letter.

Yours sincerely

Paula Blackwell

Ethics Administrator Medical School

Please note the following responsibilities of the researcher in delivering the research project:

The project must abide by the University's Research Ethics Policy:

https://www.sheffield.ac.uk/rs/ethicsandintegrity/ethicspolicy/approval-procedure The project must abide by the University's Good Research & Innovation Practices Policy:

https://www.sheffield.ac.uk/polopoly_fs/1.671066!/file/GRIPPolicy.pdf

The researcher must inform their supervisor (in the case of a student) or Ethics Administrator (in the case of a member of staff) of any significant changes to the project or the approved documentation.

The researcher must comply with the requirements of the law and relevant guidelines relating to security and confidentiality of personal data.

The researcher is responsible for effectively managing the data collected both during and after the end of the project in line with best practice, and any relevant legislative, regulatory or contractual requirements.

Appendix 5: Recruitment poster for efficacy study





Version 1: 6/12/16

You are invited to take part in the RADaR study: Rate of vitamin D uptake and repletion.

Uptake rates of vitamin D using an oral spray compared to a capsule. Researchers at the University of Sheffield are looking to recruit 100 participants aged 18-50 to take part in a 6-week study.

During the 6-weeks, participants will be asked to either take a vitamin D supplement or a placebo. They will also be asked to provide fingerprick blood samples using at home blood spot kits on 5 occasions. Upon completion of the study you will receive a £50 amazon voucher to thank you for your involvement.

For more information about the RADaR study and how to participate please contact one of the research team:



| RADaR study |
|------------------------------|------------------------------|------------------------------|------------------------------|------------------------------|------------------------------|------------------------------|------------------------------|------------------------------|
| Tel: 07594930676 |
| Email: radar@sheffield.ac.uk |

Appendix 6: Participant information sheet for efficacy study



Participant Information Sheet

Is there a difference between spray and capsule for effective delivery of vitamin D in a healthy population? (RaDaR)

You are being invited to take part in the RaDaR (Rate of vitamin D uptake and Repletion) study. Before deciding whether to take part, it is important for you to understand why the research is being done and what it will involve. Please take time to read the following information carefully and discuss it with others if you wish. Please feel free to ask the researchers any questions if there is anything that is unclear or if you would like any more information. Thank you for taking the time to read this.

What is the project's purpose?

This study aims to explore whether dietary supplements of vitamin D are best delivered as an oral spray or a capsule. Low vitamin D levels are a growing concern in the general population in the UK. It is estimated that 10 million people in England have low vitamin D levels. Vitamin D plays an important role in bone health and is now becoming a focus for other health concerns such as irritable bowel syndrome, asthma and multiple sclerosis. We wish to investigate the best method of delivering a vitamin D supplement by comparing an oral spray of vitamin D with the equivalent dose delivered via an oral capsule.

Why have I been chosen?

This trial is open to anyone aged 18-50 who is healthy and is currently not taking multivitamins or vitamin D supplements.

Do I have to take part?

No. Taking part in this trial is entirely voluntary and if you decide not to enter the trial there will be no penalty or loss to you. Similarly, if you wish to leave the trial at any stage you may do so without giving reason. If you do decide to leave the trial for any reason, please notify the researchers and we will arrange for any leftover supplements and paperwork to be returned to us. If you decide to withdraw from the study, then unless you explicitly ask for your data to be destroyed then the information already collected may still be used.

What will happen to me if I take part?

Prior to taking part in the project you will have the opportunity to discuss the study with a researcher. If you do decide to take part, you will be asked to sign a consent form, which you will be given a copy of. Once you have been enrolled in the trial, you will be asked to complete a fingerprick blood test (performed by yourself) which you will be shown how to do this by one of the researchers. We will also measure your weight and height and ask a few questions about your lifestyle.

You will be randomly allocated into either the vitamin D supplement capsule group, vitamin D spray group or the placebo group. All participants in every group will receive an oral spray and capsules to be taken every day for the duration of the trial (6 weeks). Only one of the treatments (either spray or capsule) will have the active vitamin D, the other will be a placebo and in some cases both will be a placebo.

You will then be asked to complete the at home blood spot kits at day 3 of the first week, then every week for the remainder of the study (total of 8 samples). The kits have everything you need to complete your sample including a postage paid envelope for you to send for your blood to be analysed. You will have an opportunity to practice with a researcher to ensure that you are happy and confident completing the samples at home.

At the end of the 6-week period, you will return to see one of the researchers, and hand in all remaining sprays and capsule bottles.

Both of the meetings, at the beginning and end of the 6-week period, will be held at the Medical School located at the Royal Hallamshire Hospital. A timetable is attached to this leaflet.

At the end of the trial you will be invited to participate in a focus group to discuss your experiences of the trial and your opinion on preference to taking a daily capsule or an oral spray. This will take place in a conference room in the University's Medical School and will involve 1 or 2 University researchers and up to seven other participants. This part of the study is optional and you may participate in the intervention trial without contributing to the focus group.

Members of the focus groups will be encouraged to keep everything that is discussed confidential but this is something that we cannot guarantee. If your contribution is used in University research it will be anonymised and identifying details, such as your job and age will be changed to protect your anonymity. Audio recordings will be used at these focus group sessions, though these will be transcribed and then destroyed so as not to be identifiable. Direct quotations may be used from the transcript.

What are the possible disadvantages and risks of taking part?

The main disadvantage to you is that you will need to spend some time in the initial appointment getting familiar with the at home blood spot kits. You will also need to remember to take the capsules and oral spray you have been given every day for 6-weeks.

You may experience soreness or slight bruising at the site of the fingerpick. You will be shown how to reduce this where possible.

The supplements you will be taken are safe and are available over the counter at most pharmacies and the dosage does not exceed safe levels. There should be no significant adverse effects from the supplements. We will ask you to refrain from taking any other vitamin D supplements during the study.

What are the possible benefits of taking part?

At the end of the study we will tell you what your vitamin D level was at baseline and how much it improved as a consequence of being on the study. If you are allocated to a vitamin D treatment, then we would expect to see an improvement in your vitamin D levels over the course of the trial. Improved vitamin D levels are associated with the maintenance of healthy bones and teeth and may have other health benefits. If you are allocated to the placebo arm we don't expect to see a significant change in your vitamin D levels, but at the end of the study all participants will receive vitamin D supplements to enable them to supplement with vitamin D should they wish.

What if something goes wrong?

If you find that you are having difficulties in completing the trial, for whatever reason, please contact one of the researchers with any issues that you may have (contact details below). If you wish to make a complaint about the conduct of the research or the research team, you can contact the research supervisor, Dr Bernard Corfe at b.m.corfe@sheffield.ac.uk.

If you feel your complaint has not been handled to your satisfaction, you can use the University complaints procedure and contact Professor Tim Skerry, Head of Oncology & Metabolism, either by post:, Department of Oncology & Metabolism, Medical School, Beech Hill Road, Sheffield S10 2RX; or email <u>t.skerry@sheffield.ac.uk</u>

Will my taking part in this project be kept confidential?

Any information collected from you throughout the project will remain completely confidential. When you sign the consent form to agree to participate in the project, you will be given a unique ID number which will be used for all information about you within the project. The only link between your name and your ID number will be on the original consent form. This will be kept in a locked filing cabinet, in a locked office, at all times.

You will not be able to be identified in any reports or publications that result from this project.

What type of information will be sought from me and why is this information relevant to the research project?

First of all, we will collect personal details from you such as you name, gender, date of birth and contact details. We will also collect some information on your age, height and weight. Your blood test will tell us how much vitamin D is circulating in your blood.

What will happen to the results of the research project?

The results of the research will be published in scientific journals, presented at relevant conferences and will contribute to the PhD thesis of Claire Williams.

It is important to remember that you will not be identifiable in any of the published research.

Who is organising and funding the research?

The project is supervised by academic members of staff in the Department of Oncology & Metabolism of the University of Sheffield. It is funded by a company named BetterYou who will be providing the oral sprays and capsules.

Who has ethically reviewed the project?

This project has been ethically reviewed and favourably approved by the University of Sheffield, Medical School Research Ethics Committee (Ref: 011865).

Please note that if you decide to take part, you will be compensated £50 upon completion of the project for your time and effort and a £5 Amazon voucher upon completion of the focus group interview.

Contact for further information

Please contact either of the researchers Claire Williams or Bernard Corfe.

Email: radar@sheffield.ac.uk

Telephone: 07594930676

Participants will be given a copy of this information sheet to keep for the duration of the project, as well as a copy of their signed consent form.

Thank you for reading this information sheet

Appendix 7: Ethical Approval for IBS intervention study



Downloaded: 07/01/2019 Approved: 19/12/2017

Claire Williams Registration number: 160216727 Oncology Programme: PhD

Dear Claire

PROJECT TITLE: Vitamin D and IBS APPLICATION: Reference Number 016753

On behalf of the University ethics reviewers who reviewed your project, I am pleased to inform you that on 19/12/2017 the abovenamed project was **approved** on ethics grounds, on the basis that you will adhere to the following documentation that you submitted for ethics review:

- University research ethics application form 016753 (dated 04/12/2017).
- Participant information sheet 1037862 version 2 (19/12/2017). Participant consent form 1037863 version 1 (04/12/2017).

The following optional amendments were suggested:

The participant information sheet contains a lot of minor typos, such as additional words that mean sentences don't quite make sense or lack of spaces between full stops and the next sentence, as well as things like 'Taken' where it should be 'taking'. Please read through carefully and amend. In the methodology section you mention that the blood samples will be posted by the participants, but elsewhere in the documentation you mention that the samples will be taken at the Clinical research centre and therefore presumably will be posted by the research team. Please clarify that information throughout.

If during the course of the project you need to <u>deviate significantly from the above-approved documentation</u> please inform me since written approval will be required.

Yours sincerely

Laura Williams Ethics Administrator Medical School

Appendix 8: Participant information sheet for the IBS intervention study





Participant Information Sheet

To assess whether an increase of vitamin D in subjects with irritable bowel syndrome improves symptoms (DIBS)

You are being invited to take part in the DIBS (vitamin D and IBS) study. Before deciding whether to take part, it is important for you to understand why the research is being done and what it will involve. Please take time to read the following information carefully and discuss it with others if you wish. Please feel free to ask the researchers any questions if there is anything that is unclear or if you would like any more information. Thank you for taking the time to read this.

What is the project's purpose?

This study aims to explore whether a dietary supplement of vitamin D reduces symptoms of Irritable Bowel Syndrome (IBS) in people with low levels of vitamin D. Low vitamin D levels are a growing concern in the general population in the UK. It is estimated that 10 million people in England have low vitamin D levels. Vitamin D plays an important role in bone health and is now becoming a focus for other health concerns such as irritable bowel syndrome, asthma and multiple sclerosis. We wish to investigate whether a vitamin D supplement can improve symptoms in people with IBS and low levels of vitamin D.

Why have I been chosen?

This trial is open to anyone aged 18-65 who has a clinical diagnosis of IBS and is currently not taking multivitamins or vitamin D supplements and have had no previous.

Do I have to take part?

No. Taking part in this trial is entirely voluntary and if you decide not to enter the trial there will be no penalty or loss to you. Similarly, if you wish to leave the trial at any stage you may do so without giving reason. If you do decide to leave the trial for any reason, please notify the researchers and we will arrange for any leftover supplements and paperwork to be returned to us. If you decide to withdraw from the study, then unless you explicitly ask for your data to be destroyed then the information already collected may still be used.

What will happen to me if I take part?

Prior to taking part in the project you will have the opportunity to discuss the study with a researcher. If you do decide to take part, you will be asked to sign a consent form; you will be given a copy of. Once you have been enrolled in the trial, you will be asked to complete a fingerprick blood test (performed by yourself) which you will be shown how to do this by one of the researchers. We will also measure your weight and height and ask a few questions about your lifestyle. By giving us your personal information we may be able to see similarities to participants in same age group, gender or BMI category. You will also be asked to fill in 3 questionnaires asking you about your food, symptom severity and quality of life

You will be randomly allocated into either the vitamin D supplement or the placebo group. All participants in every group will receive an oral spray to be taken every day for the duration of the trial (12 weeks). Only one of the treatments will have the active vitamin D, the other will be a placebo.

You will then be asked to complete 2 questionnaires fortnightly for the duration of the trial. At the end of the 12-week period, you will return to see one of the researchers, and hand in the spray bottle and complete your final fingerprick blood test and questionnaires.

Both of the meetings, at the beginning and end of the 12-week period, will be held at the Clinical Research Facility (CRF) at the Royal Hallamshire Hospital. A timetable is attached to this leaflet.

What are the possible disadvantages and risks of taking part?

The main disadvantage to you is that you will need to spend some time in the initial appointment filling in the questionnaires and a fingerprick blood test. You will also need to remember to take the oral spray you have been given every day for 12-weeks.

You may experience soreness or slight bruising at the site of the fingerpick. You will be shown how to reduce this where possible.

Appendix

The supplements you will take are safe and are available over the counter at most pharmacies and the dosage does not exceed safe levels. If you receive the active vitamin D supplement, it is above the recommended 400IU/day at 3000IU/day. The recommendation of 400 IU/day is set at a population level and is safe from the age of four. 3000IU/day is below the upper tolerable level that is set at 4000IU/day. There should be no significant adverse effects from the supplements. We will ask you to refrain from taking any other vitamin D supplements during the study.

What are the possible benefits of taking part?

At the end of the study, we will tell you what your vitamin D level was at baseline and how much it improved as a consequence of being on the study. If you are allocated to a vitamin D treatment, then we would expect to see an improvement in your vitamin D levels over the course of the trial. Improved vitamin D levels are associated with the maintenance of healthy bones and teeth and may have other health benefits such as reduced symptom severity and improved quality of life. If you are allocated to the placebo arm we do not expect to see a significant change in your vitamin D levels, but at the end of the study all participants will receive vitamin D supplements to enable them to supplement with vitamin D should they wish.

<u>What if something goes wrong?</u>If you find that you are having difficulties in completing the trial, for whatever reason, please contact one of the researchers with any issues that you may have (contact

details below). If you wish to make a complaint about the conduct of the research or the research team, you can contact the research supervisor, Dr Bernard Corfe at b.m.corfe@sheffield.ac.uk. If you feel your complaint has not been handled to your satisfaction, you can use the University complaints procedure and contact Professor Allan Pacey, Head of Oncology & Metabolism , either by post:, Department of Oncology & Metabolism, Medical School, Beech Hill Road, Sheffield S10 2RX; or email <u>a.pacey@sheffield.ac.uk</u>

Will my taking part in this project be kept confidential?

Any information collected from you throughout the project will remain completely confidential. Only the University of Sheffield and BetterYou will have access to your data. Your data will not be shared with anyone else. When you sign the consent form to agree to participate in the project, you will be given a unique ID number, which will be used for all information about you within the project. The only link between your name and your ID number will be on the original consent form. This will be kept in a locked filing cabinet, in a locked office, at all times.

You will not be able to be identified in any reports or publications that result from this project.

What type of information will be sought from me and why is this information relevant to the research project?

First of all, we will collect personal details from you such as you name, gender, date of birth and contact details. We will also collect some information on your age, height and weight. Your blood test will tell us how much vitamin D is circulating in your blood. Your questionnaires will tell us how much vitamin D you may get from your diet, how severe your symptoms are and your overall quality of life.

What will happen to the results of the research project?

The results of the research will be published in scientific journals, presented at relevant conferences and will contribute to the PhD thesis of Claire Williams.

It is important to remember that you will not be identifiable in any of the published research.

Who is organising and funding the research?

The project is supervised by academic members of staff in the Department of Oncology & Metabolism of the University of Sheffield. It is funded by a company named BetterYou who will be providing the oral sprays and capsules.

Who has ethically reviewed the project?

This project has been ethically reviewed and favourably approved by the University of Sheffield, Medical School Research Ethics Committee (Ref: XXXX).

Please note that if you decide to take part, you will be compensated £50 amazon voucher upon completion of the project for your time and effort.

Contact for further information

Please contact either of the researchers Claire Williams or Bernard Corfe. Email: DIBS@sheffield.ac.uk

Telephone: XXXX

Participants will be given a copy of this information sheet to keep for the duration of the project, as well as a copy of their signed consent form.

Thank you for reading this information sheet

Appendix 9: Food frequency questionnaire

Web Link for the FFQ Questionnaire

https://www.epic-norfolk.org.uk/for-researchers/ffq/

Appendix 10: Recruitment poster for IBS intervention study



Appendix 11 : IBS-SSS questionnaire



-IBS QUESTIONNAIRE

INSTRUCTIONS

This form is designed to enable us to record and monitor the severity of your IBS symptoms. Please try and answer the questions based on how you currently feel

i.e. over the **7 days**. All information will be kept in strict confidence.

- 1. Some questions will require you to write in an appropriate response.
- 2. Some questions require you to put a cross on a line which enables us to judge the severity of a particular problem.

For example: How severe was your pain?

Please place your cross (**X**) anywhere on the line between 0-100% in order to in order to indicate as accurately as possible the severity of your symptoms. This example shows a severity of approximately 90%.

0%			×	→ 100%
No pain	Not very (severe)	Quite severe	Severe	Very severe
1a) Have yo	u suffered from abdor	ninal (tummy) pa	ain at any po	pint in the past 7 days?
Yes 🗌	No 🗌			
b) If yes , h	ow severe is your abd	ominal (tummy)	pain?	
0% 🔶				→ 100%

No pain	Not very (severe)	Quite severe	Severe	Very severe
			00.0.0	

c) Please enter the number of days that you have experienced pain in the last 7 days. For example, if you enter 4 it means that you had pain 4 out of 7 days. If you had pain every day, enter 7.

Number	r of days w	ith pain					
c) How s	satisfied ar	e you with your	bowel habi	ts?			
0%	•					•	100%
	Very	Quite	2	Unhapp	y v	Very	
	happy	happy	/		un	happy	
		ly suffer from at gnore distension			-	swollen o	or tight tummy).
Yes			No				
b) If yes, how severe is your abdominal distension/ tightness?							
0% 🔶						 ♦ 10	00%
No dist	ension	Not very severe	Quite	severe	Severe	Very	severe
3.a) What is the most number of times you have opened your bowels per day?							
Number	of times		per day				
b) What is the least number of times that you opened your bowels?							
Number	of times		per day				

4. Please indicate how much your Irritable Bowel Syndrome has affected or interfered with your life in general.

0%			◆ 100%			
Not at all	Not much	Quite a lot	Completely			
5. What year were you diagnosed with IBS?6. Have you had any illness lately requiring antibiotics?						
Yes	No 🗌	1 0				
If yes, please give details						